PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT PROSPER REGIONAL WATER & SANITATION SERVICE METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

PROSPER WATER & SANITATION FINANCING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

PROSPER PARK & RECREATION FINANCING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NOS. 1-4

8390 E. Crescent Parkway, Suite 300 Greenwood Village, Colorado 80111 Phone: 303-779-5710

Fax: 303-779-0348 www.prospermds.org

NOTICE OF REGULAR MEETING AND AGENDA

DATE: Monday, August 22, 2022

TIME: 2:00 p.m.

LOCATION: Microsoft TEAMS

You can attend the meeting in any of the following ways:

1. To attend via Microsoft Teams Videoconference, link as follows:

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-

join/19%3ameeting_MmNmODU2MjctZDcxMy00NzNmLTlhMjYtYTZhNzJiY2Ux YmRh%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%224aaa468e-93ba-4ee3-

ACCESS: ab9f-6a247aa3ade0%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22d42bab28-fbd8-4e65-a395-

965cf9ef152f%22%7d

2. To attend via telephone, dial 720-547-5281 and enter the following additional information: Conference ID: 158 501 515#

Board of Directors	<u>Office</u>	<u>Term Expires</u>
Maribeth W. D'Amico	President	May 2023
Kari Wright	Treasurer	May 2025
William Smith	Assistant Secretary	May 2025
Don Sullivan	Assistant Secretary	May 2025
Vacancy	N/A	May 2023

I. ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

- A. Present disclosures of potential conflicts of interest.
- B. Confirm quorum, location of meeting and posting of meeting notices. Approve agenda.
- C. [All Districts] Discuss results of cancelled May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election (enclosure Notice of Cancellation of Elections).
- D. [All Districts] Discuss vacancy on the Board due to the passing of Larry Fore.
- E. [All Districts] Appoint officers.
- F Public Comment.

Members of the public may express their views to the Boards on matters that affect the Districts that are otherwise not on the agenda. Comments will be limited to three (3) minutes per person.

II. CONSENT AGENDA

- A. [Coordinating MD] Review and consider approval of minutes of February 28, 2022 Regular Meeting and May 23, 2022 Special Meeting (enclosures).
- B. [Prosper MD No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, No. 4, Regional W&S, W&S Financing and P& R Financing] Review and consider approval of minutes of October 25, 2021 Special Meeting (enclosures).

III. LEGAL MATTERS

A. [All Districts] Discuss statutory requirement for establishment of a District website by January 1, 2023, and authorize necessary actions in connection therewith.

IV. FINANCIAL MATTERS

- A. [Coordinating MD] Ratify approval of Paid Claims/New Claims (enclosure).
- B. [Coordinating MD] Review and accept June 30, 2022 Unaudited Financial Statements and August 2022 Schedule of Cash Position (enclosures).
- C. [Coordinating MD and Prosper MD No. 4] Consider approval of 2021 Audit (enclosures).
- D. [Prosper MD No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, Regional W&S, W&S Financing and P&R Financing] Ratify approval, execution and filing of Application for Exemption from Audit for 2021 (enclosures).

V. CONSTRUCTION MATTERS

- A. **[Coordinating MD]** Presentation of Construction Status Report by Independent District Engineering Services, LLC (if available, to be distributed at meeting).
- B. **[Coordinating MD]** Consider approval of contracts, change orders, work orders, and LAPs, if any.
- C. [Coordinating MD] Discuss status of Prosper Water Treatment Plant and Wastewater Treatment Plan Project (the "Project"):
 - 1. Acknowledge execution of Agreement between Owner and Contractor for Construction Contract (Cost-Plus-Fee) between Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District and J.R. Filanc Construction Company, Inc. (enclosure).

VI. MANAGER MATTERS

A. Other

VII. OTHER BUSINESS

A. Other

VIII. ADJOURNMENT

The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, September 26, 2022 at 2:00 p.m.

NOTICE OF CANCELLATION OF REGULAR ELECTIONS BY THE DESIGNATED ELECTION OFFICIAL

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NOS. 1-10 PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT PROSPER WATER & SANITATION FINANCING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT PROSPER PARK & RECREATION FINANCING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT PROSPER REGIONAL WATER & SANITATION SERVICE METROPOLITAN DISTRICT (COLLECTIVELY, THE "PROSPER DISTRICTS")

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN by the Prosper Districts, Arapahoe County, Colorado, that at the close of business on the sixty-third day before the elections there were not more candidates for director than offices to be filled, including candidates filing affidavits of intent to be write-in candidates; therefore, the elections to be held on May 3, 2022 are hereby canceled pursuant to Section 1-13.5-513, C.R.S.

The following candidates are declared elected to each of Prosper Metropolitan District Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4; Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District; Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District; Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District; and Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District:

William Smith until the second regular election (May 6, 2025)

Donald Sullivan until the second regular election (May 6, 2025)

Kari Wright until the second regular election (May 6, 2025)

The following candidates are declared elected to each of Prosper Metropolitan District Nos. 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 10:

Maribeth W. D'Amico until the second regular election (May 6, 2025)

Larry J. Fore until the second regular election (May 6, 2025)

DATED: March 1, 2022

/s/ CRAIG SORENSEN

Designated Election Official for the Prosper Districts

c/o McGeady Becher P.C. 450 E. 17th Avenue, Suite 400 Denver, CO 80203-1254 Phone: 303-592-4380

Published in: The Villager Published on: March 10, 2022

MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT (THE "DISTRICT") HELD FEBRUARY 28, 2022

A regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District, (referred to hereafter as the "Board") was convened on Monday, February 28, 2022 at 2:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary Kari Wright, Treasurer Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director William Smith was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow, Jason Carroll and Susan Agema; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP MaryAnn McGeady, Esq. and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Brandon Collins; Independent District Engineering Services, LLC Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc. Jeff Vogel; Vogel & Associates

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.

<u>Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest:</u> The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the

District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Wright and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

The Board designated the location for posting of 24-hour meeting notices as on a stake within the 50' x 50' District boundaries.

Follow discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Wright, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as amended, and excused the absence of Director Smith.

<u>Public Comment:</u> There were no public comments.

CONSENT AGENDA

Approval of Minutes of October 25, 2021 Special Meeting:

Upon a motion duly made by Director Wright, seconded by Director Sullivan and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board approved, or ratified approval of (as appropriate), the Consent Agenda item/action listed above.

LEGAL MATTERS

Status of May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Elections of the Prosper Districts:

Mr. Sorensen informed the Board that the only Self-Nomination forms received for the eight active districts and the six inactive districts were for current directors running for their seats again, so that consequently the elections for all of the Prosper Districts will be cancelled, as permitted by statute.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

<u>Claims:</u> Mr. Carroll reviewed the claims list with the Board. Following review and discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Wright, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board ratified the approval of paid claims (processed through bill.com) in the amount of \$70,318.79. Attorney McGeady asked about the legal services invoices from Otten Johnson, and Mr. Vogel indicated he is reviewing those invoices to ensure that the District only pays for legal work associated with public improvements.

<u>Cash Position:</u> Mr. Carroll reviewed with the Board the December 31, 2021 Unaudited Financial Statements and February 2022 Schedule of Cash Position. Following discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Wright, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board accepted the December 31, 2021 Unaudited Financial Statements and the February 2022 Cash Position Schedule.

<u>2022 Budget Amendment:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider a proposed amendment to the 2022 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider amendment of the 2022 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll reviewed the 2022 budget amendment with the Board. Extensive discussion was held regarding the amount of the budget amendment and the potential need for a future additional amendment to the 2022 Budget. Following discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Wright, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the amendment of the 2022 Budget, subject to changes discussed at the meeting, and adopted Resolution No. 2022-02-01, Resolution of Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District to Amend the 2022 Budget. Staff was directed to make the appropriate statutory filings.

CONSTRUCTION MATTERS

<u>Process and Timeline for Engineering and Construction of Wastewater</u> <u>Treatment Plant ("WWTP") and Water Treatment Plant ("WTP"):</u> Mr.

Vogel provided an overview, noting that the construction drawings were completed and approvals obtained for both the WWTP and the WTP, but that the project was put on hold in 2019. He discussed the anticipated construction of an employment center along I-70, and indicated that the WWTP needs to be constructed before such construction can occur. Mr. Vogel further indicated that the District needs to have someone review the WWTP design for value engineering, and presented the Work Order and LAPs from Dewberry Engineers Inc. below.

Approval of Documents under the Master Service Agreement for
Professional Engineering Services between the District and Dewberry
Engineers Inc.: Following discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director
Wright, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried,
the Board approved the following documents:

- i. Work Order No. 4, for Preconstruction Engineering Services for the Prosper Water Treatment Plant and Wastewater Treatment Plant, for an anticipated budget of \$119,000.
- ii. LAP No. 1 under Work Order No. 4, for Preconstruction Project Management and Coordination, for an amount not to exceed \$12,000.
- iii. LAP No. 2 under Work Order No. 4, for CMGC Selection and Preconstruction Phase, for an amount not to exceed \$25,000.

iv. LAP No. 3 under Work Order No. 4, for Review of Contract Documents, for an amount not to exceed \$82,000.

<u>Cost Certification Process:</u> Mr. Collins informed the Board that he is awaiting information from VREI, Inc. in order to complete his cost certification report. Director D'Amico indicated she will cause the necessary information to be provided to Mr. Collins.

Approval of Other Agreements, Contracts, Work Orders, Change Orders and LAPs: No items were presented for approval.

MANAGER MATTERS	None.
OTHER BUSINESS	None.
<u>ADJOURNMENT</u>	Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 2:41 p.m.
	Respectfully submitted,
	Secretary for the Meeting

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT (THE "DISTRICT") HELD MAY 23, 2022

A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District, (referred to hereafter as the "Board") was convened on Monday, May 23, 2022 at 3:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary William Smith, Assistant Secretary Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director Kari Wright was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow and Jason Carroll; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Elisabeth Cortese, Esq., and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Sam Franzen and Chad Weaver; Dewberry Engineers Inc. Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc. Jeff Vogel; Vogel & Associates

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 3:03 p.m.

<u>Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest:</u> The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the

District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Sullivan, seconded by Director Smith and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

Upon a motion duly made by Director Sullivan, seconded by Director Smith and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as presented, and excused the absence of Director Kari Wright.

Results of Cancelled May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election: Ms. Denslow informed the Board that the Election was cancelled as permitted by statute, as there were not more candidates than seats available. It was noted that Directors Smith, Sullivan and Wright were each deemed elected to 3-year terms ending in May, 2025.

Appointment of Officers: Upon a motion duly made by Director Sullivan, seconded by Director Smith and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board appointed the following officers:

President: Maribeth W. D'Amico

Secretary: Larry J. Fore Treasurer: Kari Wright Asst. Secretary: William Smith Don Sullivan

Public Comment: There were no public comments.

LEGAL MATTERS

<u>Prosper Water Treatment Plant and Wastewater Treatment Plant Project (the "Project"):</u>

"Evaluation of Proposals for Construction Manager/General Contractor ("CMGC") Services for the Prosper Water Treatment Plant ("WTP") and Wastewater Treatment Plant ("WWTP") and Recommendation of Award," dated May 19, 2022, prepared by Dewberry Engineers Inc. ("Dewberry"), recommending the award of the CMGC contract to J.R. Filanc Construction Company, Inc.: Mr. Vogel briefly reviewed the history of the Project, noting that the WTP and WWTP designs were approved by Arapahoe County and the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment in 2019, but that the Project was then placed on hold until the recent determination was made to proceed with the construction.

Mr. Weaver discussed the CMGC process with the Board, noting that only two contractors (Glacier Construction Co. Inc. and J.R. Filanc Construction Company, Inc.) submitted bids. Mr. Weaver then discussed in detail the evaluation of the bids by Dewberry, the contract award process, and the anticipated timeline for the contract process and construction. Mr. Weaver recommend that the CMGC contract for the Project be awarded to J.R. Filanc Construction Company, Inc. ("J.R. Filanc"), as the company most capable of performing the work. Extensive discussion was held by the Board.

Award of the CMGC contract to J.R. Filanc Construction Company, Inc.: Following discussion, and upon the recommendation of Dewberry, upon a motion duly made by Director Smith, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board awarded the CMGC contract for the Project to J.R. Filanc, authorized issuance of the Notice of Award and the Notice to Proceed, and authorized the preparation and execution of the CMGC contract.

MANAGER MATTERS	None.
OTHER BUSINESS	The Board determined to cancel the June 27, 2022 Regular Meeting.
<u>ADJOURNMENT</u>	Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 3:29 p.m.
	Respectfully submitted,
	Secretary for the Meeting

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 1 (THE "DISTRICT") HELD OCTOBER 25, 2021

A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Metropolitan District No. 1 (referred to hereafter as the "Board"), was convened on Monday, October 25, 2021 at 2:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary William Smith, Assistant Secretary Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director Kari Wright was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow and Jason Carroll; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP MaryAnn McGeady, Esq. and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Brandon Collins; Independent District Engineering Services, LLC Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc.

<u>ADMINISTRATIVE</u> <u>MATTERS</u>

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.

<u>Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest:</u> The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Wright and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

The Board reviewed the Agenda for the meeting. Follow discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as presented, and excused the absence of Director Kari Wright.

Public Comment: There were no public comments.

Renewal of District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022: Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board authorized the renewal of the District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022.

<u>District Website</u>: Following discussion, the Board determined not to establish a website at this time, and to continue the physical posting of meeting notices in the District for 2022.

CONSENT AGENDA

- Approval of Minutes of April 26, 2021 Special Meeting
- Transparency Notice and Mode of Eligible Elector Notification for 2022
- 2022 Meeting Schedule and adoption of Resolution No. 2021-10-01, Resolution Establishing Regular Meeting Dates, Time and Location and Designating Location for Posting of 24-Hour Notices

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board approved, or ratified approval of (as appropriate), the Consent Agenda items/actions listed above.

It was noted that the required Transparency Notice will be posted on the Special District Association website, and that regular meetings of the District for 2022 will be held on the 4th Monday of each month at 2:00 p.m., such meetings to be held virtually or at the offices of McGeady Becher P.C., 450 E. 17th Ave., Suite 400, Denver, CO 80203, at the discretion of the Board.

LEGAL MATTERS

May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election: Mr. Sorensen discussed with the Board the new statutory requirement to request a list of registered electors in the District from the Clerk and Recorder, and to email or mail the Call for

Nominations to any registered electors shown on such list (in addition to publishing the Call for Nominations).

Following review and discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-02, Resolution Calling a Regular Election for Directors on May 3, 2022, appointing Craig Sorensen as Designated Election Official ("DEO"), and authorizing the DEO to perform all tasks required for the conduct of a mail ballot election.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

<u>2021 Budget Amendment:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider a potential amendment to the 2021 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider amendment of the 2021 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll informed the Board that no amendment to the 2021 Budget was required.

<u>2022 Budget:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider the proposed 2022 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider the 2022 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll reviewed the 2022 Budget with the Board. It was determined that no mill levy would be imposed. After discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the 2022 Budget, as presented, and adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-03 to Adopt the 2022 Budget and Appropriate Sums of Money. Staff was directed to make the appropriate statutory filings.

2021 Audit Exemption: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2021 Audit Exemption Application.

<u>DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies:</u> Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Authorized the District Accountant to prepare and sign the DLG-70

Certification of Tax Levies.

Appointment of District Accountant to Prepare 2023 Budget:

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2023 Budget, and directed that the form of the 2023 Budget be the same as the 2022 Budget, unless directed otherwise by a Board Member.

MANAGER MATTERS None.

OTHER BUSINESS <u>Cancellation of November 22, 2021 Meeting</u>: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board canceled the November 22, 2021 meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 2:42 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,	
Secretary for the Meeting	

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 2 (THE "DISTRICT") HELD OCTOBER 25, 2021

A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Metropolitan District No. 2 (referred to hereafter as the "Board"), was convened on Monday, October 25, 2021 at 2:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary William Smith, Assistant Secretary Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director Kari Wright was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow and Jason Carroll; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP MaryAnn McGeady, Esq. and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Brandon Collins; Independent District Engineering Services, LLC Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc.

<u>ADMINISTRATIVE</u> <u>MATTERS</u>

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.

Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest: The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Wright and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

The Board reviewed the Agenda for the meeting. Follow discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as presented, and excused the absence of Director Kari Wright.

Public Comment: There were no public comments.

Renewal of District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022: Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board authorized the renewal of the District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022.

<u>District Website</u>: Following discussion, the Board determined not to establish a website at this time, and to continue the physical posting of meeting notices in the District for 2022.

CONSENT AGENDA

- Approval of Minutes of April 26, 2021 Special Meeting
- Transparency Notice and Mode of Eligible Elector Notification for 2022
- 2022 Meeting Schedule and adoption of Resolution No. 2021-10-01, Resolution Establishing Regular Meeting Dates, Time and Location and Designating Location for Posting of 24-Hour Notices

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board approved, or ratified approval of (as appropriate), the Consent Agenda items/actions listed above.

It was noted that the required Transparency Notice will be posted on the Special District Association website, and that regular meetings of the District for 2022 will be held on the 4th Monday of each month at 2:00 p.m., such meetings to be held virtually or at the offices of McGeady Becher P.C., 450 E. 17th Ave., Suite 400, Denver, CO 80203, at the discretion of the Board.

LEGAL MATTERS

May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election: Mr. Sorensen discussed with the Board the new statutory requirement to request a list of registered electors in the District from the Clerk and Recorder, and to email or mail the Call for

Nominations to any registered electors shown on such list (in addition to publishing the Call for Nominations).

Following review and discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-02, Resolution Calling a Regular Election for Directors on May 3, 2022, appointing Craig Sorensen as Designated Election Official ("DEO"), and authorizing the DEO to perform all tasks required for the conduct of a mail ballot election.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

<u>2021 Budget Amendment:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider a potential amendment to the 2021 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider amendment of the 2021 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll informed the Board that no amendment to the 2021 Budget was required.

<u>2022 Budget:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider the proposed 2022 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider the 2022 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll reviewed the 2022 Budget with the Board. It was determined that no mill levy would be imposed. After discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the 2022 Budget, as presented, and adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-03 to Adopt the 2022 Budget and Appropriate Sums of Money. Staff was directed to make the appropriate statutory filings.

2021 Audit Exemption: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2021 Audit Exemption Application.

<u>DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies:</u> Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Authorized the District Accountant to prepare and sign the DLG-70

Certification of Tax Levies.

Appointment of District Accountant to Prepare 2023 Budget:

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2023 Budget, and directed that the form of the 2023 Budget be the same as the 2022 Budget, unless directed otherwise by a Board Member.

MANAGER MATTERS None.

OTHER BUSINESS <u>Cancellation of November 22, 2021 Meeting</u>: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board canceled the November 22, 2021 meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 2:42 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,	
Secretary for the Meeting	

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 3 (THE "DISTRICT") HELD OCTOBER 25, 2021

A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Metropolitan District No. 3 (referred to hereafter as the "Board"), was convened on Monday, October 25, 2021 at 2:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary William Smith, Assistant Secretary Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director Kari Wright was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow and Jason Carroll; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP MaryAnn McGeady, Esq. and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Brandon Collins; Independent District Engineering Services, LLC Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc.

<u>ADMINISTRATIVE</u> <u>MATTERS</u>

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.

Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest: The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Wright and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

The Board reviewed the Agenda for the meeting. Follow discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as presented, and excused the absence of Director Kari Wright.

Public Comment: There were no public comments.

Renewal of District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022: Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board authorized the renewal of the District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022.

<u>District Website</u>: Following discussion, the Board determined not to establish a website at this time, and to continue the physical posting of meeting notices in the District for 2022.

CONSENT AGENDA

- Approval of Minutes of April 26, 2021 Special Meeting
- Transparency Notice and Mode of Eligible Elector Notification for 2022
- 2022 Meeting Schedule and adoption of Resolution No. 2021-10-01, Resolution Establishing Regular Meeting Dates, Time and Location and Designating Location for Posting of 24-Hour Notices

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board approved, or ratified approval of (as appropriate), the Consent Agenda items/actions listed above.

It was noted that the required Transparency Notice will be posted on the Special District Association website, and that regular meetings of the District for 2022 will be held on the 4th Monday of each month at 2:00 p.m., such meetings to be held virtually or at the offices of McGeady Becher P.C., 450 E. 17th Ave., Suite 400, Denver, CO 80203, at the discretion of the Board.

LEGAL MATTERS

May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election: Mr. Sorensen discussed with the Board the new statutory requirement to request a list of registered electors in the District from the Clerk and Recorder, and to email or mail the Call for

Nominations to any registered electors shown on such list (in addition to publishing the Call for Nominations).

Following review and discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-02, Resolution Calling a Regular Election for Directors on May 3, 2022, appointing Craig Sorensen as Designated Election Official ("DEO"), and authorizing the DEO to perform all tasks required for the conduct of a mail ballot election.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

<u>2021 Budget Amendment:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider a potential amendment to the 2021 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider amendment of the 2021 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll informed the Board that no amendment to the 2021 Budget was required.

<u>2022 Budget:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider the proposed 2022 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider the 2022 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll reviewed the 2022 Budget with the Board. It was determined that the District will impose a mill levy of 70.000 mills in the General Fund. After discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the 2022 Budget, as presented, and adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-03 to Adopt the 2022 Budget and Appropriate Sums of Money, and Resolution No. 2021-10-04 to Set Mill Levies. Staff was directed to make the appropriate statutory filings.

2021 Audit Exemption: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2021 Audit Exemption Application.

DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies: Upon a motion duly made by Director

Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Authorized the District Accountant to prepare and sign the DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies.

Appointment of District Accountant to Prepare 2023 Budget:

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2023 Budget, and directed that the form of the 2023 Budget be the same as the 2022 Budget, unless directed otherwise by a Board Member.

MANAGER MATTERS <u>CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Master Service Agreement and related statement(s) of work:</u> Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Master Service Agreement and related statement(s) of work.

OTHER BUSINESS <u>Cancellation of November 22, 2021 Meeting</u>: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board canceled the November 22, 2021 meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 2:42 p.m.

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 (THE "DISTRICT") HELD OCTOBER 25, 2021

A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Metropolitan District No. 4 (referred to hereafter as the "Board"), was convened on Monday, October 25, 2021 at 2:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary William Smith, Assistant Secretary Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director Kari Wright was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow and Jason Carroll; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP MaryAnn McGeady, Esq. and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Brandon Collins; Independent District Engineering Services, LLC Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc.

<u>ADMINISTRATIVE</u> <u>MATTERS</u>

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.

Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest: The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Wright and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

The Board reviewed the Agenda for the meeting. Follow discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as presented, and excused the absence of Director Kari Wright.

Public Comment: There were no public comments.

Renewal of District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022: Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board authorized the renewal of the District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022.

<u>District Website</u>: Following discussion, the Board determined not to establish a website at this time, and to continue the physical posting of meeting notices in the District for 2022.

CONSENT AGENDA

- Approval of Minutes of April 26, 2021 Special Meeting
- Transparency Notice and Mode of Eligible Elector Notification for 2022
- 2022 Meeting Schedule and adoption of Resolution No. 2021-10-01, Resolution Establishing Regular Meeting Dates, Time and Location and Designating Location for Posting of 24-Hour Notices

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board approved, or ratified approval of (as appropriate), the Consent Agenda items/actions listed above.

It was noted that the required Transparency Notice will be posted on the Special District Association website, and that regular meetings of the District for 2022 will be held on the 4th Monday of each month at 2:00 p.m., such meetings to be held virtually or at the offices of McGeady Becher P.C., 450 E. 17th Ave., Suite 400, Denver, CO 80203, at the discretion of the Board.

LEGAL MATTERS

May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election: Mr. Sorensen discussed with the Board the new statutory requirement to request a list of registered electors in the District from the Clerk and Recorder, and to email or mail the Call for

Nominations to any registered electors shown on such list (in addition to publishing the Call for Nominations).

Following review and discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-02, Resolution Calling a Regular Election for Directors on May 3, 2022, appointing Craig Sorensen as Designated Election Official ("DEO"), and authorizing the DEO to perform all tasks required for the conduct of a mail ballot election.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

<u>2021 Budget Amendment:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider a potential amendment to the 2021 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider amendment of the 2021 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll informed the Board that no amendment to the 2021 Budget was required.

<u>2022 Budget:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider the proposed 2022 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider the 2022 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll reviewed the 2022 Budget with the Board. It was determined that the District will impose a mill levy of 70.000 mills in the General Fund. After discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the 2022 Budget, as presented, and adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-03 to Adopt the 2022 Budget and Appropriate Sums of Money, and Resolution No. 2021-10-04 to Set Mill Levies. Staff was directed to make the appropriate statutory filings.

Engagement of Auditor to Prepare 2021 Audit: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board authorized the District Manager to obtain, and the District President to sign, an engagement agreement to prepare the 2021 Audit, as long as the fee is within the 2022 budget parameter of a combined cost of \$11,500

for both Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District and Prosper Metropolitan District No. 4.

DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Authorized the District Accountant to prepare and sign the DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies.

Appointment of District Accountant to Prepare 2023 Budget:

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2023 Budget, and directed that the form of the 2023 Budget be the same as the 2022 Budget, unless directed otherwise by a Board Member.

MANAGER MATTERS <u>CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Master Service Agreement and related statement(s) of work:</u> Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Master Service Agreement and related statement(s) of work.

OTHER BUSINESS <u>Cancellation of November 22, 2021 Meeting</u>: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board canceled the November 22, 2021 meeting.

<u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 2:42 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Secretary for the Meeting

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE
PROSPER REGIONAL WATER & SANITATION SERVICE
METROPOLITAN DISTRICT
(THE "DISTRICT")
HELD
OCTOBER 25, 2021

A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District (referred to hereafter as the "Board"), was convened on Monday, October 25, 2021 at 2:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary William Smith, Assistant Secretary Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director Kari Wright was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow and Jason Carroll; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP MaryAnn McGeady, Esq. and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Brandon Collins; Independent District Engineering Services, LLC Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc.

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.

<u>Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest:</u> The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the

District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Wright and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

The Board reviewed the Agenda for the meeting. Follow discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as presented, and excused the absence of Director Kari Wright.

<u>Public Comment:</u> There were no public comments.

Renewal of District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022: Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board authorized the renewal of the District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022.

<u>District Website</u>: Following discussion, the Board determined not to establish a website at this time, and to continue the physical posting of meeting notices in the District for 2022.

CONSENT AGENDA

- Approval of Minutes of April 26, 2021 Special Meeting
- Transparency Notice and Mode of Eligible Elector Notification for 2022
- 2022 Meeting Schedule and adoption of Resolution No. 2021-10-01, Resolution Establishing Regular Meeting Dates, Time and Location and Designating Location for Posting of 24-Hour Notices

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board approved, or ratified approval of (as appropriate), the Consent Agenda items/actions listed above.

It was noted that the required Transparency Notice will be posted on the Special District Association website, and that regular meetings of the District for 2022 will be held on the 4th Monday of each month at 2:00 p.m., such meetings to be held virtually or at the offices of McGeady Becher P.C., 450 E. 17th Ave., Suite 400, Denver, CO 80203, at the discretion of the Board.

LEGAL MATTERS

May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election: Mr. Sorensen discussed with the Board the new statutory requirement to request a list of registered electors in the District from the Clerk and Recorder, and to email or mail the Call for Nominations to any registered electors shown on such list (in addition to publishing the Call for Nominations).

Following review and discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-02, Resolution Calling a Regular Election for Directors on May 3, 2022, appointing Craig Sorensen as Designated Election Official ("DEO"), and authorizing the DEO to perform all tasks required for the conduct of a mail ballot election.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

<u>2021 Budget Amendment:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider a potential amendment to the 2021 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider amendment of the 2021 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll informed the Board that no amendment to the 2021 Budget was required.

<u>2022 Budget:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider the proposed 2022 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider the 2022 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll reviewed the 2022 Budget with the Board. It was determined that no mill levy would be imposed. After discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the 2022 Budget, with revisions discussed at the meeting, and adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-03 to Adopt the 2022 Budget and Appropriate Sums of Money. Staff was directed to make the appropriate statutory filings.

2021 Audit Exemption: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board appointed

the District Accountant to prepare the 2021 Audit Exemption Application.

DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Authorized the District Accountant to prepare and sign the DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies.

Appointment of District Accountant to Prepare 2023 Budget:

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2023 Budget, and directed that the form of the 2023 Budget be the same as the 2022 Budget, unless directed otherwise by a Board Member.

MANAGER MATTERS <u>CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Master Service Agreement and related statement(s) of work:</u> Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Master Service Agreement and related statement(s) of work.

OTHER BUSINESS Cancellation of November 22, 2021 Meeting: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board canceled the November 22, 2021 meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 2:42 p.m.

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE
PROSPER WATER & SANITATION FINANCING
METROPOLITAN DISTRICT
(THE "DISTRICT")
HELD
OCTOBER 25, 2021

A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District (referred to hereafter as the "Board"), was convened on Monday, October 25, 2021 at 2:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary William Smith, Assistant Secretary Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director Kari Wright was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow and Jason Carroll; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP MaryAnn McGeady, Esq. and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Brandon Collins; Independent District Engineering Services, LLC Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc.

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.

<u>Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest:</u> The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the

District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Wright and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

The Board reviewed the Agenda for the meeting. Follow discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as presented, and excused the absence of Director Kari Wright.

<u>Public Comment:</u> There were no public comments.

Renewal of District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022: Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board authorized the renewal of the District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022.

<u>District Website</u>: Following discussion, the Board determined not to establish a website at this time, and to continue the physical posting of meeting notices in the District for 2022.

CONSENT AGENDA

- Approval of Minutes of April 26, 2021 Special Meeting
- Transparency Notice and Mode of Eligible Elector Notification for 2022
- 2022 Meeting Schedule and adoption of Resolution No. 2021-10-01, Resolution Establishing Regular Meeting Dates, Time and Location and Designating Location for Posting of 24-Hour Notices

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board approved, or ratified approval of (as appropriate), the Consent Agenda items/actions listed above.

It was noted that the required Transparency Notice will be posted on the Special District Association website, and that regular meetings of the District for 2022 will be held on the 4th Monday of each month at 2:00 p.m., such meetings to be held virtually or at the offices of McGeady Becher P.C., 450 E. 17th Ave., Suite 400, Denver, CO 80203, at the discretion of the Board.

LEGAL MATTERS

May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election: Mr. Sorensen discussed with the Board the new statutory requirement to request a list of registered electors in the District from the Clerk and Recorder, and to email or mail the Call for Nominations to any registered electors shown on such list (in addition to publishing the Call for Nominations).

Following review and discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-02, Resolution Calling a Regular Election for Directors on May 3, 2022, appointing Craig Sorensen as Designated Election Official ("DEO"), and authorizing the DEO to perform all tasks required for the conduct of a mail ballot election.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

<u>2021 Budget Amendment:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider a potential amendment to the 2021 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider amendment of the 2021 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll informed the Board that no amendment to the 2021 Budget was required.

<u>2022 Budget:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider the proposed 2022 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider the 2022 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll reviewed the 2022 Budget with the Board. It was determined that the District will impose a mill levy of 20.000 mills in the General Fund. After discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the 2022 Budget, as presented, and adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-03 to Adopt the 2022 Budget and Appropriate Sums of Money, and Resolution No. 2021-10-04 to Set Mill Levies. Staff was directed to make the appropriate statutory filings.

2021 Audit Exemption: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board appointed

the District Accountant to prepare the 2021 Audit Exemption Application.

DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Authorized the District Accountant to prepare and sign the DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies.

Appointment of District Accountant to Prepare 2023 Budget:

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2023 Budget, and directed that the form of the 2023 Budget be the same as the 2022 Budget, unless directed otherwise by a Board Member.

MANAGER MATTERS <u>CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Master Service Agreement and related statement(s) of work:</u> Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Master Service Agreement and related statement(s) of work.

OTHER BUSINESS Cancellation of November 22, 2021 Meeting: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board canceled the November 22, 2021 meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 2:42 p.m.

1	ectfully s	,	

MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE PROSPER PARK & RECREATION FINANCING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT (THE "DISTRICT") HELD OCTOBER 25, 2021

A special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District (referred to hereafter as the "Board"), was convened on Monday, October 25, 2021 at 2:00 p.m. This District Board meeting was held via Microsoft Teams. The meeting was open to the public.

ATTENDANCE

Directors In Attendance Were:

Maribeth D'Amico, President Larry Fore, Secretary William Smith, Assistant Secretary Don Sullivan, Assistant Secretary

Director Kari Wright was absent and excused.

Also In Attendance Were:

Denise Denslow and Jason Carroll; CliftonLarsonAllen LLP MaryAnn McGeady, Esq. and Craig Sorensen, McGeady Becher P.C. Brandon Collins; Independent District Engineering Services, LLC Ali Renes, Esq.; VREI, Inc.

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

<u>Call to Order:</u> The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.

<u>Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest:</u> The Board discussed the requirements of Colorado law to disclose any potential conflicts of interest or potential breaches of fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors to the Secretary of State and to the Board. The members of the Board were requested to disclose any potential conflicts of interest with regard to any matters scheduled for discussion at this meeting, and incorporated for the record those applicable disclosures made by the Board members prior to this meeting in accordance with statute. No new conflict disclosures were provided by the Directors. It was noted by Mr. Sorensen that disclosures of potential conflicts of interest were previously filed with the Secretary of State for all directors.

Quorum, Location/Manner of Meeting, Agenda: Ms. Denslow confirmed the presence of a quorum. The Board entered into a discussion regarding the requirements of Section 32-1-903(1), C.R.S., concerning the location of the

District's board meeting.

Following discussion, and upon motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Wright and, upon vote unanimously carried, the Board determined that the meeting would be held by video/telephonic means without any individuals (neither District Representatives nor the General Public) attending in person. Ms. Denslow reported that notice was duly posted and that no objections to the video/telephonic manner of the meeting or any requests that the video/telephonic manner of the meeting be changed have been received by taxpaying electors within the District's boundaries.

The Board reviewed the Agenda for the meeting. Follow discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the agenda, as presented, and excused the absence of Director Kari Wright.

<u>Public Comment:</u> There were no public comments.

Renewal of District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022: Following review, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board authorized the renewal of the District's insurance coverage and Special District Association membership for 2022.

<u>District Website</u>: Following discussion, the Board determined not to establish a website at this time, and to continue the physical posting of meeting notices in the District for 2022.

CONSENT AGENDA

- Approval of Minutes of April 26, 2021 Special Meeting
- Transparency Notice and Mode of Eligible Elector Notification for 2022
- 2022 Meeting Schedule and adoption of Resolution No. 2021-10-01, Resolution Establishing Regular Meeting Dates, Time and Location and Designating Location for Posting of 24-Hour Notices

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board approved, or ratified approval of (as appropriate), the Consent Agenda items/actions listed above.

It was noted that the required Transparency Notice will be posted on the Special District Association website, and that regular meetings of the District for 2022 will be held on the 4th Monday of each month at 2:00 p.m., such meetings to be held virtually or at the offices of McGeady Becher P.C., 450 E. 17th Ave., Suite 400, Denver, CO 80203, at the discretion of the Board.

RECORD OF PROCEEDINGS

LEGAL MATTERS

May 3, 2022 Regular Directors' Election: Mr. Sorensen discussed with the Board the new statutory requirement to request a list of registered electors in the District from the Clerk and Recorder, and to email or mail the Call for Nominations to any registered electors shown on such list (in addition to publishing the Call for Nominations).

Following review and discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-02, Resolution Calling a Regular Election for Directors on May 3, 2022, appointing Craig Sorensen as Designated Election Official ("DEO"), and authorizing the DEO to perform all tasks required for the conduct of a mail ballot election.

FINANCIAL MATTERS

<u>2021 Budget Amendment:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider a potential amendment to the 2021 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider amendment of the 2021 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll informed the Board that no amendment to the 2021 Budget was required.

<u>2022 Budget:</u> Director D'Amico opened the public hearing to consider the proposed 2022 Budget and discuss related issues.

It was noted that publication of Notice stating that the Board would consider the 2022 Budget and the date, time and place of the public hearing was made in a newspaper having general circulation within the District. No written objections were received prior to the public hearing.

No public comments were received, and the public hearing was closed.

Mr. Carroll reviewed the 2022 Budget with the Board. It was determined that no mill levy would be imposed. After discussion, upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board approved the 2022 Budget, with revisions discussed at the meeting, and adopted Resolution No. 2021-10-03 to Adopt the 2022 Budget and Appropriate Sums of Money. Staff was directed to make the appropriate statutory filings.

2021 Audit Exemption: Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board appointed

RECORD OF PROCEEDINGS

the District Accountant to prepare the 2021 Audit Exemption Application.

<u>DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies:</u> Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Authorized the District Accountant to prepare and sign the DLG-70 Certification of Tax Levies.

Appointment of District Accountant to Prepare 2023 Budget:

Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan, and upon vote unanimously carried, the Board Appointed the District Accountant to prepare the 2023 Budget, and directed that the form of the 2023 Budget be the same as the 2022 Budget, unless directed otherwise by a Board Member.

MANAGER MATTERS	None.
OTHER BUSINESS	<u>Cancellation of November 22, 2021 Meeting</u> : Upon a motion duly made by Director Fore, seconded by Director Sullivan and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the Board canceled the November 22, 2021 meeting.
ADJOURNMENT	Upon a motion duly made, seconded, and, upon vote, unanimously carried, the meeting was adjourned at 2:42 p.m.
	Respectfully submitted,

Secretary for the Meeting

Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District Check List

All Bank Accounts

February 25, 2022 - August 17, 2022

Check Number	Check Date	Payee		Amount
Vendor Checks				
ACH	04/20/22	Xcel Energy		87.62
ACH	05/18/22	Xcel Energy		97.74
ACH	07/26/22	Xcel Energy		103.71
Bill.com Checks	03/09/22	McGeady Becher P.C.		2,053.50
Bill.com Checks	03/09/22	HRS Water Consultants, Inc.		3,176.94
Bill.com Checks	03/09/22	CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP		4,256.64
Bill.com Checks	04/06/22	The Villager Legals		70.84
Bill.com Checks	04/07/22	Vogel & Associates, LLC		960.00
Bill.com Checks	04/07/22	Special District Association of Colorado		3,157.28
Bill.com Checks	04/07/22	McGeady Becher P.C.		4,962.60
Bill.com Checks	04/07/22	HRS Water Consultants, Inc.		1,550.00
Bill.com Checks	04/07/22	CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP		3,973.46
Bill.com Checks	04/19/22	The Villager Legals		66.46
Bill.com Checks	05/17/22	CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP		5,919.12
Bill.com Checks	05/17/22	Dewberry Engineers Inc.		6,130.00
Bill.com Checks	05/17/22	HRS Water Consultants, Inc.		585.00
Bill.com Checks	05/17/22	McGeady Becher P.C.		3,948.00
Bill.com Checks	05/17/22	Visser Precision		15,000.00
Bill.com Checks	05/17/22	Vogel & Associates, LLC		3,480.00
Bill.com Checks	07/25/22	CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP		5,879.75
Bill.com Checks	07/25/22	Dewberry Engineers Inc.		14,030.00
Bill.com Checks	07/25/22	Felsburg Holt & Ullevig, Inc.		2,535.00
Bill.com Checks	07/25/22	HRS Water Consultants, Inc.		1,198.50
Bill.com Checks	07/25/22	IDES,LLC		785.00
Bill.com Checks	07/25/22	McGeady Becher P.C.		5,137.00
Bill.com Checks	07/25/22	Otten Johnson Robinson Neff & Ragonetti, P.C.		5,953.50
Bill.com Checks	07/25/22	Vogel & Associates, LLC		2,820.00
Bill.com Checks	08/03/22	CliftonLarsonAllen, LLP		1,738.01
Bill.com Checks	08/03/22	Dewberry Engineers Inc.		2,542.50
Bill.com Checks	08/03/22	HRS Water Consultants, Inc.		1,237.50
Bill.com Checks	08/03/22	IDES,LLC		2,905.00
Bill.com Checks	08/03/22	McGeady Becher P.C.		1,185.00
Bill.com Checks	08/03/22	Otten Johnson Robinson Neff & Ragonetti, P.C.		441.00
Bill.com Checks	08/03/22	Vogel & Associates, LLC		2,240.12
			Vendor Check Total	110,206.79
			Check List Total	110,206.79

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT FINANCIAL STATEMENTS JUNE 30, 2022

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT BALANCE SHEET - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS JUNE 30, 2022

	(General	Capital Projects	 Total
ASSETS				
Cash - Checking	\$	381,422	\$ 36,688	\$ 418,110
Due from other districts		404,626	-	404,626
TOTAL ASSETS	\$	786,048	\$ 36,688	\$ 822,736
LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES				
CURRENT LIABILITIES				
Accounts payable	\$	14,044	\$ 36,688	\$ 50,732
Total Liabilities		14,044	36,688	50,732
FUND BALANCES				
Total Fund Balances		772,004	 <u>-</u>	 772,004
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES	\$	786,048	\$ 36,688	\$ 822,736

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - BUDGET AND ACTUAL FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2022

GENERAL FUND

	Annual Budget	Ye	ar to Date Actual		Variance
REVENUES					
Interest income	\$ 50	\$	6	\$	(44)
Other revenue	520		-		(520)
TOTAL REVENUES	 570		6	_	(564)
EXPENDITURES	_				_
Accounting	64,000		13,699		50,301
Auditing	11,500		-		11,500
Contingency	7,400		-		7,400
District management	35,000		8,068		26,932
Dues and licenses	3,100		3,157		(57)
Election expense	3,000		3,506		(506)
Insurance and bonds	25,000		20,540		4,460
Legal services	65,000		13,781		51,219
Miscellaneous	1,000		309		691
Repay developer advance	621,000		-		621,000
Utilities	 5,000		289		4,711
TOTAL EXPENDITURES	 841,000		63,349		777,651
EXCESS OF REVENUES OVER (UNDER) EXPENDITURES	(840,430)		(63,343)		777,087
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)					
Transfers from Prosper Metro No. 3	1,888		1,818		(70)
Transfers from Prosper Metro No. 4	673,123		648,101		(25,022)
Transfers from Prosper W&SFD	200,419		192,969		(7,450)
Transfers to other fund	 (35,000)		(67,571)		(32,571)
TOTAL OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)	 840,430		775,317		(65,113)
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES	-		711,974		711,974
FUND BALANCES - BEGINNING	 100,000		60,030		(39,970)
FUND BALANCES - ENDING	\$ 100,000	\$	772,004	\$	672,004

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - BUDGET AND ACTUAL FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2022

CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND

	Amended Budget	Year to Date Actual	Variance
REVENUES			
TOTAL REVENUES			
EXPENDITURES			
Consulting	-	7,748	(7,748)
Contingency	260,000	-	260,000
Design Costs WWTP	245,000	22,703	222,297
Engineering	-	15,725	(15,725)
Legal services	-	6,395	(6,395)
Storage	30,000	15,000	15,000
TOTAL EXPENDITURES	535,000	67,571	467,429
EXCESS OF REVENUES OVER (UNDER) EXPENDITURES	(535,000)	(67,571)	467,429
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)			
Transfers from other funds	535,000	67,571	(467,429)
TOTAL OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)	535,000	67,571	(467,429)
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES	-	-	-
FUND BALANCES - BEGINNING			
FUND BALANCES - ENDING	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT 2022 BUDGET SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ASSUMPTIONS

Services Provided

Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District (the "District"), a quasi-municipal corporation and political subdivision of the State of Colorado was organized by Court Order and Decree of the District Court on June 18, 2015 and is governed pursuant to provisions of the Colorado Special District Act, Title 32, Article I, Colorado Revised Statutes. The District's service area is located in Arapahoe County. The District was organized in conjunction with Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District, Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District, Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District and Prosper Metropolitan Districts Nos. 1, 2, 3 and 4. The District was established to provide financing for the design, acquisition, installation, construction and completion of public improvements and services, including water, sanitation, streets, safety protection, park and recreation, transportation, television relay and translation and mosquito control improvements and services.

In the future, the District may issue a portion or all of the remaining authorized but unissued general obligation debt for purposes of providing public improvements to support development as it occurs within the District's service area, however, as of the date of this budget, the amount and timing of any debt issuances is not determinable.

The District has no employees and all administrative functions are contracted.

The District prepares its budget on the modified accrual basis of accounting in accordance with the requirements of Colorado Revised Statues C.R.S. 29-1-105 using its best estimates as of the date of the budget hearing. These estimates are based on expected conditions and its expected course of actions. The assumptions disclosed herein are those that the District believes are significant to the budget. There will usually be differences between the budget and actual results, because events and circumstances frequently do not occur as expected, and those differences may be material.

Revenues

Net Investment Income

Interest earned on the District's available funds has been estimated based on historical information.

Developer Advances

The District is in the development stage. As such, the operating and administrative expenditures will be mainly funded by the Developer. A major portion of the capital expenditures are also expected to be funded by the Developer. Developer advances are recorded as revenue for budget purposes with an obligation for future repayment when the District is financially able to reimburse the Developer from bond proceeds and other legally available revenue.

Intergovernmental Revenue - Transfers from Other Districts

The District anticipates the collection of taxes in Districts Nos. 3, 4, and the Water & Sanitation Financing District, which will be transferred to fund operations expenditures of the District. The District will coordinate the payment of operations and administrative expenditures for these three districts, as well as the District's own administrative expenditures.

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT 2022 BUDGET SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ASSUMPTIONS

Expenditures

Administrative and Operating Expenditures

Operating and administrative expenditures include the estimated services necessary to maintain the District's administrative viability such as legal, management, accounting, insurance and meeting expense.

Capital Outlay

Anticipated capital expenditures for 2022 are displayed on the Capital Projects Fund page of the budget.

Debts and Leases

The District has no debt nor any capital and operating lease.

Reserves

Emergency Reserve

The District has provided for an Emergency Reserve equal to at least 3% of fiscal year spending for 2022, as defined under TABOR.

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 3 Property Taxes Reconciliation 2022

								C	Current Year									Prior Year			
				Delinquen	t		Specific							Net	% of Total I	Property		Total	% of Total l	Property	
	P	Property	T	axes, Reba	tes	C	Ownership		1	Treasurer's	D	ue To		Amount	Taxes Rec	ceived		Cash	Taxes Re	ceived	
		Taxes	aı	nd Abatemo	ents		Taxes	Interest		Fees	C	County]	Received	Monthly	Y-T-D	F	Received	Monthly	Y-T-D	
Beg Balance																					
January	\$	-	\$		-	\$	8.85	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	8.85	0.00%	0.00%		10.33	0.00%	0.00%	
February		1,467.13			-		10.19	-		(22.01)		-		1,455.31	81.96%	81.96%		7.68	0.00%	0.00%	
March		-			-		10.10	-		-		-		10.10	0.00%	81.96%		10.93	0.00%	0.00%	
April		323.12			-		8.69	-		(4.85)		-		326.96	18.05%	100.01%		1,621.32	91.43%	91.43%	
May		-			-		8.33	-		-		-		8.33	0.00%	100.01%		8.34	0.00%	91.43%	
June		-			-		8.94	-		-		-		8.94	0.00%	100.01%		9.52	0.00%	91.43%	
July														-	0.00%	100.01%		10.07	0.00%	91.43%	
August														-	0.00%	100.01%		9.04	0.00%	91.43%	
September														-	0.00%	100.01%		10.25	0.00%	91.43%	
October														-	0.00%	100.01%		9.00	0.00%	91.43%	
November														-	0.00%	100.01%		9.23	0.00%	91.43%	
December														-	0.00%	100.01%		9.21	0.00%	91.43%	
	\$	1,790.25	\$		-	\$	55.10	\$ =	\$	(26.86)	\$	-	\$	1,818.49	100.01%	100.01%	\$	1,724.92	91.43%	91.43%	
										•		•		•	•			•	•		

	7	Taxes Levied	% of Levied	F	Property Taxes Collected	% Collected to Amount Levied
Property Tax						
General Fund	\$	1,790.00	100.00%	\$	1,790.25	100.01%
	\$	1,790.00	100.00%	\$	1,790.25	100.01%
Specific Ownership Tax General Fund	\$	125.00 125.00	100.00% 100.00%	_	55.10 55.10	44.08% 44.08%
<u>Treasurer's Fees</u> General Fund	\$	27.00	100.00%	\$	26.86	99.48%
	\$	27.00	100.00%	\$	26.86	99.48%

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 Property Taxes Reconciliation 2022

				(Current Year					Prior Year			
		Delinquent	Specific				Net	% of Total P	Property	Total	% of Total I	Property	
	Property	Taxes, Rebates	Ownership		Treasurer's	Due To	Amount	Taxes Rec	eived	Cash	Taxes Re	ceived	
	Taxes	and Abatements	Taxes	Interest	Fees	County	Received	Monthly	Y-T-D	Received	Monthly	Y-T-D	
Beg Balance													
January	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 3,155.27	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 3,155.27	0.00%	0.00%	5,504.99	0.00%	0.00%	
February	3,761.31	-	3,630.69	-	(56.42)	-	7,335.58	0.59%	0.59%	4,092.61	0.00%	0.00%	
March	316,239.01	-	3,599.49	-	(4,743.59)	-	315,094.91	49.56%	50.15%	432,205.61	49.61%	49.61%	
April	-	-	3,096.67	-	-	-	3,096.67	0.00%	50.15%	11,556.63	0.77%	50.39%	
May	1,802.43	-	2,970.33	-	(27.04)	-	4,745.72	0.28%	50.44%	4,446.01	0.00%	50.39%	
June	316,228.14	-	3,187.68	-	(4,743.42)		314,672.40	49.56%	100.00%	431,446.03	49.62%	100.01%	
July							-	0.00%	100.00%	5,366.65	0.00%	100.01%	
August							-	0.00%	100.00%	4,818.57	0.00%	100.01%	
September							-	0.00%	100.00%	5,466.69	0.00%	100.01%	
October							-	0.00%	100.00%	4,800.04	0.00%	100.01%	
November							-	0.00%	100.00%	4,921.41	0.00%	100.01%	
December							-	0.00%	100.00%	4,907.73	0.00%	100.01%	
	\$ 638,030.89	\$ -	\$ 19,640.13	\$ -	\$ (9,570.47)	\$ -	\$ 648,100.55	100.00%	100.00%	\$ 919,532.97	100.00%	100.00%	

	7	axes Levied	% of Levied	P	Property Taxes Collected	
Property Tax						
General Fund	\$	638,031.00	100.00%	\$	638,030.89	100.00%
	\$	638,031.00	100.00%	\$	638,030.89	100.00%
Specific Ownership Tax General Fund	\$	44,662.00	100.00%	\$	19,640.13	43.98%
	\$	44,662.00	100.00%	\$	19,640.13	43.98%
<u>Treasurer's Fees</u> General Fund	\$	9,570.00	100.00%	\$	9,570.47	100.00%
	\$	9,570.00	100.00%	\$	9,570.47	100.00%

PROSPER WATER & SANITATION FINANCING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT Property Taxes Reconciliation 2022

				C	urrent Year						Prior Year	
		Delinquent	Specific				Net	% of Total P	roperty	Total	% of Total I	Property
	Property	Taxes, Rebates	Ownership		Treasurer's	Due To	Amount	Taxes Rec	eived	Cash	Taxes Re	ceived
	Taxes	and Abatements	Taxes	Interest	Fees	County	Received	Monthly	Y-T-D	Received	Monthly	Y-T-D
Beg Balance												
January	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 939.47	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 939.47	0.00%	0.00%	1,621.46	0.00%	0.00%
February	8,507.48	-	1,081.02	-	(127.61)	-	9,460.89	4.48%	4.48%	1,205.46	0.00%	0.00%
March	90,354.00	-	1,071.73	-	(1,355.31)	-	90,070.42	47.56%	52.04%	123,538.75	48.13%	48.13%
April	166.42	-	922.02	-	(2.50)	-	1,085.94	0.09%	52.13%	10,857.30	3.72%	51.85%
May	592.38	-	884.40	-	(8.89)	-	1,467.89	0.31%	52.44%	1,309.55	0.00%	51.85%
June	90,350.90	-	949.12	-	(1,355.26)	-	89,944.76	47.56%	100.00%	123,391.56	48.16%	100.00%
July							-	0.00%	100.00%	1,580.72	0.00%	100.00%
August							-	0.00%	100.00%	1,419.28	0.00%	100.00%
September							-	0.00%	100.00%	1,610.18	0.00%	100.00%
October							-	0.00%	100.00%	1,413.83	0.00%	100.00%
November							-	0.00%	100.00%	1,449.57	0.00%	100.00%
December							-	0.00%	100.00%	1,445.54	0.00%	100.00%
	\$ 189,971.18	\$ -	\$ 5,847.76	\$ -	\$ (2,849.57)	\$ -	\$ 192,969.37	100.00%	100.00%	\$ 270,843.20	100.00%	100.00%

	Т	axes Levied	% of Levied	Pı	roperty Taxes Collected	
Property Tax						
General Fund	\$	189,971.00	100.00%	\$	189,971.18	100.00%
	\$	189,971.00	100.00%	\$	189,971.18	100.00%
Specific Ownership Tax						
General Fund	\$	13,298.00	100.00%	\$	5,847.76	43.97%
	\$	13,298.00	100.00%	\$	5,847.76	43.97%
Treasurer's Fees						
General Fund	\$	2,850.00	100.00%	\$	2,849.57	99.98%
	\$	2,850.00	100.00%	\$	2,849.57	99.98%

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

Schedule of Cash Position June 30, 2022

Updated as of August 15, 2022

	 General Fund	Сар	ital Projects Fund	Total
US Bank - checking				
Balance as of 06/30/22	\$ 381,422.16	\$	36,688.12	\$ 418,110.28
Subsequent activities:				
07/08/22 - Prosper No. 3 June ptax	8.94		-	8.94
07/08/22 - Prosper No. 4 June ptax	314,672.40		-	314,672.40
07/08/22 - Prosper W&SFD June ptax	89,944.76		-	89,944.76
07/15/22 - Bank service charge	(39.38)		-	(39.38)
07/25/22 - Bill.com payment	(11,016.75)		(27,322.00)	(38,338.75)
07/25/22 - Transfer between funds	-		-	-
07/26/22 - Vouchers paid - Xcel	(103.71)		-	(103.71)
07/29/22 - Interest income	3.06		-	3.06
08/03/22 - Bill.com payment	(2,923.01)		(9,366.12)	(12,289.13)
08/10/22 - Prosper No. 3 July ptax	8.78		-	8.78
08/10/22 - Prosper No. 4 July ptax	3,130.20		-	3,130.20
08/10/22 - Prosper W&SFD July ptax	 932.01			 932.01
Anticipated Bank Balance	776,039.46		-	776,039.46
Anticipated balance	 776,039.46		-	 776,039.46
Total Anticipated Balance	\$ 776,039.46			\$ 776,039.46

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT Arapahoe County, Colorado

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT TABLE OF CONTENTS YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	I
BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
GOVERNMENT-WIDE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
STATEMENT OF NET POSITION	1
STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES	2
FUND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
BALANCE SHEET – GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS	3
STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES – GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS	4
RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES OF THE GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES	5
GENERAL FUND – STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE – BUDGET AND ACTUAL	6
NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	7
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION	
CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND – SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE – BUDGET AND ACTUAL	19

INSERT INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT STATEMENT OF NET POSITION DECEMBER 31, 2021

	Governmenta Activities	
ASSETS		
Cash and Investments - Restricted	\$	46,938
Due from Other Districts		6,362
Prepaid Insurance		20,540
Capital Assets Not Being Depreciated:		
Construction in Progress		6,493,905
Total Assets		6,567,745
LIABILITIES		
Accounts Payable		13,739
Noncurrent Liabilities:		
Due in More Than One Year		4,376,065
Total Liabilities		4,389,804
NET POSITION		
Restricted For:		
Emergency Reserves		35,800
Unrestricted		2,142,141
Total Net Position	\$	2,177,941

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

FUNCTIONS/PROGRAMS	Fy	penses	Chai fc Servi	or	(ram Revenues Operating Grants and ontributions	Ca Gran	pital ts and butions	(Ex C N	et Revenue penses) and Changes in et Position overnmental Activities
Primary Government:		ропосо	- 001			SHIRIDUTIONS		butions		Activities
Government Activities: General Government Interest and Related Costs	\$	153,351	\$	-	\$	1,192,101	\$	-	\$	1,038,750
on Long-Term Debt		338,457								(338,457)
Total Governmental Activities	\$	491,808	\$		\$	1,192,101	\$			700,293
		ERAL REVE rest Income Total Gener		es						31 31
	CHAN	NGE IN NET	POSITION	N						700,324
	Net P	osition - Be	ginning of \	/ear						1,477,617
	NET I	POSITION -	END OF Y	'EAR					\$	2,177,941

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT BALANCE SHEET GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS DECEMBER 31, 2021

	General		Capital General Projects		Total Governmental Funds		
ASSETS							
Cash and Investments - Restricted	\$	39,861	\$	7,077	\$	46,938	
Due from Other Districts		6,362		-		6,362	
Prepaid Insurance		20,540				20,540	
Total Assets	\$	66,763	\$	7,077	\$	73,840	
LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES							
LIABILITIES							
Accounts Payable	\$	6,662	\$	7,077	\$	13,739	
Total Liabilities		6,662		7,077		13,739	
FUND BALANCES							
Nonspendable for:							
Prepaid Expenses		20,540		-		20,540	
Restricted for:							
Emergency Reserve		35,800		-		35,800	
Unrestricted		3,761		-		3,761	
Total Fund Balances		60,101				60,101	
Total Liabilities and Fund Balances	\$	66,763	\$	7,077			
Amounts reported for governmental activities in the store of net position are different because: Capital assets used in governmental activities are necessarily assets.							
resources and, therefore, are not report in the funds Construction in Progress		olai				6,493,905	
Long-term liabilities, including bonds payable, are n in the current period and, therefore, are not reported							
Developer Advance Payable					((3,686,563)	
Developer Advance Interest Payable						(689,502)	
Net Position of Governmental Activities					\$	2,177,941	

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

	General		Capital Projects		Go	Total vernmental Funds
REVENUES						
Interest Income	\$	31	\$	-	\$	31
Transfer from Prosper Metro No. 3		1,725		-		1,725
Transfer from Prosper Metro No. 4		919,533		-		919,533
Transfer from Prosper W&SFD		270,843		-		270,843
Total Revenues		1,192,132		-		1,192,132
EXPENDITURES						
Accounting		26,612		-		26,612
Auditing		10,400		-		10,400
District Management		20,096		-		20,096
Dues and Licenses		2,933		-		2,933
Insurance and Bonds		22,528		-		22,528
Legal Services		33,912		5,556		39,468
Miscellaneous		523		30,000		30,523
Utilities		791		-		791
Capital Outlay		-		10,500		10,500
Consulting		-		7,889		7,889
Engineering		-		42,212		42,212
Total Expenditures		117,795		96,157		213,952
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)						
Developer Advance		40,615		9,385		50,000
Repay Developer Advance		(974,000)		-		(974,000)
Transfer from (to) Other Funds		(86,772)		86,772		-
Total Other Financing Sources (Uses)		(1,020,157)		96,157		(924,000)
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES		54,180		-		54,180
Fund Balances Beginning of Year		5,921				5,921
FUND BALANCES - END OF YEAR	\$	60,101	\$	_	\$	60,101

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES OF THE GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

Net Change in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds

\$ 54,180

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of activities are different because:

Governmental funds report capital outlays as expenditures. In the statement of activities, capital outlay is not reported as an expenditure. However, the statement of activities will report as depreciation/amortization expense the allocation of the cost of any depreciable asset over the estimated useful life of the asset. Therefore, this is the amount of capital outlay, net of depreciation/amortization, in the current period.

Expenditures for Capital Assets

60,601

The issuance of long-term debt (e.g., bonds, leases) provides current financial resources to governmental funds, while the repayment of the principal of long-term debt consumes the current financial resources of governmental funds. Neither transaction, however, has any effect on net position.

Current year Developer Advance
Developer Advance Payment - Principal
Developer Advance Payment - Accrued Interest

(50,000) 563,229

410,771

Some expenses reported in the statement of activities do not require the use of current financial resources and, therefore, are not reported as expenditures in governmental funds.

Interest on Developer Advance

(338,457)

Changes in Net Position of Governmental Activities

\$ 700,324

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT GENERAL FUND STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE – BUDGET AND ACTUAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

	а	Original nd Final Budget		Actual mounts	Fin I	iance with al Budget Positive legative)
REVENUES	•	4 707	Φ.	4 705	•	(0)
Transfer from Prosper Metro No. 3	\$	1,727	\$	1,725	\$	(2)
Transfer from Prosper Metro No. 4		920,476		919,533		(943)
Transfer from Prosper W&SFD		271,121		270,843		(278)
Interest Income		50		31		(19)
Other Revenue		426		-		(426)
Total Revenues	•	1,193,800	•	1,192,132		(1,668)
EXPENDITURES						
Accounting		64,000		26,612		37,388
Auditing		10,000		10,400		(400)
District Management		35,000		20,096		14,904
Dues and Licenses		2,700		2,933		(233)
Insurance and Bonds		21,000		22,528		(1,528)
Legal Services		80,000		33,912		46,088
Miscellaneous		1,000		523		477
Utilities		5,000		791		4,209
Contingency		6,300		-		6,300
Total Expenditures		225,000		117,795		107,205
EXCESS OF REVENUES OVER		_				
(UNDER) EXPENDITURES		968,800	•	1,074,337		105,537
OTHER ENANGING COURSES (USES)						
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)				40 G1 E		40 G1 E
Developer Advance Repay Developer Advance		-		40,615		40,615
Transfers from (to) Other Funds		(064 200)		(974,000)		(974,000)
		(964,200)		(86,772)		877,428 (FF 0F7)
Total Expenditures		(964,200)		1,020,157)		(55,957)
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE		4,600		54,180		49,580
Fund Balance - Beginning of Year		31,200		5,921		(25,279)
FUND BALANCE - END OF YEAR	\$	35,800	\$	60,101	\$	24,301

NOTE 1 DEFINITION OF REPORTING ENTITY

Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District (the District), a quasi-municipal corporation and political subdivision of the state of Colorado was organized by an Order and Decree of the Arapahoe County District Court issued on June 18, 2015 (recorded on June 23, 2015) and governed pursuant to provisions of the Colorado Special District Act, Title 32, Article 1, Colorado Revised Statutes. The District's service area is located in Arapahoe County. The District was organized in conjunction with Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District, Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District, Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District, and Prosper Metropolitan Districts Nos. 1, 2, 3, and 4, and Prosper Metropolitan District Nos. 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, and 10 were later organized on February 09, 2021 (the Districts). The District was established to provide financing for the design, acquisition, installation, construction and completion of public improvements and services, including water, sanitation, streets, safety protection, park and recreation, transportation, television relay and translation and mosquito control improvements and services. It is anticipated that the District will enter into one or more facilities funding and construction agreements with the Districts in order to provide for the allocation of construction costs and funding responsibilities as development occurs within the Districts.

The District follows the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) accounting pronouncements which provide guidance for determining which governmental activities, organizations and functions should be included within the financial reporting entity. GASB pronouncements set forth the financial accountability of a governmental organization's elected governing body as the basic criterion for including a possible component governmental organization in a primary government's legal entity. Financial accountability includes, but is not limited to, appointment of a voting majority of the organization's governing body, ability to impose its will on the organization, a potential for the organization to provide specific financial benefits or burdens, and fiscal dependency.

The District has no employees and all operations and administrative functions are contracted.

The District is not financially accountable for any other organization, nor is the District a component unit of any other primary governmental entity.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The more significant accounting policies of the District are described as follows:

Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements

The government-wide financial statements include the statement of net position and the statement of activities. These financial statements include all of the activities of the District. The effect of interfund activity has been removed from these statements. Governmental activities are normally supported by taxes and intergovernmental revenues.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements (Continued)

The statement of net position reports all financial and capital resources of the District. The difference between the sum of assets and deferred outflows and the sum of liabilities and deferred inflows is reported as net position.

The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the direct and indirect expenses of a given function or segment are offset by program revenues. Direct expenses are those that are clearly identifiable with a specific function or segment. Program revenues include: 1) charges to customers or applicants who purchase, use, or directly benefit from goods, services or privileges provided by a given function or segment, and 2) grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular function or segment. Taxes and other items not properly included among program revenues are reported instead as general revenues.

Separate financial statements are provided for governmental funds. Major individual governmental funds are reported as separate columns in the fund financial statements.

Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting, and Financial Statement Presentation

The government-wide financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows

Governmental fund financial statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recognized as soon as they are both measurable and available. Revenues are considered to be available when they are collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current period. For this purpose, the government considers revenues to be available if they are collected within 60 days of the end of the current fiscal period. The major sources of revenue susceptible to accrual are property taxes and intergovernmental revenues. All other revenue items are considered to be measurable and available only when cash is received by the District. Expenditures, other than interest on long-term obligations, are recorded when the liability is incurred or the long-term obligation is due.

The District reports the following major governmental fund:

The General Fund is the District's primary operating fund. It accounts for all financial resources of the general government, except those required to be accounted for in another fund.

The Capital Projects Fund is used to account for financial resources to be used for the maintenance or acquisition and construction of recreational facilities.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

Budgets

In accordance with the State Budget Law, the District's Board of Directors holds public hearings in the fall each year to approve the budget and appropriate the funds for the ensuing year. The appropriation is at the total fund expenditures and other financing uses level and lapses at year-end. The District's Board of Directors can modify the budget by line item within the total appropriation without notification. The appropriation can only be modified upon completion of notification and publication requirements. The budget includes each fund on its basis of accounting unless otherwise indicated.

Pooled Cash and Investments

The District follows the practice of pooling cash and investments of all funds to maximize investment earnings. Except when required by trust or other agreements, all cash is deposited to and disbursed from a single bank or investment account. Cash in excess of immediate operating requirements is pooled for deposit and investment flexibility. Investment earnings are allocated periodically to the participating funds based upon each fund's average equity balance in the total cash.

Equity

Net Position

For government-wide presentation purposes, when both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is the District's practice to use restricted resources first, then unrestricted resources as they are needed.

Fund Balance

Fund balance for governmental funds should be reported in classifications that comprise a hierarchy based on the extent to which the government is bound to honor constraints on the specific purposes for which spending can occur. Governmental funds report up to five classifications of fund balance: nonspendable, restricted, committed, assigned, and unassigned. Because circumstances differ among governments, not every government or every governmental fund will present all of these components. The following classifications describe the relative strength of the spending constraints:

Nonspendable Fund Balance – The portion of fund balance that cannot be spent because it is either not in spendable form (such as prepaid amounts or inventory) or legally or contractually required to be maintained intact.

Restricted Fund Balance – The portion of fund balance that is constrained to being used for a specific purpose by external parties (such as bondholders), constitutional provisions, or enabling legislation.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

Equity (Continued)

Fund Balance (Continued)

Committed Fund Balance – The portion of fund balance that can only be used for specific purposes pursuant to constraints imposed by formal action of the government's highest level of decision-making authority, the board of directors. The constraint may be removed or changed only through formal action of the Board of Directors.

Assigned Fund Balance – The portion of fund balance that is constrained by the government's intent to be used for specific purposes, but is neither restricted nor committed. Intent is expressed by the board of directors to be used for a specific purpose. Constraints imposed on the use of assigned amounts are more easily removed or modified than those imposed on amounts that are classified as committed.

Unassigned Fund Balance – The residual portion of fund balance that does not meet any of the criteria described above.

If more than one classification of fund balance is available for use when an expenditure is incurred, it is the District's practice to use the most restrictive classification first.

NOTE 3 CASH AND INVESTMENTS

Cash and investments as of December 31, 2021, are classified in the accompanying financial statements as follows:

Statement of Net Position:

Cash and Investments - Restricted
Total Cash and Investments

\$ 46,938
\$ 46,938

Deposits with Financial Institutions

The Colorado Public Deposit Protection Act (PDPA) requires that all units of local government deposit cash in eligible public depositories. Eligibility is determined by state regulators. Amounts on deposit in excess of federal insurance levels must be collateralized. The eligible collateral is determined by the PDPA. PDPA allows the institution to create a single collateral pool for all public funds. The pool for all the uninsured public deposits as a group is to be maintained by another institution or held in trust. The market value of the collateral must be at least 102% of the aggregate uninsured deposits.

NOTE 3 CASH AND INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Deposits with Financial Institutions (Continued)

The State Commissioners for banks and financial services are required by statute to monitor the naming of eligible depositories and reporting of the uninsured deposits and assets maintained in the collateral pools.

At December 31, 2021, the District's cash deposits had a bank balance and a carrying balance of \$46,938.

<u>Investments</u>

The District has adopted an investment policy by which it follows state statutes regarding investments.

The District generally limits its concentration of investments to those which are believed to have minimal credit risk, minimal interest rate risk and no foreign currency risk. Additionally, the District is not subject to concentration risk or investment custodial risk disclosure requirements for investments that are in the possession of another party.

Colorado revised statutes limit investment maturities to five years or less unless formally approved by the board of directors. Such actions are generally associated with a debt service reserve or sinking fund requirements.

Colorado statutes specify investment instruments meeting defined rating and risk criteria in which local governments may invest which include:

- Obligations of the United States, certain U.S. government agency securities, and securities of the World Bank
- . General obligation and revenue bonds of U.S. local government entities
- . Certain certificates of participation
- . Certain securities lending agreements
- . Bankers' acceptances of certain banks
- . Commercial paper
- Written repurchase agreements and certain reverse repurchase agreements collateralized by certain authorized securities
- . Certain money market funds
- . Guaranteed investment contracts
- Local government investment pools

As of December 31, 2021, the District had no investments.

NOTE 4 CAPITAL ASSETS

An analysis of the change in capital assets for the year ended December 31, 2021, follows:

	Balance - cember 31, 2020	In	creases	Decre	eases	Balance - cember 31, 2021
Governmental Activities:						
Capital assets, Not Being						
Depreciated:						
Construction in Progress	\$ 6,433,304	\$	60,601	\$	-	\$ 6,493,905
Total Capital Assets, Not						
Being Depreciated	\$ 6,433,304	\$	60,601	\$		\$ 6,493,905

Upon completion and acceptance, a significant portion of capital assets will be conveyed by the District to other local governments. The District will not be responsible for the maintenance of those assets. Upon acceptance of the improvements, the District will remove the cost of construction for its capital assets.

NOTE 5 LONG-TERM OBLIGATIONS

The following is an analysis of the changes in the District's long-term obligations for the year ended December 31, 2021:

	Balance -	_		_		Balance -
	2020		Additions	Re	eductions	2021
Developer Advances -						
Operations	\$ 449,712	\$	40,615	\$	490,327	\$ -
Capital	3,750,080		9,385		72,902	3,686,563
Developer Advance -						
Interest - Operations	68,504		37,954		106,458	-
Interest - Capital	693,312		300,503		304,313	689,502
Total	\$ 4,961,608	\$	388,457	\$	974,000	\$ 4,376,065

The details of the District's long-term obligations are as follows:

Developer Advances

The District has entered into a series of Operation Funding Agreements and Facilities Funding and Acquisition Agreements with VREI, Inc. These agreements are disclosed further in Note 7.

NOTE 5 LONG-TERM OBLIGATIONS (CONTINUED)

Authorized Debt

On November 03, 2015 the District's voters authorized the issuance of the indebtedness in an amount not to exceed \$13,004,160,000. At December 31, 2021, the District had authorized but unissued indebtedness in the following amounts allocated for the following purposes:

	Amount Authorized			
	Authorized on	But		
	November 3, 201	5 Unissued		
Street Improvements	\$ 1,000,320,00	\$ 1,000,320,000		
Parks and Recreation	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Water	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Sanitation	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Transportation	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Mosquito Control	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Traffic Safety Protection	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Fire Protection	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Television Relay	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Security Services	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
O&M Expenses	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Refunding	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Intergovernmental Agreements	1,000,320,00	1,000,320,000		
Total	\$ 13,004,160,00	\$ 13,004,160,000		

Pursuant to the Service Plan, the District is permitted to issue bonded indebtedness of up to \$1,000,320,000.

In the future, the District may issue a portion or all of the remaining authorized but unissued general obligation debt for purposes of providing public improvements to support development as it occurs within the District's service area.

NOTE 6 NET POSITION

The District has a net position consisting of two components – restricted and unrestricted.

Restricted net position includes assets that are restricted for use either externally imposed by creditors, grantors, contributors, or laws and regulations of other governments or imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation. The District had restricted net position as of December 31, 2021 as follows:

Restricted Net Position:

Emergency Reserves \$ 35,800

Total Restricted Net Position \$ 35,800

NOTE 7 AGREEMENTS

Memorandum of Understanding

On April 26, 2021, the District entered into an Amended and Restated Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with Prosper Metropolitan District Nos. 1-10, Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District, Prosper Park & Recreation Financing District, and Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Services Metropolitan District (the Districts) whereby the District and the Districts set forth their intention to enter into one or more Facilities Funding and Construction Agreements (FFCO Agreements) in order to provide for allocation of construction costs and funding responsibilities as development occurs with the Districts. Pursuant to the MOU, the District and the Districts agree that, until such time as they enter into one or more FFCO Agreements, the District will provide for the construction, administration, and operation and maintenance of improvements for the benefit of the Districts. The anticipated FFCO Agreements will provide procedures by which the Districts will reimburse the District for their allocable share of costs incurred by the District pursuant to the MOU. The MOU anticipates that certain of the Districts may elect to be inactive in any one or more of the years the MOU is in effect and sets forth certain requirements for such inactive Districts.

Agreements with Prosper Farm Investments, LLC

2015 Operation Funding Agreement

On December 8, 2015, with an effective date of June 23, 2015, the District entered into a 2015 Operation Funding Agreement with Prosper Farms Investments, LLC (Landowner) pursuant to which the Landowner agrees to advance funds to the District for certain operation and maintenance expenses on a periodic basis as needed for fiscal year 2015 (2015 OFA). The maximum amount to be advanced for operations and maintenance expenses pursuant to this agreement is One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000). The District agrees to repay these advances pursuant to the priority established in the 2015 OFA, together with accrued interest at the rate of 8% per annum accruing from the date of deposit into the District's bank account or from the date of direct deposit by the Landowner. The 2015 OFA does not constitute a debt or indebtedness of the District nor does it constitute a multi-year fiscal obligation. The making of any reimbursement thereunder is subject to annual appropriation by the District to the extent the District has funds available from the impositions of its taxes, fees, rates, tolls, penalties and charges, and from other legally available revenue, after the payment of its annual debt service obligations, if any, and annual operations and maintenance expenses. As of December 31, 2021, there were no outstanding balances under this agreement.

2015 Facilities Funding and Acquisition Agreement

On December 8, 2015, with an effective date of June 23, 2015, the District entered into the 2015 Facilities Funding and Acquisition Agreement with the Landowner pursuant to which the Landowner agrees to make advances not to exceed Three Million Dollars (\$3,000,000) to the District for the purpose of funding the construction and/or acquisition of public improvements (2015 FFAA). The Landowner agrees to make such advances on a periodic basis as needed for fiscal year 2015. The 2015 FFAA does not constitute a debt of the District, but is an annual appropriations agreement intended to be repaid through future bond issuances. As of December 31, 2021, there were no outstanding balances under this agreement.

NOTE 7 AGREEMENTS (CONTINUED)

Agreements with VREI, Inc. (the Developer)

Operation Funding Agreements (OFAs)

The District has entered into several Operation Funding Agreements pursuant to which the Developer agrees to advance funds to the District for certain operation and maintenance expenses, up to a maximum amount agreed, on a periodic basis as needed. The District agrees to repay these advances pursuant to the priority established in the OFAs, together with accrued interest at the rate of 8% per annum accruing from the date of deposit into the District's bank account or from the date of direct deposit by the Developer.

These OFAs do not constitute a debt or indebtedness of the District nor do they constitute multi-year fiscal obligations. The making of any reimbursement thereunder is subject to annual appropriation by the District to the extent the District has funds available from the impositions of its taxes, fees, rates, tolls, penalties and charges, and from other legally available revenue, after the payment of its annual debt service obligations, if any, and annual operations and maintenance expenses.

The details of the District's OFAs and their balances as of December 31, 2021 are as follows:

			Reimbursement					
	Date	Effective	Termination	Maximum	Outsta	nding	Acc	rued
Agreement	Entered	Date	Date	Amount	Balar	nce	Inte	erest
2016 OFA	12/30/2015	1/1/2016	12/31/2056	\$ 100,000	\$	-	\$	-
2017 - 2018 OFA	1/22/2018 (1)	1/1/2017	12/31/2057	400,000		-		-
2019 OFA	11/26/2018 (2)(3)	1/1/2019	12/31/2060	240,000		-		-
					\$	-	\$	-

- (1) Amended 11/26/2018 to increase maximum amount to \$400,000.
- (2) 1st Amendment to 2019 OFA dated 11/23/2020 and effective 01/01/2020. Extended termination date to 12/31/2060, and increased maximum amount to \$132,000.
- (3) 2nd Amendment to 2019 OFA dated 10/25/2021. Extended termination date to 12/31/2061, and increased maximum amount to \$240,000.

Facilities Funding and Acquisition Agreements (FFAAs)

The District has entered into several Facilities Funding and Acquisition Agreements with the Developer pursuant to which the Developer agrees to make advances to the District for the purpose of funding the construction and/or acquisition of public improvement. The Developer agrees to make such advances up to a maximum amount, on a periodic basis as needed on the prescribed fiscal year. These FFAAs do not constitute a debt of the District, but are annual appropriations agreements intended to be repaid through future bond issuances.

NOTE 7 AGREEMENTS (CONTINUED)

Agreements with VREI, Inc. (the Developer) (Continued)

Facilities Funding and Acquisition Agreements (FFAAs) (Continued)

The details of the District's FFAAs and their balances as of December 31, 2021 are as follows:

		Effective	Termination				
	Date			Maximum	Outstanding	1	Accrued
Agreement	Entered	Date	Date	Amount	Balance		Interest
2016 FFAA	12/30/2015	1/1/2016	12/31/2056	\$ 3,000,000	\$ -	\$	-
2017 FFAA	12/2/2016	1/1/2017	12/31/2056	45,000,000	754,650		1,157
2018 - 2019 FFAA	11/26/2018 (1)	1/1/2018	12/31/2060	15,000,000	2,931,913		688,345
					\$ 3,686,563	\$	689,502

⁽¹⁾Amended 11/25/2019 to cover fiscal year 2020, extend reimbursement termination date to 12/31/2060, and increase maximum amount to \$15,000,000. Further amended 11/23/2020 to cover fiscal year 2021.

1601 Agreement

On June 23, 2020, the District entered into a Funding Agreement with Arapahoe County and Prosper Farms Investments, LLC pursuant to which the District agreed to pay its allocated share of the costs of preparing studies required under the Colorado Department of Transportation's Policy Directive No. 1601.0, Interchange Approval Process ("1601 Studies"). The District is required to obtain a 1601 Study for the Watkins Road/I-70 Interchange ("Watkins Study Area") and, likewise, Sky Ranch Metropolitan District Nos. 1, 3, 4 and 5, the Sky Ranch CAB, and the Sky Ranch Developer are responsible for obtaining a 1601 Study for the Monaghan Road/I-70 Interchange ("Monaghan Study Area"). It was determined that significant cost savings could be obtained by coordinating the 1601 Studies for the Watkins Study Area and the Monaghan Study Area and a single consultant was retained to perform both 1601 Studies. Under the Funding Agreement, the District is responsible for 25% of the total cost of preparing the 1601 Studies. As of December 31, 2021, the District has paid \$500,000 pursuant to this agreement.

NOTE 8 RELATED PARTIES

The owner of the property which constitutes the District is Prosper Farms Investments, LLC (Landowner) and the developer is VREI, Inc. (Developer). All members of the Board of Directors of the District are officers or employees of or related to the Landowner or the Developer or an entity affiliated with the Landowner or the Developer or the majority owner of the above named Developer, and may have conflicts of interest in dealing with the District.

NOTE 9 INTERFUND AND OPERATING TRANSFERS

The transfer from the General Fund to the Capital Projects Fund utilized property taxes transferred from other Districts for capital outlay.

NOTE 10 RISK MANAGEMENT

The District is exposed to various risks of loss related to torts; thefts of, damage to, or destruction of assets; error or omissions; or acts of God.

The District is a member of the Colorado Special Districts Property and Liability Pool (Pool). The Pool is an organization created by intergovernmental agreement to provide property, liability, public officials' liability, boiler and machinery and workers compensation coverage to its members. Settled claims have not exceeded this coverage in any of the past three fiscal years.

The Districts pay annual premiums to the Pool for liability and public officials' liability coverage. In the event aggregated losses incurred by the Pool exceed amounts recoverable from reinsurance contracts and funds accumulated by the Pool, the Pool may require additional contributions from the Pool members. Any excess funds which the Pool determines are not needed for purposes of the Pool may be returned to the members pursuant to a distribution formula.

NOTE 11 TAX, SPENDING, AND DEBT LIMITATIONS

Article X, Section 20 of the Colorado Constitution, commonly known as the Taxpayer's Bill of Rights (TABOR), contains tax, spending, revenue and debt limitations which apply to the state of Colorado and all local governments.

Spending and revenue limits are determined based on the prior year's Fiscal Year Spending adjusted for allowable increases based upon inflation and local growth. Fiscal Year Spending is generally defined as expenditures plus reserve increases with certain exceptions. Revenue in excess of the Fiscal Year Spending limit must be refunded unless the voters approve retention of such revenue.

On November 3, 2015, a majority of the District's electors authorized the District to collect and spend or retain in a reserve all currently levied taxes and fees of the District without regard to any limitations under TABOR or the 5 ½% limit of Section 29-1-301 C.R.S. Also, on November 3, 2015, a majority of the District's electors authorized the District to collect and spend or retain all of the revenue of the District and authorized taxes to be increased \$25,000,000 in 2015 and every year thereafter by the same amount plus inflation and local growth for operations and maintenance without regard to any limitations under TABOR.

TABOR requires local governments to establish Emergency Reserves. These reserves must be at least 3% of Fiscal Year Spending (excluding bonded debt service). Local governments are not allowed to use the emergency reserves to compensate for economic conditions, revenue shortfalls, or salary or benefit increases.

The District's management believes it is in compliance with the provisions of TABOR. However, TABOR is complex and subject to interpretation. Many of the provisions, including the interpretation of how to calculate Fiscal Year Spending limits, will require judicial interpretation.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

PROSPER COORDINATING METROPOLITAN DISTRICT CAPITAL PROJECTS FUND SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE – BUDGET AND ACTUAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

	and	ginal Final dget		ctual nounts	Fin I	riance with al Budget Positive Negative)
REVENUES	Ф		Ф		Ф	
Interest Income	\$		\$		\$	
Total Revenues		-		-		-
EXPENDITURES						
Accounting		15,000		-		15,000
Capital Outlay		-		10,500		(10,500)
Consulting	2	200,000		7,889		192,111
Contingency		5,000		-		5,000
Design Costs WWTP	2	250,000		-		250,000
Engineering	2	250,000		42,212		207,788
Legal Services	;	360,000		5,556		354,444
Miscellaneous		-		30,000		(30,000)
Well Water Drilling		707,000		-		707,000
Total Expenditures	1,	787,000		96,157		1,690,843
EXCESS OF REVENUES OVER						
(UNDER) EXPENDITURES	(1,	787,000)		(96,157)		1,690,843
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)						
Developer Advance	;	322,800		9,385		(813,415)
Transfers from (to) Other Funds	(964,200		86,772		(877,428)
Total Expenditures	1,	787,000		96,157		(1,690,843)
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE		-		-		-
Fund Balance - Beginning of Year						
FUND BALANCE - END OF YEAR	\$		\$		\$	

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 Arapahoe County, Colorado

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 TABLE OF CONTENTS YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	I
BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
GOVERNMENT-WIDE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
STATEMENT OF NET POSITION	1
STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES	2
FUND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
BALANCE SHEET – GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS	3
STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES – GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS	4
GENERAL FUND – STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE – BUDGET AND ACTUAL	5
NOTES TO BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	6
OTHER INFORMATION	
SCHEDULE OF ASSESSED VALUATION, MILL LEVY, AND PROPERTY	15

INSERT INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 STATEMENT OF NET POSITION DECEMBER 31, 2021

	Governmental Activities
ASSETS Receivable - County Treasurer Property Taxes Receivable Total Assets	\$ 4,908 638,031 642,939
LIABILITIES Due to Prosper Coordinating MD Total Liabilities	4,908 4,908
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Deferred Property Taxes Revenue Total Deferred Inflows of Resources	638,031 638,031
NET POSITION Restricted for: Unrestricted	<u></u> _
Total Net Position	\$ -

Net Revenues

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

			(Exp	penses) and change in et Position		
FUNCTIONS/PROGRAMS Primary Government:	Expenses	Charges for Services	Operating Grants and Contributions	Capital Grants and Contributions		vernmental Activities
Government Activities:						
General Government	\$ 932,620	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$	(932,620)
Total Governmental Activities	\$ 932,620	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -		(932,620)
	GENERAL REVEN Property Taxes Specific Ownersh Total Gener					872,489 60,131 932,620
	CHANGE IN NET	POSITION				-
	Net Position - Begi	nning of Year				
	NET POSITION - E	END OF YEAR			\$	

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 BALANCE SHEET GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS DECEMBER 31, 2021

	(General
ASSETS Receivable - County Treasurer Property Taxes Receivable	\$	4,908 638,031
Total Assets	\$	642,939
LIABILITIES, DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES AND FUND BALANCES		
LIABILITIES Due to Prosper Coordinating Metro District Total Liabilities	\$	4,908 4,908
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Deferred Property Taxes Revenue Total Deferred Inflows of Resources		638,031 638,031
FUND BALANCES Unrestricted Total Fund Balances		<u>-</u>
Total Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Fund Balances	\$	642,939

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of net position are the same as above.

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

	 Total vernmental Funds
REVENUES	
Property Taxes	\$ 872,489
Specific Ownership Taxes	 60,131
Total Revenues	932,620
EXPENDITURES Current: Intergovernmental Expenditure - Transfer to Prosper Coordinating MD County Treasurer's Fees Total Expenditures	919,533 13,087 932,620
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCES	-
Fund Balances - Beginning of Year	
FUND BALANCES - END OF YEAR	\$

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of net position are the same as above.

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 GENERAL FUND STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE – BUDGET AND ACTUAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2021

DEVENUES	a	Original nd Final Budget		Actual Amounts	Fina P	ance with al Budget lositive egative)
REVENUES Property Taxes	\$	872,489	\$	872,489	\$	_
Specific Ownership Taxes	Ψ	61,074	Ψ	60,131	Ψ	(943)
Interest Income		16,437		-		(16,437)
Total Revenues		950,000		932,620		(17,380)
EXPENDITURES Current						
Transfer to Prosper Coordinating MD		920,476		919,533		943
County Treasurer's Fees		13,087		13,087		-
Contingency		16,437		-		16,437
Total Expenditures		950,000		932,620		17,380
NET CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE		-		-		-
Fund Balance - Beginning of Year						
FUND BALANCE - END OF YEAR	\$		\$		\$	

NOTE 1 DEFINITION OF REPORTING ENTITY

Organization

Prosper Metropolitan District No. 4 (the District), a quasi-municipal corporation and political subdivision of the state of Colorado was organized by an Order and Decree of the Arapahoe County District Court issued on June 18, 2015 (recorded June 23, 2015) and governed pursuant to provisions of the Colorado Special District Act, Title 32, Article 1, Colorado Revised Statutes. The District's service area is located in Arapahoe County. The District was organized in conjunction with Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District, Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District, Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District, Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District, and Prosper Metropolitan Districts Nos. 1, 2, and 3. Prosper Metropolitan District Nos. 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, and 10 were later organized on February 09, 2021. The District was established to provide financing for the design, acquisition, installation, construction and completion of public improvements and services, including water, sanitation, streets, safety protection, park and recreation, transportation, television relay and translation and mosquito control improvements and services.

The District follows the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) accounting pronouncements which provide guidance for determining which governmental activities, organizations and functions should be included within the financial reporting entity. GASB pronouncements set forth the financial accountability of a governmental organization's elected governing body as the basic criterion for including a possible component governmental organization in a primary government's legal entity. Financial accountability includes, but is not limited to, appointment of a voting majority of the organization's governing body, ability to impose its will on the organization, a potential for the organization to provide specific financial benefits or burdens, and fiscal dependency.

The District has no employees and all operations and administrative functions are contracted.

The District is not financially accountable for any other organization, nor is the District a component unit of any other primary governmental entity.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The more significant accounting policies of the District are described as follows:

Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements

The government-wide financial statements include the statement of net position and the statement of activities. These financial statements include all of the activities of the District. The effect of interfund activity has been removed from these statements. Governmental activities are normally supported by taxes and intergovernmental revenues.

The statement of net position reports all financial and capital resources of the District. The difference between the sum of assets and deferred outflows and the sum of liabilities and deferred inflows is reported as net position.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements (Continued)

The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the direct and indirect expenses of a given function or segment are offset by program revenues. Direct expenses are those that are clearly identifiable with a specific function or segment. Program revenues include: 1) charges to customers or applicants who purchase, use, or directly benefit from goods, services, or privileges provided by a given function or segment, and 2) grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular function or segment. Taxes and other items not properly included among program revenues are reported instead as general revenues.

Separate financial statements are provided for governmental funds. Major individual governmental funds are reported as separate columns in the fund financial statements.

Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting and Financial Statement Presentation

The government-wide financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows.

Governmental fund financial statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recognized as soon as they are both measurable and available. Revenues are considered to be available when they are collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current period. For this purpose, the government considers revenues to be available if they are collected within 60 days of the end of the current fiscal period. The major sources of revenue susceptible to accrual are property taxes and intergovernmental revenues. All other revenue items are considered to be measurable and available only when cash is received by the District. Expenditures, other than interest on long-term obligations, are recorded when the liability is incurred or the long-term obligation is due.

The District reports the following major governmental fund:

The General Fund is the District's primary operating fund. It accounts for all financial resources of the general government, except those required to be accounted for in another fund.

Budgets

In accordance with the State Budget Law, the District's Board of Directors holds public hearings in the fall each year to approve the budget and appropriate the funds for the ensuing year. The appropriation is at the total fund expenditures and other financing uses level and lapses at year-end. The District's Board of Directors can modify the budget by line item within the total appropriation without notification. The appropriation can only be modified upon completion of notification and publication requirements. The budget includes each fund on its basis of accounting unless otherwise indicated.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

Property Taxes

Property taxes are levied by the District's Board of Directors. The levy is based on assessed valuations determined by the County Assessor generally as of January 1 of each year. The levy is normally set by December 15 by certification to the County Commissioners to put the tax lien on the individual properties as of January 1 of the following year. The County Treasurer collects the determined taxes during the ensuing calendar year. The taxes are payable by April 30 or if in equal installments, at the taxpayer's election, in February and June. Delinquent taxpayers are notified in August, and generally, sale of the tax liens on delinquent properties are held in November or December. The County Treasurer remits the taxes collected monthly to the District.

Property taxes, net of estimated uncollectible taxes, are recorded initially as deferred inflows of resources in the year they are levied and measurable. The deferred property taxes are recorded as revenue in the year they are available or collected.

Deferred Inflows of Resources

In addition to liabilities, the statement of net position reports a separate section for deferred inflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, *deferred inflows of resources*, represents an acquisition of net position that applies to a future period and so will not be recognized as an inflow of resources (revenue) until that time. The District has one item that qualifies for reporting in this category. Accordingly, the item, *deferred property tax revenue*, is deferred, and recognized as an inflow of resources in the period that the amount becomes available.

Equity

Net Position

For government-wide presentation purposes, when both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is the District's practice to use restricted resources first, then unrestricted resources as they are needed.

Fund Balance

Fund balance for governmental funds should be reported in classifications that comprise a hierarchy based on the extent to which the government is bound to honor constraints on the specific purposes for which spending can occur. Governmental funds report up to five classifications of fund balance: nonspendable, restricted, committed, assigned, and unassigned. Because circumstances differ among governments, not every government or every governmental fund will present all of these components. The following classifications describe the relative strength of the spending constraints:

Nonspendable Fund Balance – The portion of fund balance that cannot be spent because it is either not in spendable form (such as prepaid amounts or inventory) or legally or contractually required to be maintained intact.

Restricted Fund Balance – The portion of fund balance that is constrained to being used for a specific purpose by external parties (such as bondholders), constitutional provisions, or enabling legislation.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

Equity (Continued)

Fund Balance (Continued)

Committed Fund Balance – The portion of fund balance that can only be used for specific purposes pursuant to constraints imposed by formal action of the government's highest level of decision-making authority, the Board of Directors. The constraint may be removed or changed only through formal action of the Board of Directors.

Assigned Fund Balance – The portion of fund balance that is constrained by the government's intent to be used for specific purposes, but is neither restricted nor committed. Intent is expressed by the Board of Directors to be used for a specific purpose. Constraints imposed on the use of assigned amounts are more easily removed or modified than those imposed on amounts that are classified as committed.

Unassigned Fund Balance – The residual portion of fund balance that does not meet any of the criteria described above.

If more than one classification of fund balance is available for use when an expenditure is incurred, it is the District's practice to use the most restrictive classification first.

NOTE 3 CASH AND INVESTMENTS

Deposits with Financial Institutions

The Colorado Public Deposit Protection Act (PDPA) requires that all units of local government deposit cash in eligible public depositories. Eligibility is determined by state regulators. Amounts on deposit in excess of federal insurance levels must be collateralized. The eligible collateral is determined by the PDPA. PDPA allows the institution to create a single collateral pool for all public funds. The pool for all the uninsured public deposits as a group is to be maintained by another institution or held in trust. The market value of the collateral must be at least 102% of the aggregate uninsured deposits.

The State Commissioners for banks and financial services are required by statute to monitor the naming of eligible depositories and reporting of the uninsured deposits and assets maintained in the collateral pools.

At December 31, 2021, the District had no cash deposits.

Investments

The District has adopted an investment policy by which it follows state statutes regarding investments.

The District generally limits its concentration of investments to those which are believed to have minimal credit risk, minimal interest rate risk and no foreign currency risk. Additionally, the District is not subject to concentration risk or investment custodial risk disclosure requirements for investments that are in the possession of another party.

NOTE 3 CASH AND INVESTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Investments (Continued)

Colorado revised statutes limit investment maturities to five years or less unless formally approved by the Board of Directors. Such actions are generally associated with a debt service reserve or sinking fund requirements.

Colorado statutes specify investment instruments meeting defined rating and risk criteria in which local governments may invest which include:

- . Obligations of the United States, certain U.S. government agency securities and securities of the World Bank
- . General obligation and revenue bonds of U.S. local government entities
- . Certain certificates of participation
- . Certain securities lending agreements
- . Bankers' acceptances of certain banks
- . Commercial paper
- Written repurchase agreements and certain reverse repurchase agreements collateralized by certain authorized securities
- . Certain money market funds
- . Guaranteed investment contracts
- . Local government investment pools

As of December 31, 2021, the District had no investments.

NOTE 4 AUTHORIZED DEBT

On November 3, 2015, the District's voters authorized the issuance of the indebtedness in an amount not to exceed \$12,473,760,000. At December 31, 2021, the District had authorized but unissued indebtedness in the following amounts allocated for the following purposes:

	Amount	Authorized
	Authorized on	But
	November 3, 2015	Unissued
Street Improvements	\$ 959,520,000	\$ 959,520,000
Parks and Recreation	959,520,000	959,520,000
Water	959,520,000	959,520,000
Sanitation	959,520,000	959,520,000
Transportation	959,520,000	959,520,000
Mosquito Control	959,520,000	959,520,000
Traffic Safety Protection	959,520,000	959,520,000
Fire Protection	959,520,000	959,520,000
Television Relay	959,520,000	959,520,000
Security Services	959,520,000	959,520,000
O&M Expenses	959,520,000	959,520,000
Refunding	959,520,000	959,520,000
Intergovernmental Agreements	959,520,000	959,520,000
Total	\$ 12,473,760,000	\$ 12,473,760,000

Pursuant to the Service Plan, the District is permitted to issue bonded indebtedness of up to \$959,520,000.

In the future, the District may issue a portion or all of the remaining authorized but unissued general obligation debt for purposes of providing public improvements to support development as it occurs within the District's service area.

NOTE 5 NET POSITION

The District has net position of \$-0-, as of December 31, 2021.

NOTE 6 INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS

Memorandum of Understanding

On April 26, 2021, the District entered into an Amended and Restated Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District (the Coordinating District), Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District, Prosper Park & Recreation Financing District, Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District, and Prosper Metropolitan District Nos. 1 - 10 (the Districts) whereby the District and the Districts set forth their intention to enter into one or more Facilities Funding and Construction Agreements (FFCO Agreements) in order to provide for allocation of construction costs and funding responsibilities as development occurs with the Districts. Pursuant to the MOU, the District and the Districts agree that, until such time as they enter into one or more FFCO Agreements, the Coordinating District will provide for the construction, administration, and operation and maintenance of improvements for the benefit of the Districts. The anticipated FFCO Agreements will provide procedures by which the Districts will reimburse the Coordinating District for their allocable share of costs incurred by the District pursuant to the MOU. The MOU anticipates that certain of the Districts may elect to be inactive in any one or more of the years the MOU is in effect and sets forth certain requirements for such inactive Districts.

NOTE 7 RELATED PARTIES

The owner of the property which constitutes the District is Prosper Farms Investments, LLC (the Landowner), and the developer is VREI, Inc. (the Developer). All members of the Board of Directors of the District are officers or employees of or related to the Landowner or the Developer, or an entity affiliated with the Landowner or the Developer, or the majority owner of the Landowner or the Developer, and may have conflicts of interest in dealing with the District.

NOTE 8 RISK MANAGEMENT

The District is exposed to various risks of loss related to torts; thefts of, damage to, or destruction of assets; error or omissions; or acts of God.

The District is a member of the Colorado Special Districts Property and Liability Pool (the Pool). The Pool is an organization created by intergovernmental agreement to provide property, liability, public officials' liability, boiler and machinery and workers compensation coverage to its members. Settled claims have not exceeded this coverage in any of the past three fiscal years.

The Districts pay annual premiums to the Pool for liability and public officials' liability coverage. In the event aggregated losses incurred by the Pool exceed amounts recoverable from reinsurance contracts and funds accumulated by the Pool, the Pool may require additional contributions from the Pool members. Any excess funds which the Pool determines are not needed for purposes of the Pool may be returned to the members pursuant to a distribution formula.

NOTE 9 TAX, SPENDING AND DEBT LIMITATIONS

Article X, Section 20 of the Colorado Constitution, commonly known as the Taxpayer's Bill of Rights (TABOR), contains tax, spending, revenue and debt limitations which apply to the State of Colorado and all local governments.

Spending and revenue limits are determined based on the prior year's Fiscal Year Spending adjusted for allowable increases based upon inflation and local growth. Fiscal Year Spending is generally defined as expenditures plus reserve increases with certain exceptions. Revenue in excess of the Fiscal Year Spending limit must be refunded unless the voters approve retention of such revenue.

On November 3, 2015, a majority of the District's electors authorized the District to collect and spend or retain in a reserve all currently levied taxes and fees of the District without regard to any limitations under TABOR or the 5 ½% limit of Section 29-1-301 C.R.S. Also, on November 3, 2015, a majority of the District's electors authorized the District to collect and spend or retain all of the revenue of the District and authorized taxes to be increased \$5,000,000 in 2015 and every year thereafter by the same amount plus inflation and local growth for operations and maintenance without regard to any limitations under TABOR.

TABOR requires local governments to establish Emergency Reserves. These reserves must be at least 3% of Fiscal Year Spending (excluding bonded debt service). Local governments are not allowed to use the emergency reserves to compensate for economic conditions, revenue shortfalls, or salary or benefit increases. As of December 31, 2021, the District has not provided for an emergency reserve equal to at least 3% of fiscal year spending, as defined under TABOR, because net tax revenue is transferred entirely to Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District, which provides the required reserve amount. Therefore, the emergency reserve related to the District's revenue stream is captured in Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District.

The District's management believes it is in compliance with the provisions of TABOR. However, TABOR is complex and subject to interpretation. Many of the provisions, including the interpretation of how to calculate Fiscal Year Spending limits, will require judicial interpretation.

OTHER INFORMATION

PROSPER METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NO. 4 SCHEDULE OF ASSESSED VALUATION, MILL LEVY, AND PROPERTY TAXES COLLECTED DECEMBER 31, 2021

	Prior Year Assessed Valuation for Current	Mills L	evied				Percent
Year Ended	Year Property		Debt	 Total Prop	erty T	axes	Collected
December 31,	Tax Levy	General	Service	Levied		Collected	to Levied
2017 2018 2019 2020 2021	\$ 9,509,833 4,905,713 7,247,248 10,854,367 12,464,127	90.000 70.000 70.000 70.000 70.000	0.000 0.000 0.000 0.000 0.000	\$ 855,885 343,400 507,307 759,806 872,489	\$	855,885 343,389 507,307 759,806 872,489	100.00% 99.99 100.00 100.00
Estimated for the Year Ending December 31, 2022	\$ 9,114,727	70.000	0.000	\$ 638,031			

NOTE: Property taxes collected in any one year include collection of delinquent property taxes assessed in prior years. Information received from the County Treasurer does not permit identification of specific year of assessment.

APPLICATION FOR EXEMPTION FROM AUDIT

SHORT FORM

NAME OF GOVERNMENT	Prosper Metropolitan District No. 1	For the Year Ended
ADDRESS	8390 E Crescent Parkway	12/31/21
	Suite 300	or fiscal year ended:
	Greenwood Village, CO 80111	
CONTACT PERSON	Jason Carroll	
PHONE	303-779-5710	
EMAIL	Jason.Carroll@claconnect.com	
FAX	303-779-0348	

PART 1 - CERTIFICATION OF PREPARER

I certify that I am skilled in governmental accounting and that the information in the application is complete and accurate, to the best of my knowledge.

NAME: Jason Carroll

TITLE Accountant for the District

FIRM NAME (if applicable) CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

ADDRESS 8390 E Crescent Parkway, Suite 300, Greenwood Village, CO 80111

PHONE 303-779-5710

DATE PREPARED February 16, 2022

PREPARER (SIGNATURE REQUIRED)

SEE ATTACHED ACCOUNTANT'S COMPILATION REPORT

Please indicate whether the following financial information is recorded	GOVERNMENTAL (MODIFIED ACCRUAL BASIS)	PROPRIETARY (CASH OR BUDGETARY BASIS)
using Governmental or Proprietary fund types	4	

a5

PART 2 - REVENUE

REVENUE: All revenues for all funds must be reflected in this section, including proceeds from the sale of the government's land, building, and equipment, and proceeds from debt or lease transactions. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#		De	scription	Round to nearest Dollar	Please use this
2-1	Taxes:	Property	(report mills levied in Question 10-6)	\$ -	space to provide
2-2		Specific owners	ship	\$ -	any necessary
2-3		Sales and use	-	\$ -	explanations
2-4		Other (specify):		\$ -	
2-5	Licenses and permit	S		\$ -	
2-6	Intergovernmental:		Grants	\$ -	
2-7			Conservation Trust Funds (Lottery)	\$ -	
2-8			Highway Users Tax Funds (HUTF)	\$ -	
2-9			Other (specify):	\$ -	
2-10	Charges for services	3		\$ -	
2-11	Fines and forfeits			\$ -	
2-12	Special assessment	S		\$ -	
2-13	Investment income			\$ -	
2-14	Charges for utility se	ervices		\$ -	
2-15	Debt proceeds		(should agree with line 4-4, column 2)	\$ -	
2-16	Lease proceeds			\$ -	
2-17	Developer Advances	received	(should agree with line 4-4)	\$ -	
2-18	Proceeds from sale	of capital assets	5	\$ -	
2-19	Fire and police pens	sion		\$ -	
2-20	Donations			\$ -	
2-21	Other (specify):			\$ -	
2-22				\$ -	
2-23				\$ -	
2-24		(add lin	es 2-1 through 2-23) TOTAL REVENUE	\$ -	

PART 3 - EXPENDITURES/EXPENSES

EXPENDITURES: All expenditures for all funds must be reflected in this section, including the purchase of capital assets and principal and interest payments on long-term debt. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#	Description		Round to nearest Dollar	Please use this
3-1	Administrative		\$ -	space to provide
3-2	Salaries		\$ -	any necessary
3-3	Payroll taxes		\$ -	explanations
3-4	Contract services		\$ -	
3-5	Employee benefits		\$ -	
3-6	Insurance		\$ -	
3-7	Accounting and legal fees		\$ -	
3-8	Repair and maintenance		\$ -	
3-9	Supplies		\$ -	
3-10	Utilities and telephone		\$ -	
3-11	Fire/Police		\$ -	
3-12	Streets and highways		\$ -	
3-13	Public health		\$ -	
3-14	Capital outlay		\$ -	
3-15	Utility operations		\$ -	
3-16	Culture and recreation		\$ -	
3-17	Debt service principal	(should agree with Part 4)	\$ -	
3-18	Debt service interest		\$ -	
3-19	Repayment of Developer Advance Principal (s	should agree with line 4-4)	\$ -	
3-20	Repayment of Developer Advance Interest		\$ -	
3-21	Contribution to pension plan	(should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-22	Contribution to Fire & Police Pension Assoc.	(should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-23	Other (specify):			
3-24			\$ -	
3-25			\$ -	
3-26	(add lines 3-1 through 3-24) TOTAL EXPEND	ITURES/EXPENSES	\$ -	

If TOTAL REVENUE (Line 2-24) or TOTAL EXPENDITURES (Line 3-26) are GREATER than \$100,000 - <u>STOP</u>. You may not use this form. Please use the "Application for Exemption from Audit -<u>LONG FORM</u>".

								96	
	PART 4 - DEBT OUTSTANDING	G. ISSUE	ED.	ANI	RI	ETIRI	ED		
	Please answer the following questions by marking the	•					es		No
4-1	Does the entity have outstanding debt?	appropriate box	.63.						7
	If Yes, please attach a copy of the entity's Debt Repayment Schedule.								—
4-2	Is the debt repayment schedule attached? If no, MUST explai								√
	N/A								
4-3	Is the entity current in its debt service payments? If no, MUS	T explain:				´ 🗆			J
	N/A]			
4-4									
	Please complete the following debt schedule, if applicable: (please only include principal amounts)(enter all amount as positive	Outstanding	at	Issued d	luring	Retired	during	Outst	anding at
	numbers)	end of prior ye	ear*	yea	r	y€	ar	ye	ar-end
	General obligation bonds	\$ -		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Revenue bonds	\$ -		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Notes/Loans	\$ -		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Leases	\$ -		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Developer Advances	\$ -		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Other (specify):	\$ -		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	TOTAL	\$ -		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
		*must tie to prid	or yea	r ending b	alance				
	Please answer the following questions by marking the appropriate boxes	i.					es		No
4-5	Does the entity have any authorized, but unissued, debt?					ı L	<u> </u>		Ш
If yes:	How much?			3,760,0	00.00				
	Date the debt was authorized:		/2/20	015		_	_		_
4-6	Does the entity intend to issue debt within the next calendar	year?				. [J		7
If yes:	How much?	\$			-				
4-7	Does the entity have debt that has been refinanced that it is s	still responsik	ole fo	or?					√
If yes:	What is the amount outstanding?	\$			-				
4-8	Does the entity have any lease agreements?					[[✓
If yes:	What is being leased?								
	What is the original date of the lease?					+			
	Number of years of lease?					l r	7		П
	Is the lease subject to annual appropriation?	(, L	_		
	What are the annual lease payments?	φ ovelengtions	0.11-1	0 100 100 01	-				
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations	or c	ommer	its:				

	PART 5 - CASH AND INVESTME	ENTS		
	Please provide the entity's cash deposit and investment balances.		Amount	Total
5-1	YEAR-END Total of ALL Checking and Savings Accounts		\$ -	_
5-2	Certificates of deposit		\$ -	
	Total Cash Deposits			\$ -
	Investments (if investment is a mutual fund, please list underlying investments):			
			\$ -	
5-3			\$ -	
3-3			\$ -	
			\$ -	
	Total Investments			\$ -
	Total Cash and Investments			\$ -
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes	Yes	No	N/A
5-4	Are the entity's Investments legal in accordance with Section 24-75-601, et.	П		V
	seq., C.R.S.?	Ц	ш	<u> </u>
5-5	Are the entity's deposits in an eligible (Public Deposit Protection Act) public			7
	depository (Section 11-10.5-101, et seq. C.R.S.)?	Ш	ш	4
If no M	IST use this snare to provide any explanations:			

	PART 6 - CAPITA	AL ASSET	'S		97	
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box			Yes	No	
		551				
6-1	Does the entity have capital assets?				✓	
6-2	Has the entity performed an annual inventory of capital assets					
0 _	29-1-506, C.R.S.,? If no, MUST explain:	s iii accordance	with Section		7	
				I		
	N/A					
		Delever	Additions (Moset			
6-3	Complete the following capital assets table:	Balance - beginning of the	Additions (Must be included in	Deletions	Year-End	
	Complete the following capital assets table.	year*	Part 3)	Deletions	Balance	
	Land	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	Buildings	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	Machinery and equipment	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	Furniture and fixtures	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	Infrastructure	\$ -	\$ -		1	
	Construction In Progress (CIP)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	Other (explain):	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	Accumulated Depreciation	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	TOTAL Please use this space to provide any	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	-	
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations or	comments:			
	PART 7 - PENSION	INFORMA	TION			
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box			Yes	No	
7-1	Does the entity have an "old hire" firefighters' pension plan?	501			4	
7-2	Does the entity have a volunteer firefighters' pension plan?			Ħ		
If yes:	Who administers the plan?			<u> </u>	_	
11 ycs.	-			l		
	Indicate the contributions from:			,		
	Tax (property, SO, sales, etc.):		\$ -			
	State contribution amount:		\$ -			
	Other (gifts, donations, etc.):		\$ -	,		
	TOTAL		\$ -			
	What is the monthly benefit paid for 20 years of service per re	etiree as of Jan	\$ -			
	1?		φ -			
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations or	comments:			
	PART 8 - BUDGET I	NEORMA'	TION			
				NI-	21/4	
0.4	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box		Yes	No	N/A	
8-1	Did the entity file a budget with the Department of Local Affai	rs for the	✓			
	current year in accordance with Section 29-1-113 C.R.S.?		1			
]			
8-2	Did the entity pass an appropriations resolution, in accordance	ce with Section				
	29-1-108 C.R.S.? If no, MUST explain:		7	Ш	Ш	
	20 1 100 Children in 110, in COT CAPItanii		1			
If ves:	Please indicate the amount budgeted for each fund for the ye	ar reported:	1			
n yes.	1 10000 maloute the amount budgeted for each fund for the ye	ai reported.				
	Governmental/Proprietary Fund Name	Total Appropria	tions By Fund			
	General Fund	\$	-			
				•		

10-4

If yes:

10-5 If yes:

10-6 If yes:

See below

Date Filed:

Does the entity have a certified Mill Levy?

	TAKT 5 - TAKT AT LIK 6 BILL OF KIGHTO (TAB		
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	Yes	No
9-1	Is the entity in compliance with all the provisions of TABOR [State Constitution, Article X, Section 20(5)]? Note: An election to exempt the government from the spending limitations of TABOR does not exempt the government from the 3 percent emergency reserve requirement. All governments should determine if they meet this requirement of TABOR.	V	
If no, Ml	JST explain:		
	PART 10 - GENERAL INFORMATION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes.	Yes	No
10-1	Is this application for a newly formed governmental entity?		V
If yes:	Date of formation:		
10-2	Has the entity changed its name in the past or current year?		V
If yes:	Please list the NEW name & PRIOR name:		
-			
10-3	Is the entity a metropolitan district?	√	
	Please indicate what services the entity provides:		
	See below		

4

4

4

Does the entity have an agreement with another government to provide services?

Has the district filed a Title 32, Article 1 Special District Notice of Inactive Status during

Please provide the following mills levied for the year reported (do not report \$ amounts):

List the name of the other governmental entity and the services provided:

DART Q - TAYDAVER'S RILL OF RIGHTS (TAROR)

Total mills

Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:

Bond Redemption mills General/Other mills

^{10-3:} The District was created to build or acquire public infrastructure for water, sanitation, storm, street improvements, safety protection, fire protection, park and recreation, transportation improvements, and other facilities and services. The District was organized in conjunction with other Districts in order to provide community services.

^{10-4:} The Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District is established to provide construction, administration, and operation and maintenance services for all of the Prosper districts. Prosper Metro Districts Nos. 1-4, Prosper Park & Recreation Metro District, and Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metro District are the financing districts and generate the tax revenues for operations and for debt service. Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Metro District will provide water and sanitation services within the development.

	PART 11 - GOVERNING BODY APPROVAL		99
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	YES	NO
12-1	If you plan to submit this form electronically, have you read the new Electronic Signature Policy?	V	

Office of the State Auditor — Local Government Division - Exemption Form Electronic Signatures Policy and Procedure

Policy - Requirements

The Office of the State Auditor Local Government Audit Division may accept an electronic submission of an application for exemption from audit that includes governing board signatures obtained through a program such as Docusign or Echosign. Required elements and safeguards are as follows:

- The preparer of the application is responsible for obtaining board signatures that comply with the requirement in Section 29-1-604 (3), C.R.S., that states the application shall be personally reviewed, approved, and signed by a majority of the members of the governing body.
- The application must be accompanied by the signature history document created by the electronic signature software. The signature history document must show when the document was created and when the document was emailed to the various parties, and include the dates the individual board members signed the document. The signature history must also show the individuals' email addresses and IP address.
- Office of the State Auditor staff will not coordinate obtaining signatures.

The application for exemption from audit form created by our office includes a section for governing body approval. Local governing boards note their approval and submit the application through one of the following three methods:

- 1) Submit the application in hard copy via the US Mail including original signatures.
- 2) Submit the application electronically via email and either,
- a. Include a copy of an adopted resolution that documents formal approval by the Board, or
- b. Include electronic signatures obtained through a software program such as Docusign or Echosign in accordance with the requirements noted above.

	Print the names of ALL members of current governing body below.	A <u>MAJORITY</u> of the members of the governing body must complete and sign in the column below.
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Maribeth D'Amico</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from
Member 1	Maribeth D'Amico	audit. Signed Date: B6AE53127D1234/4/2022 My term Expires: May 2023
	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Kari Wright</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Board Member 2	Kari Wright	Signed Lan Wydd Date: May 2022 My term Expires: May 2022
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Don Sullivan</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit. Signed
Member 3	Don Sullivan	Date: May 2022 My term Expires: May 2022
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>William Smith</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 4	William Smith	Signed Date: My term Expires:May 2022
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Larry Fore</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 5	Larry Fore	Signed Date: My term Expires:May 2023
Descrip	Print Board Member's Name	I, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for
Board Member 6		exemption from audit. Signed Date: My term Expires:
Board Member 7	Print Board Member's Name	I



CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

8390 East Crescent Pkwy., Suite 300 Greenwood Village, CO 80111 phone 303-779-5710 fax 303-779-0348 CLAconnect.com

Accountant's Compilation Report

Board of Directors Prosper Metropolitan District No. 1 Arapahoe County, Colorado

Management is responsible for the accompanying Application for Exemption from Audit of Prosper Metropolitan District No. 1 as of and for the year ended December 31, 2021, included in the accompanying prescribed form. We have performed a compilation engagement in accordance with Statements on Standards for Accounting and Review Services promulgated by the Accounting and Review Services Committee of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We did not audit or review the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form nor were we required to perform any procedures to verify the accuracy or completeness of the information provided by management. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion, a conclusion, nor provide any form of assurance on the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form.

The Application for Exemption from Audit is presented in accordance with the requirements of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor, which differ from accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than this specified party.

We are not independent with respect to Prosper Metropolitan District No. 1.

Greenwood Village, Colorado

Clifton Sarson allen LAG

February 16, 2022





Certificate Of Completion

Envelope Id: E723A49BB2134C1789B545BC96F12A3F

Subject: Please DocuSign: Prosper MD No. 1 - 2021 Audit Exemption.pdf

Client Name: Prosper Metropolitan District No. 1

Client Number: 011-045964-00

Source Envelope:

Document Pages: 8 Signatures: 3 Initials: 0 Certificate Pages: 5

AutoNav: Enabled

Envelopeld Stamping: Enabled

Time Zone: (UTC-06:00) Central Time (US & Canada)

Envelope Originator:

Status: Completed

Carl Powell

220 South 6th Street

Suite 300

Minneapolis, MN 55402 Carl.Powell@claconnect.com IP Address: 165.225.10.147

Record Tracking

Status: Original

3/4/2022 2:16:39 PM

Holder: Carl Powell

Carl.Powell@claconnect.com

Location: DocuSign

Signer Events

Maribeth D'Amico

maribeth.damico@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature

no B6AE53127D12442...

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device

Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Timestamp

Sent: 3/4/2022 2:29:38 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 2:33:35 PM Signed: 3/4/2022 2:33:43 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 9/27/2021 12:13:33 PM

ID: c7fb5834-3938-4fa7-ae4c-1f5214d92b71

Kari Wright

kari.wright@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Sent: 3/4/2022 2:33:44 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 2:37:55 PM Signed: 3/4/2022 2:38:16 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 2:37:55 PM

ID: 16903838-fc44-493d-b294-b20a5f727bf0

Don Sullivan

don@studiodonsullivan.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device Using IP Address: 174.215.19.164

Signed using mobile

Sent: 3/4/2022 2:38:18 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 6:06:31 PM Signed: 3/4/2022 6:07:29 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 6:06:31 PM

ID: ef3f7e0d-08be-4c52-9db6-e067d6601806

In Person Signer Events Signature **Timestamp Editor Delivery Events Status Timestamp Agent Delivery Events Status Timestamp**

Intermediary Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp
Certified Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp
Carbon Copy Events	Status	Timestamp
Witness Events	Signature	Timestamp
Notary Events	Signature	Timestamp
Envelope Summary Events	Status	Timestamps
Envelope Sent	Hashed/Encrypted	3/4/2022 2:29:38 PM
Certified Delivered	Security Checked	3/4/2022 6:06:31 PM
Signing Complete	Security Checked	3/4/2022 6:07:29 PM
Completed	Security Checked	3/7/2022 11:41:57 AM
Payment Events	Status	Timestamps
rayment Events	Status	Timestamps

ELECTRONIC RECORD AND SIGNATURE DISCLOSURE

From time to time, CliftonLarsonAllen LLP (we, us or Company) may be required by law to provide to you certain written notices or disclosures. Described below are the terms and conditions for providing to you such notices and disclosures electronically through the DocuSign system. Please read the information below carefully and thoroughly, and if you can access this information electronically to your satisfaction and agree to this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure (ERSD), please confirm your agreement by selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

Getting paper copies

At any time, you may request from us a paper copy of any record provided or made available electronically to you by us. You will have the ability to download and print documents we send to you through the DocuSign system during and immediately after the signing session and, if you elect to create a DocuSign account, you may access the documents for a limited period of time (usually 30 days) after such documents are first sent to you. After such time, if you wish for us to send you paper copies of any such documents from our office to you, you will be charged a \$0.00 per-page fee. You may request delivery of such paper copies from us by following the procedure described below.

Withdrawing your consent

If you decide to receive notices and disclosures from us electronically, you may at any time change your mind and tell us that thereafter you want to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format. How you must inform us of your decision to receive future notices and disclosure in paper format and withdraw your consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically is described below.

Consequences of changing your mind

If you elect to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format, it will slow the speed at which we can complete certain steps in transactions with you and delivering services to you because we will need first to send the required notices or disclosures to you in paper format, and then wait until we receive back from you your acknowledgment of your receipt of such paper notices or disclosures. Further, you will no longer be able to use the DocuSign system to receive required notices and consents electronically from us or to sign electronically documents from us.

All notices and disclosures will be sent to you electronically

Unless you tell us otherwise in accordance with the procedures described herein, we will provide electronically to you through the DocuSign system all required notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you during the course of our relationship with you. To reduce the chance of you inadvertently not receiving any notice or disclosure, we prefer to provide all of the required notices and disclosures to you by the same method and to the same address that you have given us. Thus, you can receive all the disclosures and notices electronically or in paper format through the paper mail delivery system. If you do not agree with this process, please let us know as described below. Please also see the paragraph immediately above that describes the consequences of your electing not to receive delivery of the notices and disclosures electronically from us.

How to contact CliftonLarsonAllen LLP:

You may contact us to let us know of your changes as to how we may contact you electronically, to request paper copies of certain information from us, and to withdraw your prior consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically as follows:

To contact us by email send messages to: BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com

To advise CliftonLarsonAllen LLP of your new email address

To let us know of a change in your email address where we should send notices and disclosures electronically to you, you must send an email message to us at BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state: your previous email address, your new email address. We do not require any other information from you to change your email address.

If you created a DocuSign account, you may update it with your new email address through your account preferences.

To request paper copies from CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To request delivery from us of paper copies of the notices and disclosures previously provided by us to you electronically, you must send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email address, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We will bill you for any fees at that time, if any.

To withdraw your consent with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To inform us that you no longer wish to receive future notices and disclosures in electronic format you may:

i. decline to sign a document from within your signing session, and on the subsequent page, select the check-box indicating you wish to withdraw your consent, or you may;

ii. send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We do not need any other information from you to withdraw consent.. The consequences of your withdrawing consent for online documents will be that transactions may take a longer time to process..

Required hardware and software

The minimum system requirements for using the DocuSign system may change over time. The current system requirements are found here: https://support.docusign.com/guides/signer-guide-signing-system-requirements.

Acknowledging your access and consent to receive and sign documents electronically

To confirm to us that you can access this information electronically, which will be similar to other electronic notices and disclosures that we will provide to you, please confirm that you have read this ERSD, and (i) that you are able to print on paper or electronically save this ERSD for your future reference and access; or (ii) that you are able to email this ERSD to an email address where you will be able to print on paper or save it for your future reference and access. Further, if you consent to receiving notices and disclosures exclusively in electronic format as described herein, then select the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

By selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures', you confirm that:

- You can access and read this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure; and
- You can print on paper this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure, or save or send this Electronic Record and Disclosure to a location where you can print it, for future reference and access; and
- Until or unless you notify CliftonLarsonAllen LLP as described above, you consent to receive exclusively through electronic means all notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you by CliftonLarsonAllen LLP during the course of your relationship with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP.

APPLICATION FOR EXEMPTION FROM AUDIT

SHORT FORM

NAME OF GOVERNMENT	Prosper Metropolitan District No. 2	For the Year Ended
ADDRESS	8390 E Crescent Parkway	12/31/21
	Suite 300	or fiscal year ended:
	Greenwood Village, CO 80111	
CONTACT PERSON	Jason Carroll	
PHONE	303-779-5710	
EMAIL	Jason.Carroll@claconnect.com	
FAX	303-779-0348	

PART 1 - CERTIFICATION OF PREPARER

I certify that I am skilled in governmental accounting and that the information in the application is complete and accurate, to the best of my knowledge.

NAME: Jason Carroll

TITLE Accountant for the District

FIRM NAME (if applicable) CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

ADDRESS 8390 E Crescent Parkway, Suite 300, Greenwood Village, CO 80111

PHONE 303-779-5710

DATE PREPARED February 16, 2022

PREPARER (SIGNATURE REQUIRED)

SEE ATTACHED ACCOUNTANT'S COMPILATION REPORT

Please indicate whether the following financial information is recorded using Governmental or Proprietary fund types	GOVERNMENTAL (MODIFIED ACCRUAL BASIS)	PROPRIETARY (CASH OR BUDGETARY BASIS)
	√	

108

PART 2 - REVENUE

REVENUE: All revenues for all funds must be reflected in this section, including proceeds from the sale of the government's land, building, and equipment, and proceeds from debt or lease transactions. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#		De	scription	Round to nearest Dollar		Please use this
2-1	Taxes: F	Property	(report mills levied in Question 10-6)	\$		space to provide
2-2	8	Specific owners	ship	\$	-	any necessary
2-3	S	Sales and use		\$	-	explanations
2-4	C	Other (specify):		\$	-	
2-5	Licenses and permits			\$	-	
2-6	Intergovernmental:		Grants	\$	-	
2-7			Conservation Trust Funds (Lottery)	\$	-	
2-8			Highway Users Tax Funds (HUTF)	\$	-	
2-9			Other (specify):	\$	-	
2-10	Charges for services			\$	-	
2-11	Fines and forfeits			\$	-	
2-12	Special assessments			\$	-	
2-13	Investment income			\$	-	
2-14	Charges for utility ser	vices		\$	-	
2-15	Debt proceeds		(should agree with line 4-4, column 2)	T	-	
2-16	Lease proceeds			\$	-	
2-17	Developer Advances r		(should agree with line 4-4)	\$	-	
2-18	Proceeds from sale of	•	i	\$	-	
2-19	Fire and police pension	on		\$	-	
2-20	Donations			\$	-	
2-21	Other (specify):			\$	-	
2-22				\$	-	
2-23				\$	-	
2-24		(add lin	es 2-1 through 2-23) TOTAL REVENUE	\$	-	I

PART 3 - EXPENDITURES/EXPENSES

EXPENDITURES: All expenditures for all funds must be reflected in this section, including the purchase of capital assets and principal and interest payments on long-term debt. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#	Description		Round to nearest Dollar	Please use this
3-1	Administrative		\$ -	space to provide
3-2	Salaries		\$ -	any necessary
3-3	Payroll taxes		\$ -	explanations
3-4	Contract services		\$ -	
3-5	Employee benefits		\$ -	
3-6	Insurance		\$ -	
3-7	Accounting and legal fees		\$ -	
3-8	Repair and maintenance		\$ -	
3-9	Supplies		\$ -	
3-10	Utilities and telephone		\$ -	
3-11	Fire/Police		\$ -	
3-12	Streets and highways		\$ -	
3-13	Public health		\$ -	
3-14	Capital outlay		\$ -	
3-15	Utility operations		\$ -	
3-16	Culture and recreation		\$ -	
3-17	Debt service principal (s	should agree with Part 4)	\$ -	
3-18	Debt service interest		\$ -	
3-19	Repayment of Developer Advance Principal (si	nould agree with line 4-4)	\$ -	
3-20	Repayment of Developer Advance Interest		\$ -	
3-21	Contribution to pension plan	(should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-22	Contribution to Fire & Police Pension Assoc.	(should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-23	Other (specify):			
3-24			\$ -	
3-25			\$ -	
3-26	(add lines 3-1 through 3-24) TOTAL EXPENDI	TURES/EXPENSES	\$ -	

If TOTAL REVENUE (Line 2-24) or TOTAL EXPENDITURES (Line 3-26) are GREATER than \$100,000 - <u>STOP</u>. You may not use this form. Please use the "Application for Exemption from Audit -<u>LONG FORM</u>".

								109	
	PART 4 - DEBT OUTSTANDING	3, ISS	SUED	, ANI	D RE	ETIRI	ED		
	Please answer the following questions by marking the	appropriat	te boxes.			Υ	es	N	0
4-1	Does the entity have outstanding debt?							J	
	If Yes, please attach a copy of the entity's Debt Repayment S					_			
4-2	Is the debt repayment schedule attached? If no, MUST explain	n:				, 🗀		J	
	N/A								
4-3	Is the entity current in its debt service payments? If no, MUS	F ovnloir				J 	1	7	
4-3	N/A	Explair	1.			1	ı		l
	IVA								
4-4	Please complete the following debt schedule, if applicable:								
	(please only include principal amounts)(enter all amount as positive		nding at	Issued			l during		nding at
	numbers)	ena or pi	rior year*	yea	ar	y e	ear	year	-end
	General obligation bonds	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Revenue bonds	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Notes/Loans	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Leases	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Developer Advances	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	_
	Other (specify):	\$		\$		\$		\$	
	TOTAL	\$		\$		\$		\$	
	TOTAL		to prior ye		halanco	ļΨ		ļΨ	
	Please answer the following questions by marking the appropriate boxes		to prior ye	ai ending	Daiailice	Y	es	N	0
4-5	Does the entity have any authorized, but unissued, debt?	•					7		
If yes:	How much?	\$	12.4	73,760,0	00.00]	_	_	
,	Date the debt was authorized:	·	11/2/2			1			
4-6	Does the entity intend to issue debt within the next calendar	vear?				, [[-	7
If yes:	How much?	\$				1	_	_	-
4-7	Does the entity have debt that has been refinanced that it is s	till resn	onsible	or?		, г	٦	[-	7
If yes:	What is the amount outstanding?	\$	01101010	01.] _	_	_	_
4-8	Does the entity have any lease agreements?	Ψ				ľ	٦	Г	7
If yes:	What is being leased?					1 -	_	_	_
y 00.	What is the original date of the lease?					İ			
	Number of years of lease?					Ī			
	Is the lease subject to annual appropriation?					· [
	What are the annual lease payments?	\$]			
	Please use this space to provide any	explana	tions or	comme	nts:				

	PART 5 - CASH AND INVESTME	ENTS		
	Please provide the entity's cash deposit and investment balances.		Amount	Total
5-1	YEAR-END Total of ALL Checking and Savings Accounts		\$ -]
5-2	Certificates of deposit		\$ -	
	Total Cash Deposits			\$ -
	Investments (if investment is a mutual fund, please list underlying investments):			
			\$ -]
5-3			\$ -	J
3-3			\$ -]
			- \$	
	Total Investments			\$ -
	Total Cash and Investments			\$ -
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes	Yes	No	N/A
5-4	Are the entity's Investments legal in accordance with Section 24-75-601, et.	П	П	V
	seq., C.R.S.?	Ц		ت
5-5	Are the entity's deposits in an eligible (Public Deposit Protection Act) public			
	depository (Section 11-10.5-101, et seq. C.R.S.)?			\checkmark
f no, Ml	UST use this space to provide any explanations:	·		

					110
	PART 6 - CAPITA	AL ASSET	S		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxe			Yes	No
6-1	Does the entity have capital assets?		7		
6-2	Has the entity performed an annual inventory of capital assets 29-1-506, C.R.S.,? If no, MUST explain:	s in accordance	with Section		V
	The District has no captal assets.				
6-3	Complete the following capital assets table:	Balance - beginning of the year*	Additions (Must be included in Part 3)	Deletions	Year-End Balance
	Land	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Buildings	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Machinery and equipment	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Furniture and fixtures	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Infrastructure	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Construction In Progress (CIP)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Other (explain):	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Accumulated Depreciation	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	TOTAL	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations or	comments:		
	PART 7 - PENSION	INFORMA	TION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box			Yes	No
7-1	Does the entity have an "old hire" firefighters' pension plan?				7
7-2	Does the entity have a volunteer firefighters' pension plan?			ā	<u> </u>
If yes:	Who administers the plan?				
,	Indicate the contributions from:			•	
			Φ.	ſ	
	Tax (property, SO, sales, etc.): State contribution amount:		\$ -		
	Other (gifts, donations, etc.):		\$ - \$ -		
	TOTAL		\$ -	1	
	What is the monthly benefit paid for 20 years of service per re	tiree as of Jan	Ť	<u> </u>	
	1?	tiree as or oarr	\$ -		
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations or	comments:		
	PART 8 - BUDGET I	NFORMA	TION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box		Yes	No	N/A
8-1	Did the entity file a budget with the Department of Local Affai	rs for the	7		
	current year in accordance with Section 29-1-113 C.R.S.?		, —	_	_
]		
8-2	Did the entity pass an appropriations resolution, in accordance	e with Section			
	29-1-108 C.R.S.? If no, MUST explain:		7		Ш
	, ,		1		
If yes:	Please indicate the amount budgeted for each fund for the ye	ar reported:	1		
-				ı	
	Governmental/Proprietary Fund Name	Total Appropria	ations By Fund	1	
	General Fund	\$	-		
				I	

Please indicate what services the entity provides:

Does the entity have a certified Mill Levy?

Does the entity have an agreement with another government to provide services?

Has the district filed a Title 32, Article 1 Special District Notice of Inactive Status during

Please provide the following mills levied for the year reported (do not report \$ amounts):

If ves: List the name of the other governmental entity and the services provided:

See below

See below

Date Filed:

10-4

10-5 If yes:

10-6 If yes:

	TARTO TAXI ATERO BILL OF RIGHTS (TAB		
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	Yes	No
9-1	Is the entity in compliance with all the provisions of TABOR [State Constitution, Article X, Section 20(5)]? Note: An election to exempt the government from the spending limitations of TABOR does not exempt the government from the 3 percent emergency reserve requirement. All governments should determine if they meet this requirement of TABOR.	V	
If no, M	JST explain:		
	PART 10 - GENERAL INFORMATION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes.	Yes	No
10-1	Is this application for a newly formed governmental entity?		V
If yes:	Date of formation:		
10-2	Has the entity changed its name in the past or current year?		V
If yes:	Please list the NEW name & PRIOR name:		
10-3	Is the entity a metropolitan district?	J	

PART 9 - TAYPAYER'S BILL OF RIGHTS (TAROR)

Bond Redemption mills General/Other mills

Total mills

4

4

4

Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:

^{10-3:} The District was created to build or acquire public infrastructure for water, sanitation, storm, street improvements, safety protection, fire protection, park and recreation, transportation improvements, and other facilities and services. The District was organized in conjunction with other Districts in order to provide community services.

^{10-4:} The Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District is established to provide construction, administration, and operation and maintenance services for all of the Prosper districts. Prosper Metro Districts Nos. 1-4, Prosper Park & Recreation Metro District, and Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metro District are the financing districts and generate the tax revenues for operations and for debt service. Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Metro District will provide water and sanitation services within the development.

	PART 11 - GOVERNING BODY APPROVAL		112
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	YES	NO
12-1	If you plan to submit this form electronically, have you read the new Electronic Signature Policy?	J	

Office of the State Auditor — Local Government Division - Exemption Form Electronic Signatures Policy and Procedure

Policy - Requirements

The Office of the State Auditor Local Government Audit Division may accept an electronic submission of an application for exemption from audit that includes governing board signatures obtained through a program such as Docusign or Echosign. Required elements and safeguards are as follows:

- The preparer of the application is responsible for obtaining board signatures that comply with the requirement in Section 29-1-604 (3), C.R.S., that states the application shall be personally reviewed, approved, and signed by a majority of the members of the governing body.
- The application must be accompanied by the signature history document created by the electronic signature software. The signature history document must show when the document was created and when the document was emailed to the various parties, and include the dates the individual board members signed the document. The signature history must also show the individuals' email addresses and IP address.
- Office of the State Auditor staff will not coordinate obtaining signatures.

The application for exemption from audit form created by our office includes a section for governing body approval. Local governing boards note their approval and submit the application through one of the following three methods:

- 1) Submit the application in hard copy via the US Mail including original signatures.
- 2) Submit the application electronically via email and either,
- a. Include a copy of an adopted resolution that documents formal approval by the Board, or
- b. Include electronic signatures obtained through a software program such as Docusign or Echosign in accordance with the requirements noted above.

	Print the names of ALL members of current governing body below.	A <u>MAJORITY</u> of the members of the governing body must complete and sign in the column below.
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Maribeth D'Amico</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from
Member 1	Maribeth D'Amico	audit. Signed DocuSigned by: Signed Date: BBAE53127D1234/4/2022 My term Expires: May 2023
	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Kari Wright</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Board Member 2	Kari Wright	Signed Lan Wind Same Date: Date: May 2022 My term Expires: May 2022
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Don Sullivan</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 3	Don Sullivan	Signed Supplemental Supplementa
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>William Smith</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 4	William Smith	Signed Date: My term Expires:May 2022
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Larry Fore</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 5	Larry Fore	Signed Date: My term Expires:May 2023
	Print Board Member's Name	I, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for
Board Member 6		exemption from audit. Signed Date: My term Expires:
Board Member 7	Print Board Member's Name	I



CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

8390 East Crescent Pkwy., Suite 300 Greenwood Village, CO 80111 phone 303-779-5710 fax 303-779-0348 CLAconnect.com

Accountant's Compilation Report

Board of Directors Prosper Metropolitan District No. 2 Arapahoe County, Colorado

Management is responsible for the accompanying Application for Exemption from Audit of Prosper Metropolitan District No. 2 as of and for the year ended December 31, 2021, included in the accompanying prescribed form. We have performed a compilation engagement in accordance with Statements on Standards for Accounting and Review Services promulgated by the Accounting and Review Services Committee of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We did not audit or review the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form nor were we required to perform any procedures to verify the accuracy or completeness of the information provided by management. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion, a conclusion, nor provide any form of assurance on the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form.

The Application for Exemption from Audit is presented in accordance with the requirements of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor, which differ from accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than this specified party.

We are not independent with respect to Prosper Metropolitan District No. 2.

Greenwood Village, Colorado

Clifton Larson allen LLG

February 16, 2022





Certificate Of Completion

Envelope Id: 3C13CB1A945240D483CB7CF0F231448E

Subject: Please DocuSign: Prosper MD No. 2 - 2021 Audit Exemption.pdf

Client Name: Prosper Metropolitan District No. 2

Client Number: 011-045965-00

Source Envelope:

Document Pages: 8 Signatures: 3
Certificate Pages: 5 Initials: 0

AutoNav: Enabled

Envelopeld Stamping: Enabled

Time Zone: (UTC-06:00) Central Time (US & Canada)

Envelope Originator:

Carl Powell

Status: Completed

220 South 6th Street

Suite 300

Minneapolis, MN 55402 Carl.Powell@claconnect.com IP Address: 165.225.10.147

Record Tracking

Status: Original

3/4/2022 2:30:32 PM

Holder: Carl Powell

Carl.Powell@claconnect.com

Location: DocuSign

Signer Events

Maribeth D'Amico

maribeth. damico@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature

m

B6AE53127D12442...

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Timestamp

Sent: 3/4/2022 2:49:44 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 2:51:30 PM

Signed: 3/4/2022 2:51:37 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 9/27/2021 12:13:33 PM

ID: c7fb5834-3938-4fa7-ae4c-1f5214d92b71

Kari Wright

kari.wright@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Lan Unglit
A1EFBODFDCC0497...

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style

Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Sent: 3/4/2022 2:51:39 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 2:54:25 PM Signed: 3/4/2022 2:54:43 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 2:54:25 PM

ID: 1bfd04ea-b2ff-4642-b8d8-b3dbaacf25d3

Don Sullivan

don@studiodonsullivan.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

ALEASBCCB6B461....

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device Using IP Address: 174.215.19.164

Sent: 3/4/2022 2:54:44 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 6:07:56 PM Signed: 3/4/2022 6:08:31 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 6:07:56 PM

ID: 848e6dca-ad0f-4265-9ff3-ff927508d4b0

Signed using mobile

In Person Signer Events Signature Timestamp

Editor Delivery Events Status Timestamp

Agent Delivery Events Status Timestamp

Intermediary Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp				
Certified Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp				
Carbon Copy Events	Status	Timestamp				
Witness Events	Signature	Timestamp				
Notary Events	Signature	Timestamp				
Envelope Summary Events	Status	Timestamps				
Envelope Sent	Hashed/Encrypted	3/4/2022 2:49:44 PM				
Certified Delivered	Security Checked	3/4/2022 6:07:56 PM				
Signing Complete	Security Checked	3/4/2022 6:08:31 PM				
Completed	Security Checked	3/7/2022 11:45:15 AM				
Payment Events	Status	Timestamps				
Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure						

ELECTRONIC RECORD AND SIGNATURE DISCLOSURE

From time to time, CliftonLarsonAllen LLP (we, us or Company) may be required by law to provide to you certain written notices or disclosures. Described below are the terms and conditions for providing to you such notices and disclosures electronically through the DocuSign system. Please read the information below carefully and thoroughly, and if you can access this information electronically to your satisfaction and agree to this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure (ERSD), please confirm your agreement by selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

Getting paper copies

At any time, you may request from us a paper copy of any record provided or made available electronically to you by us. You will have the ability to download and print documents we send to you through the DocuSign system during and immediately after the signing session and, if you elect to create a DocuSign account, you may access the documents for a limited period of time (usually 30 days) after such documents are first sent to you. After such time, if you wish for us to send you paper copies of any such documents from our office to you, you will be charged a \$0.00 per-page fee. You may request delivery of such paper copies from us by following the procedure described below.

Withdrawing your consent

If you decide to receive notices and disclosures from us electronically, you may at any time change your mind and tell us that thereafter you want to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format. How you must inform us of your decision to receive future notices and disclosure in paper format and withdraw your consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically is described below.

Consequences of changing your mind

If you elect to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format, it will slow the speed at which we can complete certain steps in transactions with you and delivering services to you because we will need first to send the required notices or disclosures to you in paper format, and then wait until we receive back from you your acknowledgment of your receipt of such paper notices or disclosures. Further, you will no longer be able to use the DocuSign system to receive required notices and consents electronically from us or to sign electronically documents from us.

All notices and disclosures will be sent to you electronically

Unless you tell us otherwise in accordance with the procedures described herein, we will provide electronically to you through the DocuSign system all required notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you during the course of our relationship with you. To reduce the chance of you inadvertently not receiving any notice or disclosure, we prefer to provide all of the required notices and disclosures to you by the same method and to the same address that you have given us. Thus, you can receive all the disclosures and notices electronically or in paper format through the paper mail delivery system. If you do not agree with this process, please let us know as described below. Please also see the paragraph immediately above that describes the consequences of your electing not to receive delivery of the notices and disclosures electronically from us.

How to contact CliftonLarsonAllen LLP:

You may contact us to let us know of your changes as to how we may contact you electronically, to request paper copies of certain information from us, and to withdraw your prior consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically as follows:

To contact us by email send messages to: BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com

To advise CliftonLarsonAllen LLP of your new email address

To let us know of a change in your email address where we should send notices and disclosures electronically to you, you must send an email message to us at BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state: your previous email address, your new email address. We do not require any other information from you to change your email address.

If you created a DocuSign account, you may update it with your new email address through your account preferences.

To request paper copies from CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To request delivery from us of paper copies of the notices and disclosures previously provided by us to you electronically, you must send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email address, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We will bill you for any fees at that time, if any.

To withdraw your consent with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To inform us that you no longer wish to receive future notices and disclosures in electronic format you may:

i. decline to sign a document from within your signing session, and on the subsequent page, select the check-box indicating you wish to withdraw your consent, or you may;

ii. send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We do not need any other information from you to withdraw consent.. The consequences of your withdrawing consent for online documents will be that transactions may take a longer time to process..

Required hardware and software

The minimum system requirements for using the DocuSign system may change over time. The current system requirements are found here: https://support.docusign.com/guides/signer-guide-signing-system-requirements.

Acknowledging your access and consent to receive and sign documents electronically

To confirm to us that you can access this information electronically, which will be similar to other electronic notices and disclosures that we will provide to you, please confirm that you have read this ERSD, and (i) that you are able to print on paper or electronically save this ERSD for your future reference and access; or (ii) that you are able to email this ERSD to an email address where you will be able to print on paper or save it for your future reference and access. Further, if you consent to receiving notices and disclosures exclusively in electronic format as described herein, then select the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

By selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures', you confirm that:

- You can access and read this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure; and
- You can print on paper this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure, or save or send this Electronic Record and Disclosure to a location where you can print it, for future reference and access; and
- Until or unless you notify CliftonLarsonAllen LLP as described above, you consent to receive exclusively through electronic means all notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you by CliftonLarsonAllen LLP during the course of your relationship with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP.

APPLICATION FOR EXEMPTION FROM AUDIT

SHORT FORM

NAME OF GOVERNMENT	Prosper Metropolitan District No. 3	For the Year Ended
ADDRESS	8390 E Crescent Parkway	12/31/21
	Suite 300	or fiscal year ended:
	Greenwood Village, CO 80111	
CONTACT PERSON	Jason Carroll	
PHONE	303-779-5710	
EMAIL	Jason.Carroll@claconnect.com	
FAX	303-779-0348	

PART 1 - CERTIFICATION OF PREPARER

I certify that I am skilled in governmental accounting and that the information in the application is complete and accurate, to the best of my knowledge.

NAME: Jason Carroll

TITLE Accountant for the District

FIRM NAME (if applicable) CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

ADDRESS 8390 E Crescent Parkway, Suite 300, Greenwood Village, CO 80111

PHONE 303-779-5710

DATE PREPARED February 16, 2022

PREPARER (SIGNATURE REQUIRED)

SEE ATTACHED ACCOUNTANT'S COMPILATION REPORT

Discos in disease whether the fellowing financial information is accorded	GOVERNMENTAL	PROPRIETARY
Please indicate whether the following financial information is recorded using Governmental or Proprietary fund types	(MODIFIED ACCRUAL BASIS)	(CASH OR BUDGETARY BASIS)
	V	

PART 2 - REVENUE

REVENUE: All revenues for all funds must be reflected in this section, including proceeds from the sale of the government's land, building, and equipment, and proceeds from debt or lease transactions. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#		Description		Round to nearest Dollar	Please use this
2-1	Taxes: Propert	ty (report mills levied in Question 10-6)	\$.,	space to provide
2-2	Specific	c ownership	\$	113	any necessary
2-3	Sales a	and use	\$	-	explanations
2-4	Other (specify):	\$	-	
2-5	Licenses and permits		\$	-	
2-6	Intergovernmental:	Grants	\$	-	
2-7		Conservation Trust Funds (Lottery)	\$	-	
2-8		Highway Users Tax Funds (HUTF)	\$	-	
2-9		Other (specify):	\$	-	
2-10	Charges for services		\$	-	
2-11	Fines and forfeits		\$	-	
2-12	Special assessments		\$	-	
2-13	Investment income		\$	-	
2-14	Charges for utility services		\$	-	
2-15	Debt proceeds	(should agree with line 4-4, column	2) \$	-	
2-16	Lease proceeds		\$	-	
2-17	Developer Advances receive	ed (should agree with line 4-	, .	-	
2-18	Proceeds from sale of capital	al assets	\$	-	
2-19	Fire and police pension		\$	-	
2-20	Donations		\$	-	
2-21	Other (specify):		\$	-	
2-22			\$	-	
2-23			\$	-	
2-24		(add lines 2-1 through 2-23) TOTAL REVENU	E \$	1,750	

PART 3 - EXPENDITURES/EXPENSES

EXPENDITURES: All expenditures for all funds must be reflected in this section, including the purchase of capital assets and principal and interest payments on long-term debt. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#	Description	monac rana equity imon	Round to nearest Dollar	Please use this
3-1	Administrative		\$ -	space to provide
3-2	Salaries		\$ -	any necessary
3-3	Payroll taxes		\$ -	explanations
3-4	Contract services		\$ -	
3-5	Employee benefits		\$ -	
3-6	Insurance		\$ -	
3-7	Accounting and legal fees		\$ -	
3-8	Repair and maintenance		\$ -	
3-9	Supplies		\$ -	
3-10	Utilities and telephone		\$ -	
3-11	Fire/Police		\$ -	
3-12	Streets and highways		\$ -	
3-13	Public health		\$ -	
3-14	Capital outlay		\$ -	
3-15	Utility operations		\$ -	
3-16	Culture and recreation		\$ -	
3-17	Debt service principal	(should agree with Part 4)	\$ -	
3-18	Debt service interest		\$ -	
3-19	Repayment of Developer Advance Principal	(should agree with line 4-4)	\$ -	
3-20	Repayment of Developer Advance Interest		\$ -	
3-21	Contribution to pension plan	(should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-22	Contribution to Fire & Police Pension Assoc.	(should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-23	Other (specify):			
3-24	Treasurer's Fees		*	25
3-25	Transfer to Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District		\$ 1,7	25
3-26	(add lines 3-1 through 3-24) TOTAL EXPENI	DITURES/EXPENSES	\$ 1,7	50

If TOTAL REVENUE (Line 2-24) or TOTAL EXPENDITURES (Line 3-26) are GREATER than \$100,000 - <u>STOP</u>. You may not use this form. Please use the "Application for Exemption from Audit -<u>LONG FORM</u>".

					122
	PART 4 - DEBT OUTSTANDING	3, ISSUED), AND RE	ETIRED	
	Please answer the following questions by marking the			Yes	No
4-1	Does the entity have outstanding debt?			J	
	If Yes, please attach a copy of the entity's Debt Repayment S				
4-2	Is the debt repayment schedule attached? If no, MUST explain	n:		, D	✓
	N/A				
				J	
4-3	Is the entity current in its debt service payments? If no, MUST	Fexplain:		1 🗆	J.
	N/A				
4-4	Please complete the following debt schedule, if applicable:	Outstanding at	Issued during	Retired during	Outstanding at
	(please only include principal amounts)(enter all amount as positive	end of prior year*	vear	vear	vear-end
	numbers)	January Prior your	y can	, 55	your one
	General obligation bonds	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Revenue bonds	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Notes/Loans	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Leases	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Developer Advances	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Other (specify):	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	TOTAL	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
		*must tie to prior ye	ar ending balance		
	Please answer the following questions by marking the appropriate boxes			Yes	No
4-5	Does the entity have any authorized, but unissued, debt?	Φ 40.4	70 700 000 00		
If yes:	How much?		73,760,000.00		
	Date the debt was authorized:	11/2/2	2015		
4-6	Does the entity intend to issue debt within the next calendar	year?		1	✓
If yes:	How much?	\$	-	_	
4-7	Does the entity have debt that has been refinanced that it is s	till responsible	for?	, 🗆	✓
If yes:	What is the amount outstanding?	\$	-] _	
4-8	Does the entity have any lease agreements? What is being leased?				√
If yes:	What is the original date of the lease?				
	Number of years of lease?				
	Is the lease subject to annual appropriation?			,	
	What are the annual lease payments?	\$	-]	
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations or	comments:		
	·				
	PART 5 - CASH AND	INVESTM	IFNTS		
	Please provide the entity's cash deposit and investment balances.			Amount	Total
5-1	VEAR-END Total of ALL Checking and Savings Accounts			\$ -	Total

	PART 5 - CASH AND INVESTME	ENTS				
	Please provide the entity's cash deposit and investment balances.		Amou	ınt	To	otal
5-1	YEAR-END Total of ALL Checking and Savings Accounts		\$	-		
5-2	Certificates of deposit		\$	-		
	Total Cash Deposits				\$	-
	Investments (if investment is a mutual fund, please list underlying investments):					
			\$	-		
5-3			\$	-		
			\$	-		
			\$	-		
	Total Investments				\$	-
	Total Cash and Investments				\$	-
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes	Yes	No		N	/A
5-4	Are the entity's Investments legal in accordance with Section 24-75-601, et.	П			7]
	seq., C.R.S.?	ш.				ļ
5-5	Are the entity's deposits in an eligible (Public Deposit Protection Act) public	П			1	1
	depository (Section 11-10.5-101, et seq. C.R.S.)?	Ш	Ц		~	l
If no, M	UST use this space to provide any explanations:					

3						123
	PART 6 - CAPITA	AL AS	SET	S		123
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box				Yes	No
6-1	Does the entity have capital assets?			J		
6-2	Has the entity performed an annual inventory of capital asset 29-1-506, C.R.S.,? If no, MUST explain:	s in accor	dance	with Section		7
6-3	Complete the following capital assets table:	the following capital assets table: Balance - beginning of the be included in year* Part 3)				
	Land	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Buildings	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Machinery and equipment	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Furniture and fixtures	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Infrastructure	\$	-	\$ - \$ -	\$ - \$ -	\$ -
	Construction In Progress (CIP) Other (explain):	\$		\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Accumulated Depreciation	\$		\$ -	\$ -	\$ - \$ -
	TOTAL	\$	<u> </u>	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Please use this space to provide any	_ +	ons or	T	<u> </u>	1 4
	PART 7 - PENSION	INFOR	MΔ	TION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box				Yes	No
7-1	Does the entity have an "old hire" firefighters' pension plan?	cs.				7
7-2	Does the entity have a volunteer firefighters' pension plan?					
If yes:	Who administers the plan?				1	_
,	Indicate the contributions from:				_	
	Tax (property, SO, sales, etc.):			\$ -	T	
	State contribution amount:			\$ -	-	
	Other (gifts, donations, etc.):			\$ -	+	
	TOTAL			\$ -		
	What is the monthly benefit paid for 20 years of service per re	etiree as o	f Jan			
	1?			\$ -		
	Please use this space to provide any	explanatio	ons or	comments:		
	PART 8 - BUDGET I	INFOR	MA'	TION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box	es.		Yes	No	N/A
8-1	Did the entity file a budget with the Department of Local Affai	irs for the		7		
	current year in accordance with Section 29-1-113 C.R.S.?					
8-2	Did the entity pass an appropriations resolution, in accordance	ce with Se	ection	7	П	П
	29-1-108 C.R.S.? If no, MUST explain:			<u> </u>		Ц
If yes:	Please indicate the amount budgeted for each fund for the ye	ar reporte	d:			
	Governmental/Proprietary Fund Name	Total An	propria	tions By Fund		
	General Fund	\$	ргориа	2,500	1	
		*		2,000	1	
					1	

	PART 9 - TAXPAYER'S BILL OF RIGHTS (TABO	R)	124
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	Yes	No
9-1	Is the entity in compliance with all the provisions of TABOR [State Constitution, Article X, Section 20(5)]?		
	Note: An election to exempt the government from the spending limitations of TABOR does not exempt the government from the 3 percent emergency reserve requirement. All governments should determine if they meet this requirement of TABOR.	Q	Ш
If no M	IST evoluin:		

	PART 10 - GENERAL INFORMATION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes.	Yes	No
10-1	Is this application for a newly formed governmental entity?		7
If yes:	Date of formation:]	
10-2	Has the entity changed its name in the past or current year?) 	7
10 2	That the charged he hame in the past of barrent year.	Ш	ŭ
If yes:	Please list the NEW name & PRIOR name:	1	
		_	
10-3	Is the entity a metropolitan district?	7	
	Please indicate what services the entity provides:	1	
	See below	J	
10-4	Does the entity have an agreement with another government to provide services?	✓	
If yes:	List the name of the other governmental entity and the services provided:	1	
10-5	See below		7
	Has the district filed a <i>Title 32, Article 1 Special District Notice of Inactive Status</i> during	L I	<u>~</u>
If yes:	Date Filed:		
40.0	Deep the autitu have a contitied Will Laur 2		П
10-6	Does the entity have a certified Mill Levy?	ت	
If yes:	Please provide the following mills levied for the year reported (do not report \$ amounts):		
	<u></u>		
	Bond Redemption mills		-
	General/Other mills		70.000
	Total mills		70.000
	Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:		

10-3: The District was created to build or acquire public infrastructure for water, sanitation, storm, street improvements, safety protection, fire protection, park and recreation, transportation improvements, and other facilities and service. The District was organized in conjunction with other Districts in order to provide community services.

10-4: The Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District is established to provide construction, administration, and operation and maintenance services for all of the Prosper districts. Prosper Metro Districts Nos. 1-4, Prosper Park & Recreation Metro District, and Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metro District are the financing districts and generate the tax revenues for operations and debt service. Prosper Regional Water and Sanitation Metro District will provide water and sanitation services within the development.

	PART 11 - GOVERNING BODY APPROVAL		125
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	YES	NO
12-1	If you plan to submit this form electronically, have you read the new Electronic Signature Policy?	V	

Office of the State Auditor — Local Government Division - Exemption Form Electronic Signatures Policy and Procedure

Policy - Requirements

The Office of the State Auditor Local Government Audit Division may accept an electronic submission of an application for exemption from audit that includes governing board signatures obtained through a program such as Docusign or Echosign. Required elements and safeguards are as follows:

- The preparer of the application is responsible for obtaining board signatures that comply with the requirement in Section 29-1-604 (3), C.R.S., that states the application shall be personally reviewed, approved, and signed by a majority of the members of the governing body.
- The application must be accompanied by the signature history document created by the electronic signature software. The signature history document must show when the document was created and when the document was emailed to the various parties, and include the dates the individual board members signed the document. The signature history must also show the individuals' email addresses and IP address.
- Office of the State Auditor staff will not coordinate obtaining signatures.

The application for exemption from audit form created by our office includes a section for governing body approval. Local governing boards note their approval and submit the application through one of the following three methods:

- 1) Submit the application in hard copy via the US Mail including original signatures.
- 2) Submit the application electronically via email and either,
- a. Include a copy of an adopted resolution that documents formal approval by the Board, or
- b. Include electronic signatures obtained through a software program such as Docusign or Echosign in accordance with the requirements noted above.

	Print the names of ALL members of	A MAJORITY of the members of the governing body must complete and sign in the column below.
	current governing body below.	
Board Member	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Maribeth D'Amico</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit. Signed
1	Maribeth D'Amico	Date:
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Kari Wright</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 2	Kari Wright	Signed Fran What Date: My term Expires: May 2022
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Don Sullivan</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 3	Don Sullivan	Signed Date: Date: May 2022 My term Expires: May 2022
Board Member 4	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>William Smith</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
	William Smith	Signed Date: My term Expires:May 2022
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Larry Fore</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 5	Larry Fore	Signed Date: My term Expires:May 2023
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for
Member 6		exemption from audit. Signed Date: My term Expires:
Board Member 7	Print Board Member's Name	I



CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

8390 East Crescent Pkwy., Suite 300 Greenwood Village, CO 80111 phone 303-779-5710 fax 303-779-0348 CLAconnect.com

Accountant's Compilation Report

Board of Directors Prosper Metropolitan District No. 3 Arapahoe County, Colorado

Management is responsible for the accompanying Application for Exemption from Audit of Prosper Metropolitan District No. 3 as of and for the year ended December 31, 2021, included in the accompanying prescribed form. We have performed a compilation engagement in accordance with Statements on Standards for Accounting and Review Services promulgated by the Accounting and Review Services Committee of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We did not audit or review the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form nor were we required to perform any procedures to verify the accuracy or completeness of the information provided by management. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion, a conclusion, nor provide any form of assurance on the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form.

The Application for Exemption from Audit is presented in accordance with the requirements of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor, which differ from accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than this specified party.

We are not independent with respect to Prosper Metropolitan District No. 3.

Greenwood Village, Colorado

Clifton Larson allen LD

February 16, 2022





Certificate Of Completion

Envelope Id: 66ABF4E920844E2CBC033634D8B5A613

Subject: Please DocuSign: Prosper MD No. 3 - 2021 Audit Exemption.pdf

Client Name: Prosper Metropolitan District No. 3

Client Number: 011-044791-00

Source Envelope:

Document Pages: 8 Signatures: 3 Initials: 0 Certificate Pages: 5

AutoNav: Enabled

Envelopeld Stamping: Enabled

Time Zone: (UTC-06:00) Central Time (US & Canada)

Envelope Originator:

Status: Completed

Carl Powell

220 South 6th Street

Suite 300

Minneapolis, MN 55402 Carl.Powell@claconnect.com IP Address: 165.225.10.147

Record Tracking

Status: Original

3/3/2022 11:36:21 AM

Holder: Carl Powell

Carl.Powell@claconnect.com

Location: DocuSign

Signer Events

Maribeth D'Amico

maribeth.damico@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature

no B6AE53127D12442...

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device

Using IP Address: 76.120.78.246

Timestamp

Sent: 3/3/2022 11:55:41 AM Viewed: 3/3/2022 12:36:27 PM Signed: 3/3/2022 12:36:37 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 9/27/2021 12:13:33 PM

ID: c7fb5834-3938-4fa7-ae4c-1f5214d92b71

Kari Wright

kari.wright@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

kan Whight

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style

Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Sent: 3/3/2022 12:36:39 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 10:03:54 AM Signed: 3/4/2022 10:04:27 AM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 10:03:54 AM

ID: 98d91606-68f9-4c30-8b2f-14f7fdcc2ea7

Don Sullivan

don@studiodonsullivan.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device Using IP Address: 174.215.19.164

Signed using mobile

Sent: 3/4/2022 10:04:28 AM Viewed: 3/4/2022 12:11:49 PM Signed: 3/4/2022 12:12:56 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 12:11:49 PM

ID: 7c7e1460-894c-4742-8384-264717ba1cf8

In Person Signer Events Signature **Timestamp Editor Delivery Events Status Timestamp Agent Delivery Events Status Timestamp**

A	0	^
П	/	ч

Intermediary Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp 129
Certified Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp
Carbon Copy Events	Status	Timestamp
Witness Events	Signature	Timestamp
Notary Events	Signature	Timestamp
Envelope Summary Events	Status	Timestamps
Envelope Sent	Hashed/Encrypted	3/3/2022 11:55:41 AM
Certified Delivered	Security Checked	3/4/2022 12:11:49 PM
Signing Complete	Security Checked	3/4/2022 12:12:56 PM
Camandatad		
Completed	Security Checked	3/7/2022 11:46:24 AM
Payment Events	Security Checked Status	3/7/2022 11:46:24 AM Timestamps

ELECTRONIC RECORD AND SIGNATURE DISCLOSURE

From time to time, CliftonLarsonAllen LLP (we, us or Company) may be required by law to provide to you certain written notices or disclosures. Described below are the terms and conditions for providing to you such notices and disclosures electronically through the DocuSign system. Please read the information below carefully and thoroughly, and if you can access this information electronically to your satisfaction and agree to this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure (ERSD), please confirm your agreement by selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

Getting paper copies

At any time, you may request from us a paper copy of any record provided or made available electronically to you by us. You will have the ability to download and print documents we send to you through the DocuSign system during and immediately after the signing session and, if you elect to create a DocuSign account, you may access the documents for a limited period of time (usually 30 days) after such documents are first sent to you. After such time, if you wish for us to send you paper copies of any such documents from our office to you, you will be charged a \$0.00 per-page fee. You may request delivery of such paper copies from us by following the procedure described below.

Withdrawing your consent

If you decide to receive notices and disclosures from us electronically, you may at any time change your mind and tell us that thereafter you want to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format. How you must inform us of your decision to receive future notices and disclosure in paper format and withdraw your consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically is described below.

Consequences of changing your mind

If you elect to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format, it will slow the speed at which we can complete certain steps in transactions with you and delivering services to you because we will need first to send the required notices or disclosures to you in paper format, and then wait until we receive back from you your acknowledgment of your receipt of such paper notices or disclosures. Further, you will no longer be able to use the DocuSign system to receive required notices and consents electronically from us or to sign electronically documents from us.

All notices and disclosures will be sent to you electronically

Unless you tell us otherwise in accordance with the procedures described herein, we will provide electronically to you through the DocuSign system all required notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you during the course of our relationship with you. To reduce the chance of you inadvertently not receiving any notice or disclosure, we prefer to provide all of the required notices and disclosures to you by the same method and to the same address that you have given us. Thus, you can receive all the disclosures and notices electronically or in paper format through the paper mail delivery system. If you do not agree with this process, please let us know as described below. Please also see the paragraph immediately above that describes the consequences of your electing not to receive delivery of the notices and disclosures electronically from us.

How to contact CliftonLarsonAllen LLP:

You may contact us to let us know of your changes as to how we may contact you electronically, to request paper copies of certain information from us, and to withdraw your prior consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically as follows:

To contact us by email send messages to: BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com

To advise CliftonLarsonAllen LLP of your new email address

To let us know of a change in your email address where we should send notices and disclosures electronically to you, you must send an email message to us at BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state: your previous email address, your new email address. We do not require any other information from you to change your email address.

If you created a DocuSign account, you may update it with your new email address through your account preferences.

To request paper copies from CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To request delivery from us of paper copies of the notices and disclosures previously provided by us to you electronically, you must send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email address, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We will bill you for any fees at that time, if any.

To withdraw your consent with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To inform us that you no longer wish to receive future notices and disclosures in electronic format you may:

i. decline to sign a document from within your signing session, and on the subsequent page, select the check-box indicating you wish to withdraw your consent, or you may;

ii. send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We do not need any other information from you to withdraw consent.. The consequences of your withdrawing consent for online documents will be that transactions may take a longer time to process..

Required hardware and software

The minimum system requirements for using the DocuSign system may change over time. The current system requirements are found here: https://support.docusign.com/guides/signer-guide-signing-system-requirements.

Acknowledging your access and consent to receive and sign documents electronically

To confirm to us that you can access this information electronically, which will be similar to other electronic notices and disclosures that we will provide to you, please confirm that you have read this ERSD, and (i) that you are able to print on paper or electronically save this ERSD for your future reference and access; or (ii) that you are able to email this ERSD to an email address where you will be able to print on paper or save it for your future reference and access. Further, if you consent to receiving notices and disclosures exclusively in electronic format as described herein, then select the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

By selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures', you confirm that:

- You can access and read this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure; and
- You can print on paper this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure, or save or send this Electronic Record and Disclosure to a location where you can print it, for future reference and access; and
- Until or unless you notify CliftonLarsonAllen LLP as described above, you consent to receive exclusively through electronic means all notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you by CliftonLarsonAllen LLP during the course of your relationship with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP.

APPLICATION FOR EXEMPTION FROM AUDIT

SHORT FORM

NAME OF GOVERNMENT	Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District	For the Year Ended
ADDRESS	8390 E Crescent Parkway	12/31/21
	Suite 300	or fiscal year ended:
	Greenwood Village, CO 80111	
CONTACT PERSON	Jason Carroll	
PHONE	303-779-5710	
EMAIL	Jason.Carroll@claconnect.com	
FAX	303-779-0348	7

PART 1 - CERTIFICATION OF PREPARER

I certify that I am skilled in governmental accounting and that the information in the application is complete and accurate, to the best of my knowledge.

NAME: Jason Carroll

TITLE Accountant for the District

FIRM NAME (if applicable) CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

ADDRESS 8390 E Crescent Parkway, Suite 300, Greenwood Village, CO 80111

PHONE 303-779-5710

DATE PREPARED February 27, 2021

PREPARER (SIGNATURE REQUIRED)

SEE ATTACHED ACCOUNTANT'S COMPILATION REPORT

Please indicate whether the following financial information is recorded	GOVERNMENTAL (MODIFIED ACCRUAL BASIS)	PROPRIETARY (CASH OR BUDGETARY BASIS)
using Governmental or Proprietary fund types	4	

13

PART 2 - REVENUE

REVENUE: All revenues for all funds must be reflected in this section, including proceeds from the sale of the government's land, building, and equipment, and proceeds from debt or lease transactions. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#		De	scription	Round to nearest Dollar		Please use this
2-1	Taxes: F	Property	(report mills levied in Question 10-6)	\$		space to provide
2-2	8	Specific owners	ship	\$	-	any necessary
2-3	S	Sales and use		\$	-	explanations
2-4	C	Other (specify):		\$	-	
2-5	Licenses and permits			\$	-	
2-6	Intergovernmental:		Grants	\$	-	
2-7			Conservation Trust Funds (Lottery)	\$	-	
2-8			Highway Users Tax Funds (HUTF)	\$	-	
2-9			Other (specify):	\$	-	
2-10	Charges for services			\$	-	
2-11	Fines and forfeits			\$	-	
2-12	Special assessments			\$	-	
2-13	Investment income			\$	-	
2-14	Charges for utility ser	vices		\$	-	
2-15	Debt proceeds		(should agree with line 4-4, column 2)	T	-	
2-16	Lease proceeds			\$	-	
2-17	Developer Advances r		(should agree with line 4-4)	\$	-	
2-18	Proceeds from sale of	•	i	\$	-	
2-19	Fire and police pension	on		\$	-	
2-20	Donations			\$	-	
2-21	Other (specify):			\$	-	
2-22				\$	-	
2-23				\$	-	
2-24		(add lin	es 2-1 through 2-23) TOTAL REVENUE	\$	-	I

PART 3 - EXPENDITURES/EXPENSES

EXPENDITURES: All expenditures for all funds must be reflected in this section, including the purchase of capital assets and principal and interest payments on long-term debt. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#	Description	nade fand equity inform	Round to nearest Dollar	Please use this
3-1	Administrative		\$ -	space to provide
3-2	Salaries		\$ -	any necessary
3-3	Payroll taxes		\$ -	explanations
3-4	Contract services		\$ -	
3-5	Employee benefits		\$ -	
3-6	Insurance		\$ -	
3-7	Accounting and legal fees		\$ -	
3-8	Repair and maintenance		\$ -	
3-9	Supplies		\$ -	
3-10	Utilities and telephone		\$ -	
3-11	Fire/Police		\$ -	
3-12	Streets and highways		\$ -	
3-13	Public health		\$ -	
3-14	Capital outlay		\$ -	
3-15	Utility operations		\$ -	
3-16	Culture and recreation		\$ -	
3-17	Debt service principal (s	should agree with Part 4)	\$ -	
3-18	Debt service interest		\$ -	
3-19	Repayment of Developer Advance Principal (sh	ould agree with line 4-4)	\$ -	
3-20	Repayment of Developer Advance Interest		\$ -	
3-21		should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-22	Contribution to Fire & Police Pension Assoc.	should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-23	Other (specify):			
3-24			\$ -	
3-25			\$ -	
3-26	(add lines 3-1 through 3-24) TOTAL EXPENDIT	TURES/EXPENSES	\$ -	

If TOTAL REVENUE (Line 2-24) or TOTAL EXPENDITURES (Line 3-26) are GREATER than \$100,000 - <u>STOP</u>. You may not use this form. Please use the "Application for Exemption from Audit -<u>LONG FORM</u>".

					135
	PART 4 - DEBT OUTSTANDING	G, ISSUEI	D, AND RI	ETIRED	.00
	Please answer the following questions by marking the	appropriate boxes		Yes	No
4-1	Does the entity have outstanding debt?				7
	If Yes, please attach a copy of the entity's Debt Repayment S	chedule.			
4-2	Is the debt repayment schedule attached? If no, MUST explai	n:			✓
	N/A				
4-3	Is the entity current in its debt service payments? If no, MUS	Γ explain:			7
	N/A			1	
4-4	Please complete the following debt schedule, if applicable:				
	(please only include principal amounts)(enter all amount as positive	Outstanding at	Issued during	Retired during	Outstanding at
	numbers)	end of prior year	year	year	year-end
	General obligation bonds	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	Revenue bonds	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Notes/Loans	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
				 	
	Leases	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Developer Advances	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Other (specify):	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	TOTAL	\$ -	\$ -	- \$	\$ -
		. ,	ear ending balance		
	Please answer the following questions by marking the appropriate boxes			Yes	No
4-5	Does the entity have any authorized, but unissued, debt?	_			
If yes:	How much?		795,840,000.00		
	Date the debt was authorized:	11/3	/2015		
4-6	Does the entity intend to issue debt within the next calendar	year?			✓
If yes:	How much?	\$	-]	
4-7	Does the entity have debt that has been refinanced that it is s	till responsible	for?		✓
If yes:	What is the amount outstanding?	\$	-]	
4-8	Does the entity have any lease agreements?			'	√
If yes:	What is being leased?]	
•	What is the original date of the lease?				
	Number of years of lease?			_	
	Is the lease subject to annual appropriation?				
	What are the annual lease payments?	\$	-		
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations o	r comments:		

	PART 5 - CASH AND INVESTME	ENTS				
	Please provide the entity's cash deposit and investment balances.		Amo	ount	To	otal
5-1	YEAR-END Total of ALL Checking and Savings Accounts		\$	-]	
5-2	Certificates of deposit		\$	-		
	Total Cash Deposits				\$	-
	Investments (if investment is a mutual fund, please list underlying investments):					
			\$	-]	
5-3			\$	-]	
3-3			\$	-]	
			\$	-		
	Total Investments				\$	-
	Total Cash and Investments				\$	-
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes	Yes	N	0	N	I/A
5-4	Are the entity's Investments legal in accordance with Section 24-75-601, et.	П			[-	7
	seq., C.R.S.?	ш				
5-5	Are the entity's deposits in an eligible (Public Deposit Protection Act) public	П			[·	7
	depository (Section 11-10.5-101, et seq. C.R.S.)?		Ц		Ľ	_
If no M	UST use this space to provide any explanations:					

					136
	PART 6 - CAPITA	AL ASSE	ΓS		.00
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxe			Yes	No
6-1	Does the entity have capital assets?				V
6-2	Has the entity performed an annual inventory of capital assets 29-1-506, C.R.S.,? If no, MUST explain:	s in accordance	e with Section		V
	N/A				
6-3		Balance -	Additions (Must		
0.0	Complete the following capital assets table:	beginning of the		Deletions	Year-End Balance
	Land	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Buildings	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Machinery and equipment	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Furniture and fixtures	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Infrastructure	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Construction In Progress (CIP)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Other (explain):	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Accumulated Depreciation	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	TOTAL	\$ -	\$ -	-	\$ -
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations o	r comments:		
7-1 7-2 If yes:	PART 7 - PENSION Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box Does the entity have an "old hire" firefighters' pension plan? Does the entity have a volunteer firefighters' pension plan? Who administers the plan? Indicate the contributions from: Tax (property, SO, sales, etc.): State contribution amount: Other (gifts, donations, etc.): TOTAL What is the monthly benefit paid for 20 years of service per reserved.	etiree as of Jan	\$ - \$ - \$ - \$ -	Yes	No y y
	PART 8 - BUDGET I	NEORMA	TION		
				Ne	N/A
8-1	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxed Did the entity file a budget with the Department of Local Affai		Yes	No	N/A
0-1	current year in accordance with Section 29-1-113 C.R.S.?	is for the	✓		
	current year in accordance with Section 25-1-113 C.R.S.!		٦		
8-2	Did the entity pass an appropriations resolution, in accordance 29-1-108 C.R.S.? If no, MUST explain:	ce with Section			
If yes:	Please indicate the amount budgeted for each fund for the ye	ar renorted:			
ıı yes.		a. roporteu.		_	
	Governmental/Proprietary Fund Name	Total Appropri	ations By Fund	Į	
	General Fund	\$	-		
	Enterprise Fund	\$	-	_	
				_	
]	

9-1	Is the entity in compliance with all the provisions of TABOR [State Constitution, Article X, Section 20(5)]? Note: An election to exempt the government from the spending limitations of TABOR does not exempt the government from the 3 percent emergency reserve requirement. All governments should determine if they meet this requirement of TABOR.	V	
f no, Ml	JST explain:		
,			
	PART 10 - GENERAL INFORMATION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes.	Yes	No
10-1	Is this application for a newly formed governmental entity?		7
If yes:	Date of formation:		
10-2	Has the entity changed its name in the past or current year?		✓
If yes:	Please list the NEW name & PRIOR name:		
,			
10-3	Is the entity a metropolitan district?	J	
	Please indicate what services the entity provides:		
	See explanation below		
10-4	Does the entity have an agreement with another government to provide services?	✓	
If yes:	List the name of the other governmental entity and the services provided: See explanation below		
10-5	Has the district filed a <i>Title 32</i> , <i>Article 1 Special District Notice of Inactive Status</i> during		\forall
If yes:	Date Filed:	_	_
you.	Date i nea.		
10-6	Does the entity have a certified Mill Levy?	✓	
If yes:	2000 the chitty have a continua min 207y.		
,	Please provide the following <u>mills</u> levied for the year reported (do not report \$ amounts):		
	Bond Redemption mills		-
	General/Other mills		-
	Total mills		-
	Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:		

PART 9 - TAXPAYER'S BILL OF RIGHTS (TABOR)

10-3: The District was created to build or acquire public infrastructure for water, sanitation, storm, street improvements, safety protection, fire protection, park and recreation, transportation improvements, and other facilities and services.

10-4: The District was organized in conjunction with other Districts in order to provide the community services. The Prosper Coordinating Metro District is established to provide construction, administration, and operation and maintenance services for all the Prosper districts. Prosper Metro Districts Nos. 1-4, Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metro District, and Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metro District are the financing districts and generate the tax revenues for operations and for debt services. Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Metro District will provide water and sanitation services within the development.

	PART 11 - GOVERNING BODY APPROVAL		138
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	YES	NO
12-1	If you plan to submit this form electronically, have you read the new Electronic Signature Policy?	J	

Office of the State Auditor — Local Government Division - Exemption Form Electronic Signatures Policy and Procedure

Policy - Requirements

The Office of the State Auditor Local Government Audit Division may accept an electronic submission of an application for exemption from audit that includes governing board signatures obtained through a program such as Docusign or Echosign. Required elements and safeguards are as follows:

- The preparer of the application is responsible for obtaining board signatures that comply with the requirement in Section 29-1-604 (3), C.R.S., that states the application shall be personally reviewed, approved, and signed by a majority of the members of the governing body.
- The application must be accompanied by the signature history document created by the electronic signature software. The signature history document must show when the document was created and when the document was emailed to the various parties, and include the dates the individual board members signed the document. The signature history must also show the individuals' email addresses and IP address.
- Office of the State Auditor staff will not coordinate obtaining signatures.

The application for exemption from audit form created by our office includes a section for governing body approval. Local governing boards note their approval and submit the application through one of the following three methods:

- 1) Submit the application in hard copy via the US Mail including original signatures.
- 2) Submit the application electronically via email and either,
- a. Include a copy of an adopted resolution that documents formal approval by the Board, or
- b. Include electronic signatures obtained through a software program such as Docusign or Echosign in accordance with the requirements noted above.

	Print the names of ALL members of	A MAJORITY of the members of the governing body must complete and sign in the column below.
	current governing body below.	
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Maribeth D'Amico</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from
Member 1	Maribeth D' Amico	audit. DocuSigned by: Signed Date: B6AE53127D12443/3/2022 My term Expires: May 2023
	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Larry Fore</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I
Board Member 2	Larry Fore	have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit. Signed Open Signed
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>William Smith</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 3	William Smith	Signed William Smith. Date:
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Don Sullivan</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 4	Don Sullivan	Signed Date: My term Expires:May 2022
Board	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Kari Wright</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member 5	Kari Wright	Signed Date: My term Expires:May 2022
Paged	Print Board Member's Name	I, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for
Board Member 6		exemption from audit. Signed Date: My term Expires:
Board Member 7	Print Board Member's Name	I



CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

8390 East Crescent Pkwy., Suite 300 Greenwood Village, CO 80111 phone 303-779-5710 fax 303-779-0348 CLAconnect.com

Accountant's Compilation Report

Board of Directors Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District Arapahoe County, Colorado

Management is responsible for the accompanying Application for Exemption from Audit of Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District as of and for the year ended December 31, 2021, included in the accompanying prescribed form. We have performed a compilation engagement in accordance with Statements on Standards for Accounting and Review Services promulgated by the Accounting and Review Services Committee of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We did not audit or review the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form nor were we required to perform any procedures to verify the accuracy or completeness of the information provided by management. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion, a conclusion, nor provide any form of assurance on the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form.

The Application for Exemption from Audit is presented in accordance with the requirements of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor, which differ from accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than this specified party.

We are not independent with respect to Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District.

Greenwood Village, Colorado

Clifton Larson allen LA

February 16, 2022



Certificate Of Completion

Envelope Id: E2EA39EB3C0E45C5BEA09EB4A3B7D598

Subject: Please DocuSign: Prosper Regional W&SSMD - 2021 Audit Exemption.pdf Client Name: Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Service Metropolitan District

Client Number: 011-044794-00

Source Envelope:

Document Pages: 8 Signatures: 3 Initials: 0 Certificate Pages: 5

AutoNav: Enabled

Envelopeld Stamping: Enabled

Time Zone: (UTC-06:00) Central Time (US & Canada)

Envelope Originator:

Status: Completed

Carl Powell

220 South 6th Street

Suite 300

Minneapolis, MN 55402 Carl.Powell@claconnect.com IP Address: 165.225.10.147

Record Tracking

Status: Original

3/3/2022 12:28:10 PM

Holder: Carl Powell

Carl.Powell@claconnect.com

Location: DocuSign

Signer Events

Maribeth D'Amico

maribeth.damico@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature

no B6AE53127D12442...

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device

Using IP Address: 76.120.78.246

Timestamp

Sent: 3/3/2022 12:54:26 PM Viewed: 3/3/2022 3:50:47 PM Signed: 3/3/2022 3:50:58 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 9/27/2021 12:13:33 PM

ID: c7fb5834-3938-4fa7-ae4c-1f5214d92b71

Larry Fore

larry.fore@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

larry Fore 7E89BA9A5DBA437...

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Sent: 3/3/2022 3:50:59 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 9:48:56 AM Signed: 3/4/2022 9:49:20 AM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 9:48:56 AM

ID: e51b3c89-7629-492f-9e53-9b7c7f1d2d40

William Smith

bill.smith@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

William Smith 8C9FB316BE71497...

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style

Sent: 3/4/2022 9:49:22 AM Viewed: 3/8/2022 9:27:41 AM Signed: 3/8/2022 9:29:01 AM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/8/2019 3:01:06 PM

ID: 58357a92-d975-4a4f-a181-738aabc23e4a

Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

In Person Signer Events Signature **Timestamp Editor Delivery Events Status Timestamp Agent Delivery Events Status Timestamp**

A		0
1	4	./

Intermediary Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp	
Certified Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp	
Carbon Copy Events	Status	Timestamp	
Witness Events	Signature	Timestamp	
Notary Events	Signature	Timestamp	
Envelope Summary Events	Status	Timestamps	
Envelope Sent	Hashed/Encrypted	3/3/2022 12:54:26 PM	
Certified Delivered	Security Checked	3/8/2022 9:27:41 AM	
Signing Complete	Security Checked	3/8/2022 9:29:01 AM	
Completed	Security Checked	3/8/2022 10:40:14 AM	
Payment Events	Status	Timestamps	
Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure			

ELECTRONIC RECORD AND SIGNATURE DISCLOSURE

From time to time, CliftonLarsonAllen LLP (we, us or Company) may be required by law to provide to you certain written notices or disclosures. Described below are the terms and conditions for providing to you such notices and disclosures electronically through the DocuSign system. Please read the information below carefully and thoroughly, and if you can access this information electronically to your satisfaction and agree to this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure (ERSD), please confirm your agreement by selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

Getting paper copies

At any time, you may request from us a paper copy of any record provided or made available electronically to you by us. You will have the ability to download and print documents we send to you through the DocuSign system during and immediately after the signing session and, if you elect to create a DocuSign account, you may access the documents for a limited period of time (usually 30 days) after such documents are first sent to you. After such time, if you wish for us to send you paper copies of any such documents from our office to you, you will be charged a \$0.00 per-page fee. You may request delivery of such paper copies from us by following the procedure described below.

Withdrawing your consent

If you decide to receive notices and disclosures from us electronically, you may at any time change your mind and tell us that thereafter you want to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format. How you must inform us of your decision to receive future notices and disclosure in paper format and withdraw your consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically is described below.

Consequences of changing your mind

If you elect to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format, it will slow the speed at which we can complete certain steps in transactions with you and delivering services to you because we will need first to send the required notices or disclosures to you in paper format, and then wait until we receive back from you your acknowledgment of your receipt of such paper notices or disclosures. Further, you will no longer be able to use the DocuSign system to receive required notices and consents electronically from us or to sign electronically documents from us.

All notices and disclosures will be sent to you electronically

Unless you tell us otherwise in accordance with the procedures described herein, we will provide electronically to you through the DocuSign system all required notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you during the course of our relationship with you. To reduce the chance of you inadvertently not receiving any notice or disclosure, we prefer to provide all of the required notices and disclosures to you by the same method and to the same address that you have given us. Thus, you can receive all the disclosures and notices electronically or in paper format through the paper mail delivery system. If you do not agree with this process, please let us know as described below. Please also see the paragraph immediately above that describes the consequences of your electing not to receive delivery of the notices and disclosures electronically from us.

How to contact CliftonLarsonAllen LLP:

You may contact us to let us know of your changes as to how we may contact you electronically, to request paper copies of certain information from us, and to withdraw your prior consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically as follows:

To contact us by email send messages to: BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com

To advise CliftonLarsonAllen LLP of your new email address

To let us know of a change in your email address where we should send notices and disclosures electronically to you, you must send an email message to us at BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state: your previous email address, your new email address. We do not require any other information from you to change your email address.

If you created a DocuSign account, you may update it with your new email address through your account preferences.

To request paper copies from CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To request delivery from us of paper copies of the notices and disclosures previously provided by us to you electronically, you must send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email address, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We will bill you for any fees at that time, if any.

To withdraw your consent with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To inform us that you no longer wish to receive future notices and disclosures in electronic format you may:

i. decline to sign a document from within your signing session, and on the subsequent page, select the check-box indicating you wish to withdraw your consent, or you may;

ii. send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We do not need any other information from you to withdraw consent.. The consequences of your withdrawing consent for online documents will be that transactions may take a longer time to process..

Required hardware and software

The minimum system requirements for using the DocuSign system may change over time. The current system requirements are found here: https://support.docusign.com/guides/signer-guide-signing-system-requirements.

Acknowledging your access and consent to receive and sign documents electronically

To confirm to us that you can access this information electronically, which will be similar to other electronic notices and disclosures that we will provide to you, please confirm that you have read this ERSD, and (i) that you are able to print on paper or electronically save this ERSD for your future reference and access; or (ii) that you are able to email this ERSD to an email address where you will be able to print on paper or save it for your future reference and access. Further, if you consent to receiving notices and disclosures exclusively in electronic format as described herein, then select the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

By selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures', you confirm that:

- You can access and read this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure; and
- You can print on paper this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure, or save or send this Electronic Record and Disclosure to a location where you can print it, for future reference and access; and
- Until or unless you notify CliftonLarsonAllen LLP as described above, you consent to receive exclusively through electronic means all notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you by CliftonLarsonAllen LLP during the course of your relationship with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP.

DocuSign Envelope ID: 218AEFF8-3F34-4597-905A-9EA6F52FAE16

APPLICATION	FOR EXEMPTION	FROM AUDIT

LONG FORM

NAME OF GOVERNMENT
ADDRESS

Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District
8390 E Crescent Parkway

Suite 300

Greenwood Village, CO 80111

 CONTACT PERSON
 Jason Carroll

 PHONE
 303-779-5710

 EMAIL
 Jason.Carroll@claconnect.com

FAX 303-779-0348

For the Year Ended 12/31/2021 or fiscal year ended:

CERTIFICATION OF PREPARER

I certify that I am an independent accountant with **knowledge of governmental accounting** and that the information in the Application is complete and accurate to the best of my knowledge. I am aware that the Audit Law requires that a person independent of the entity complete the application if revenues or expenditure are at least \$100,000 but not more than \$750,000, and that independent means someone who is separate from the entity.

NAME: Jason Carroll

Accountant for the District

FIRM NAME (if applicable) CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

ADDRESS 8390 E Crescent Parkway, Suite 300, Greenwood Village, CO 80111
PHONE 303-779-5710

DATE PREPARED February 16, 2022

RELATIONSHIP TO ENTITY February 16, 202

CPA Firm providi

CPA Firm providing accounting services to the District

PREPARER (SIGNATURE REQUIRED)

TITLE

SEE ATTACHED ACCOUNTANT'S COMPILATION REPORT

Has the entity filed for, or has the district filed, a Title 32, Article 1 Special District Notice of Inactive Status during the year? [Applicable to Title 32 special districts only, pursuant to Sections 32-1-103 (9.3) and 32-1-104 (3), C.R.S.]

YES	NO
	✓

DocuSign Envelope ID: 218AEFF8-3F34-4597-905A-9EA6F52FAE16

PART 1 - FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - BALANCE SHEET NOTE: Attach additional sheets as necessary.

NOTE: A	tach additional sheets as necessary.	Governmental	Funds		Proprietary/E	iduciary Funds	
Line #	Description	General Fund	Fund*	Description	Fund*	Fund*	Please use this space to provide explanation of any items on this page
	Assets			Assets			items on this page
1-1	Cash & Cash Equivalents	\$ - \$	-	Cash & Cash Equivalents		\$ -	
1-2	Investments	\$ - \$	-	Investments	\$ -	1 *	
1-3	Receivables	\$ - \$	-	Receivables	\$ -	1 *	
1-4	Due from Other Entities or Funds	\$ - \$	-	Due from Other Entities or Funds	- \$	\$ -	
1-5	Property Tax Receivable	\$ 189,971 \$	-	Other Current Assets [specify]			
	All Other Assets [specify]				\$ -	Ψ	
1-6	County treasurer receivable	\$ 1,446 \$	-	Total Current Assets	\$ -	\$ -	
1-7		\$ - \$	-	Capital Assets, net (from Part 6-4)	\$ -	Ι Ψ	
1-8		\$ - \$	-	Other Long Term Assets [specify]	\$ -	1 *	
1-9		\$ - \$	-		\$ -	Ψ	
1-10		\$ - \$	-		\$ -	· ·	
1-11	(add lines 1-1 through 1-10) TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 191,417 \$	-	(add lines 1-1 through 1-10) TOTAL ASSETS	-	- \$	
	Deferred Outflows of Resources			Deferred Outflows of Resources			
1-12	[specify]	\$ - \$	-	[specify]		\$ -	
1-13	[specify]	\$ - \$	-	[specify]	*	\$ -	
1-14	(add lines 1-12 through 1-13) TOTAL DEFERRED OUTFLOWS		-	(add lines 1-12 through 1-13) TOTAL DEFERRED OUTFLOWS	-	\$ -	
1-15	TOTAL ASSETS AND DEFERRED OUTFLOWS	\$ 191,417 \$	-	TOTAL ASSETS AND DEFERRED OUTFLOWS	\$ -	- \$	
	Liabilities			Liabilities			
1-16	Accounts Payable	\$ - \$	-	Accounts Payable	*	\$ -	_
1-17	Accrued Payroll and Related Liabilities	\$ - \$	-	Accrued Payroll and Related Liabilities		\$ -	
1-18	Unearned Property Tax Revenue	\$ - \$	-	Accrued Interest Payable		\$ -	_
1-19	Due to Other Entities or Funds	\$ - \$	-	Due to Other Entities or Funds	*	\$ -	_
1-20	All Other Current Liabilities	\$ - \$	-	All Other Current Liabilities		\$ -	
1-21	(add lines 1-16 through 1-20) TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES		-	(add lines 1-16 through 1-20) TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES		\$ -	-
1-22	All Other Liabilities [specify]	\$ - \$	-	Proprietary Debt Outstanding (from Part 4-4)		\$ -	_
1-23	Due to Prosper Coordinating Metro District	\$ 1,446 \$	-	Other Liabilities [specify]:		\$ -	
1-24		\$ - \$	-		· ·	\$ -	_
1-25		\$ - \$	-		\$ -	1 .	_
1-26	(- 1115 4 04 (berry b 4 00) TOTAL LIABILITIES	\$ - \$	-	(a. 1.1.15 a. a. 4. 64 (b. a. a. b. 4. 66)	\$ -	1 *	
1-27	(add lines 1-21 through 1-26) TOTAL LIABILITIES	\$ 1,446 \$	-	(add lines 1-21 through 1-26) TOTAL LIABILITIES	-	-	
	Deferred Inflows of Resources	¢ 400.074 ¢		Deferred Inflows of Resources	Φ.		7
1-28	Deferred Property Taxes	\$ 189,971 \$	-	Pension Related		\$ -	-
1-29	Other [specify]	\$ - \$	-	Other [specify]	\$ -		-
1-30	(add lines 1-28 through 1-29) TOTAL DEFERRED INFLOWS Fund Balance	\$ 189,971 \$	-	(add lines 1-28 through 1-29) TOTAL DEFERRED INFLOWS Net Position	-	\$ -	
	Nonspendable Prepaid	\$ - \$		Net Investment in Capital Assets	\$ -	\$ -	7
	Nonspendable Inventory	\$ - \$	-	1401 III Vestillelli III Vapitai Assets	Ψ -	- Ψ	_
1-32	Restricted [specify]	\$ - \$	-	Emergency Reserves	\$ -	-	7
1-33	Committed [specify]	\$ - \$	-	Other Designations/Reserves	\$ -		-
1-34	Assigned [specify]	\$ - \$	-	Restricted	\$ -	-	-
1-35	Unassigned:	\$ - \$		Undesignated/Unreserved/Unrestricted	\$ -	\$ -	-
1-36	Add lines 1-31 through 1-36	Ψ - Φ	-	Add lines 1-31 through 1-36	Ψ -	-	-
	Add lines 1-31 through 1-36 This total should be the same as line 3-33			Add lines 1-31 through 1-36 This total should be the same as line 3-33			
	TOTAL FUND BALANCE	\$ - \$	_	TOTAL NET POSITION	\$ -	\$ -	
1-38	Add lines 1-27, 1-30 and 1-37			Add lines 1-27, 1-30 and 1-37			
	This total should be the same as line 1-15			This total should be the same as line 1-15			
	TOTAL LIABILITIES, DEFERRED INFLOWS, AND FUND			TOTAL LIABILITIES, DEFERRED INFLOWS, AND NET			
	BALANCE	\$ 191,417 \$	-	POSITION	\$ -	\$ -	

PART 2 - FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - OPERATING STATEMENT - REVENUES

148

		Governme	ntal Funds		Proprietary/Fi	iduciary Funds	Diagon was this arranged
Line #	Description	General Fund	Fund*	Description	Fund*	Fund*	Please use this space to provide explanation of any
	Tax Revenue			Tax Revenue			items on this page
2-1	Property [include mills levied in Question 10-6]	\$ 256,987	<u> </u>	Property [include mills levied in Question 10-6]	\$ -	\$ -	
2-2	Specific Ownership	\$ 17,711	<u> </u>	Specific Ownership	\$ -	\$ -	
2-3	Sales and Use Tax	\$ -	\$ -	Sales and Use Tax	\$ -	\$ -	
2-4	Other Tax Revenue [specify]:	\$ -	\$ -	Other Tax Revenue [specify]:	\$ -	\$ -	
2-5		\$ -	\$ -		\$ -	\$ -	
2-6		\$ -	\$ -		\$ -	\$ -	
2-7		\$ -	\$ -		\$ -	\$ -	
2-8	Add lines 2-1 through 2-7 TOTAL TAX REVENUE		\$ -	Add lines 2-1 through 2-7 TOTAL TAX REVENUE	\$ -	\$ -	
2-9	Licenses and Permits	\$ -	\$ -	Licenses and Permits	\$ -	\$ -	
2-10	Highway Users Tax Funds (HUTF)	\$ -	\$ -	Highway Users Tax Funds (HUTF)	\$ -	\$ -	-
2-11	Conservation Trust Funds (Lottery)	\$ -	\$ -		\$ -	\$ -	-
2-12	Community Development Block Grant	\$ -	\$ -		\$ -	\$ -	-
2-13	Fire & Police Pension	\$ -	\$ -	Fire & Police Pension	\$ -	\$ -	-
2-14	Grants	\$ -	\$ -	Grants	\$ -	\$ -	-
2-15	Donations	\$ -	\$ -	Donations	\$ -	\$ -	-
2-16	Charges for Sales and Services	\$ -	\$ -	Charges for Sales and Services	\$ -	\$ -	1
2-17	Rental Income	\$ -	\$ -	Rental Income	\$ -	\$ -	
2-18	Fines and Forfeits	\$ -	\$ -	Fines and Forfeits	\$ -	\$ -	1
2-19	Interest/Investment Income	\$ -	\$ -	Interest/Investment Income	\$ -	\$ -	1
2-20	Tap Fees	\$ -	\$ -	Tap Fees	\$ -	\$ -	
2-21	Proceeds from Sale of Capital Assets	\$ -	\$ -	Proceeds from Sale of Capital Assets	\$ -	\$ -	
2-22	All Other [specify]:	\$ -	\$ -	All Other [specify]:	\$ -	\$ -	-
2-23		\$ -	\$ -		\$ -	\$ -	-
2-24	Add lines 2-8 through 2-23 TOTAL REVENUES		\$ -	Add lines 2-8 through 2-23 TOTAL REVENUES	\$ -	\$ -	
	Other Financing Sources			Other Financing Sources			_
2-25	Debt Proceeds	\$ -	\$ -	Debt Proceeds	\$ -	\$ -]
2-26	Developer Advances	\$ -	\$ -		\$ -	\$ -	-
2-27	Other [specify]:	\$ -	\$ -	Other [specify]:	\$ -	\$ -	-
2-28	Add lines 2-25 through 2-27	·		Add lines 2-25 through 2-27	·		
	TOTAL OTHER FINANCING SOURCES	\$ -	\$ -	TOTAL OTHER FINANCING SOURCES	\$ -	\$ -	GRAND TOTALS
2-29	Add lines 2-24 and 2-28 TOTAL REVENUES AND OTHER FINANCING SOURCES	\$ 274,698	\$ -	Add lines 2-24 and 2-28 TOTAL REVENUES AND OTHER FINANCING SOURCES	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 274,698

IF GRAND TOTAL REVENUES AND OTHER FINANCING SOURCES for all funds (Line 2-29) are GREATER than \$750,000 -STOP. You may not use this form. An audit may be required. See Section 29-1-604, C.R.S., or contact the OSA Local Government Division at (303) 869-3000 for assistance.

PART 3 - FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - OPERATING STATEMENT - EXPENDITURES/EXPENSES							149
		Governme	ental Funds		Proprietary/I	Fiduciary Funds	Please use this space to
Line #	Description	General Fund	Fund*	Description	Fund*	Fund*	provide explanation of any
	Expenditures			Expenses			items on this page
3-1	General Government	\$ -	- \$	General Operating & Administrative		- \$	-
3-2	Judicial	\$ -	\$ -	Salaries	\$	- \$	-
3-3	Law Enforcement	\$ -	\$ -	Payroll Taxes	\$	- \$	-
3-4	Fire	\$ -	\$ -	Contract Services	\$	- \$	-
3-5	Highways & Streets	\$ -	\$ -	Employee Benefits	\$	- \$	-
3-6	Solid Waste	\$ -	\$ -	Insurance	\$	- \$	-
3-7	Contributions to Fire & Police Pension Assoc.	\$ -	\$ -	Accounting and Legal Fees	\$	- \$	-
3-8	Health	\$ -	\$ -	Repair and Maintenance	\$	- \$	7
3-9	Culture and Recreation	\$ -	\$ -	Supplies	\$	- \$	-
3-10	Transfers to other districts	\$ -	\$ -	Utilities	\$	- \$	-
3-11	Other [specify]:	\$ -	\$ -	Contributions to Fire & Police Pension Assoc.	\$	- \$	-
3-12	County Treasurer's Fee	\$ 3,855		Other [specify]		- \$	_
3-13		\$ -	\$ -			- \$	_
3-14	Capital Outlay	\$ -	\$ -	Capital Outlay		- \$	_
0 14	Debt Service	Ψ	ΙΨ	Debt Service	Ψ	Ψ	
3-15	Principal (should match amount in 4-4)	\$ -	-	Principal (should match amount in 4-4)	\$	- \$	
3-16	Interest	\$ -	\$ -	Interest	*	- \$	_
3-10	Bond Issuance Costs	\$ -	\$ -	Bond Issuance Costs	\$	- \$	-
3-17	Developer Principal Repayments	\$ -	\$ -	Developer Principal Repayments	T	- \$	-
		\$ -	\$ -		\$	- \$ - \$	-
3-19	Developer Interest Repayments	\$ -		Developer Interest Repayments	\$	- \$ - \$	<u>-</u>
3-20	All Other [specify]:	*	\$ -	All Other [specify]:	\$		- ODAND TOTAL
3-21	Transfer to Prosper Coordinating Metro District	\$ 270,843	-	Add lines 2.4 through 2.04	\$	- \$	- GRAND TOTAL
3-22	Add lines 3-1 through 3-21 TOTAL EXPENDITURES		\$ -	Add lines 3-1 through 3-21 TOTAL EXPENSES	\$	- \$	- \$ 274,698
3-23	Interfund Transfers (In)	\$ -	\$ -	Net Interfund Transfers (In) Out	\$	- \$	-
3-24	Interfund Transfers out	\$ -	\$ -	Other [specify][enter negative for expense]	\$	- \$	-
3-25	Other Expenditures (Revenues):	\$ -	\$ -	Depreciation	\$	- \$	-
3-26	,	\$ -	\$ -	Other Financing Sources (Uses) (from line 2-28)	\$	- \$	-
3-27	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$ -	\$ -	Capital Outlay (from line 3-14)	*	- \$	_
3-28	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$ -	\$ -	Debt Principal (from line 3-15, 3-18)		- \$	_
3-29	(Add lines 3-23 through 3-28) TOTAL			(Line 3-27, plus line 3-28, less line 3-26, less line 3-25, plus		<u> </u>	
0 _0	TRANSFERS AND OTHER EXPENDITURES			line 3-24) TOTAL GAAP RECONCILING ITEMS			
0.00		\$ -	\$ -	IIIIe 3-24) TOTAL GAAF RECONCILING TEINS	\$	- \$	<u>-</u>
3-30	Excess (Deficiency) of Revenues and Other Financing Sources Over (Under) Expenditures			Net Increase (Decrease) in Net Position			
	` ' '			Line 2-29, less line 3-22, plus line 3-29, less line 3-23	•		
	Line 2-29, less line 3-22, less line 3-29	-	-	4	\$	- \$	-
2 24	Fund Balance, January 1 from December 31 prior year report			Net Position, January 1 from December 31 prior year			
3-31	rund balance, January i Irom December 31 prior year report	•	•	report	•	_	
		-	\$ -	-	Ψ	- \$	-
	Prior Period Adjustment (MUST explain)	\$ -	\$ -	Prior Period Adjustment (MUST explain)	\$	- \$	_
3-33	Fund Balance, December 31			Net Position, December 31			
	Sum of Lines 3-30, 3-31, and 3-32			Sum of Lines 3-30, 3-31, and 3-32			
	This total should be the same as line 1-37.	\$ -	-	This total should be the same as line 1-37.	\$	- \$	-

IF GRAND TOTAL EXPENDITURES for all funds (Line 3-22) are GREATER than \$750,000 - STOP. You may not use this form. An audit may be required. See Section 29-1-604, C.R.S., or contact the OSA Local Government Division at (303) 869-3000 for assistance.

DocuS	Sign Envelope ID: 218AEFF8-3F34-4597-905A-9EA6F52FAE16				
	PART 4 - DEBT OUTS	STANDING.	ISSUED, A	ND RETIRED	150
	Please answer the following questions by marking the appropriate boxes.		YES	NO	Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:
4-1	Does the entity have outstanding debt?			 ✓	
4-2	Is the debt repayment schedule attached? If no, MUST explain:		_ 🗆	▽	
	N/A				
4-3	Is the entity current in its debt service payments? If no, MUST explain:			✓	
4-4	N/A				1
4-4	Please complete the following debt schedule, if applicable: (please only include principal amounts) Outstanding at beginning of year	* Issued during * year	Retired during year	Outstanding at year-end	
				-	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		\$ -	7	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			\$ -	
	-			\$ -	
		- \$ -	\$ -	\$ -	
	V	1 *	\$ -	-	
	*must agree to prior ye Please answer the following questions by marking the appropriate boxes.	ear ending balance	VEC	NO	
4-5	Does the entity have any authorized, but unissued, debt [Section 29-1-605(2) C.R.S.]?		YES ☑	NO 🗆	
	How much? \$ 7,795,840,000		_	_	
If yes:	Date the debt was authorized: 11/3/2019	5			
4-6	Does the entity intend to issue debt within the next calendar year?	_		✓	
If yes:	How much?			☑	
4-7 If ves:	Does the entity have debt that has been refinanced that it is still responsible for? What is the amount outstanding?			<u> </u>	
4-8	Does the entity have any lease agreements?			✓	
If yes:					
	What is the original date of the lease?				
	Number of years of lease?				
	Is the lease subject to annual appropriation? What are the annual lease payments?	\neg			
	PART 5 - CA	ASH AND IN	IVESTMEN	NTS	
	Please provide the entity's cash deposit and investment balances.		AMOUNT	TOTAL	Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:
5-1	YEAR-END Total of ALL Checking and Savings accounts		\$ -		
5-2	Certificates of deposit		\$ -		
	TOTA	L CASH DEPOSITS		-	
	Investments (if investment is a mutual fund, please list underlying investments):				
			\$ -		
5-3			\$ - \$ -		
			\$ - \$ -		
	TO	TAL INVESTMENTS	*	\$ -	
		AND INVESTMENTS		\$ -	
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	YES	NO	N/A	
5-4	Are the entity's Investments legal in accordance with Section 24-75-601, et. seq., C.R.S.?	✓			ı
	Are the entity's deposits in an eligible (Public Deposit Protection Act) public depository (Section 11-	☑	_	_	
5-5	10.5-101, et seq. C.R.S.)? If no, MUST explain:		 ¬		

TOTAL \$

\$

What is the monthly benefit paid for 20 years of service per retiree as of Jan 1?

DocuS	ign Envelope ID: 218AEFF8-3F34-4597-905A-9EA6F52FAE16	DART O DI	IDOET IN	- CDMATIC		
		PART 8 - Bl	JDGET INF	<u>-ORMATIOI</u>	N	450
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box		YES	NO	N/A	Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:
8-1	Did the entity file a current year budget with the Department of Local Affairs, in a Section 29-1-113 C.R.S.? If no. MUST explain:	ccordance with	V			
8-2	Did the entity pass an appropriations resolution in accordance with Section 29-1-	108 C.R.S.?	V			
If yes:	If no, MUST explain: Please indicate the amount appropriated for each fund separately for the year rep	oorted				
	Governmental/Proprietary Fund Name	Total Appropriat	ions By Fund	1		
	General Fund	\$ \$	280,000]		
		\$	-	-		
		\$	-]		
		9 - TAX PAYE	R'S BILL C			
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box		10	YES	NO	Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:
9-1	Is the entity in compliance with all the provisions of TABOR [State Constitution, A Note: An election to exempt the government from the spending limitations of TABOR does not exempt the	,	-	 ✓		
	requirement. All governments should determine if they meet this requirement of TABOR.				SM.	
		PART 10 - GI	ENERAL IN	IFORMATIC	N	
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box			YES	NO	Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:
10-1	Is this application for a newly formed governmental entity?				V	10-4: The District was created to build or acquire public infrastructure
If yes:	Date of formation:					for water, sanitation, storm, street improvements, safety protection, fire protection, park and recreation, transportation improvements, and other
	Sale of formation.			J		facilities and services. The District was organized in conjunction with
10-2	Has the entity changed its name in the past or current year?				V	other districts in order to provide the community services. 10-5: The Prosper Coordinating Metro District was established to
If Yes:	NEW name			ן		provide construction, administration, and operating and maintenance
				1		services for all of the Prosper districts. Prosper Metro Districts Nos. 1- 4, Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metro District, and Prosper
	PRIOR name					Water & Sanitation Financing Metro District are the financing districts
	Is the entity a metropolitan district?					and generate the tax revenues for operations and for debt service. Prosper Regional Water & Sanitation Metro District will provide water
10-4	Please indicate what services the entity provides:			7		and sanitation services within the development.
10 E	See explanation to the right Does the entity have an agreement with another government to provide services?	<u> </u>		J		
	List the name of the other governmental entity and the services provided:					
	See explanation to the right	1				
10-6	Does the entity have a certified mill levy?			☑		
	Please provide the number of mills levied for the year reported (do not enter \$ am	nounts):			_	
	Bond Redemption mills]		
	General/Other mills Total mills			-		
	Please use this space			ons or comments	not previously inc	cluded:
					, , , , ,	

DocuSign Envelope ID: 218AEFF8-3F34-4597-905A-9EA6F52FAE16

OSA USE ONLY								
Entity Wide:		General Fund			Governmental Funds		Notes	153
Unrestricted Cash & Investments	\$	 Unrestricted Fund Balar 	n \$		Total Tax Revenue	\$ 274,698		
Current Liabilities	\$	- Total Fund Balance	\$		Revenue Paying Debt Service	\$		
Deferred Inflow	\$	189,971 PY Fund Balance	\$		Total Revenue	\$ 274,698		
		Total Revenue	\$	274,698	Total Debt Service Principal	\$		
		Total Expenditures	\$	274,698	Total Debt Service Interest	\$		
overnmental		Interfund In	\$					
otal Cash & Investments	\$	- Interfund Out	\$		Enterprise Funds			
ransfers In	\$	- Proprietary			Net Position	\$ -		
ransfers Out	\$	- Current Assets	\$		PY Net Position	\$		
roperty Tax	\$	256,987 Deferred Outflow	\$	-	Government-Wide			
Debt Service Principal	\$	- Current Liabilities	\$		Total Outstanding Debt	\$		
otal Expenditures	\$	274,698 Deferred Inflow	\$	-	Authorized but Unissued	\$ 7,795,840,000		
otal Developer Advances	\$	- Cash & Investments	\$		Year Authorized	11/3/2015		
Fotal Developer Repayments	\$	- Principal Expense	\$					

PART 12 - GOVERNING BODY APPROVAL

Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box YES NO 7

12-1 If you plan to submit this form electronically, have you read the new Electronic Signature Policy?

Office of the State Auditor — Local Government Division - Exemption Form Electronic Signatures Policy and Procedures

Policy - Requirements

The Office of the State Auditor Local Government Audit Division may accept an electronic submission of an application for exemption from audit that includes governing board signatures obtained through a program such as Docusign or Echosign. Required elements and safequards are as follows:

- The preparer of the application is responsible for obtaining board signatures that comply with the requirement in Section 29-1-604 (3), C.R.S., that states the application shall be personally reviewed, approved, and signed by a majority of the members of the governing body.
- The application must be accompanied by the signature history document created by the electronic signature software. The signature history document must show when the document was created and when the document was emailed to the various parties, and include the dates the individual board members signed the document. The signature history must also show the individuals' email addresses and IP address.
- · Office of the State Auditor staff will not coordinate obtaining signatures.

The application for exemption from audit form created by our office includes a section for governing body approval. Local governing boards note their approval and submit the application through one of the following three methods:

- 1) Submit the application in hard copy via the US Mail including original signatures.
- 2) Submit the application electronically via email and either,
- a. Include a copy of an adopted resolution that documents formal approval by the Board, or
- b. Include electronic signatures obtained through a software program such as Docusign or Echosign in accordance with the requirements noted above.

Below is the certification and approval of the governing body. By signing, each individual member is certifying they are a duly elected or appointed officer of the local government. Governing members may be verified. Also by signing, the individual member certifies that this Application for Exemption from Audit has been prepared consistent with Section 29-1-604, C.R.S., which states that a governmental agency with revenue and expenditures of \$750,000 or less must have an application prepared by an independent accountant with knowledge of governmental accounting; completed to the best of their knowledge and is accurate and true. Use additional pages if needed.

	Print the names of ALL members of the governing body below.	A MAJORITY of the members of the governing body must complete and sign in the column below.
1	Full Name Maribeth D'Amico	I,Maribeth D'Amico, attest that I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit. Signed
	Full Name	I, <u>Larry Fore</u> , attest that I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve
2	Larry Fore	this application for exemption from audit. Signed Larry Forc Date: 3/7/2022 My term Expires Alay 2023
	Full Name	I, <u>William Smith</u> , attest that I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and
3	William Smith	approve this application for exemption from audit. Signed Milliam Smill Date: 3/7/2022 My term Expirese: May 2022
	Full Name	I, Don Sullivan , attest that I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and
4	Don Sullivan	approve this application for exemption from audit. Signed Date: 3/7/2022 My term Expires: May 2022
	Full Name	I, Kari Wright , attest that I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve
5	Kari Wright	this application for exemption from audit. Signed Lan (Wight Date: 3/7/2022 My term Expires May 2022
	Full Name	I,, attest that I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have
6		personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit. Signed Date: My term Expires:
	Full Name	I,, attest that I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have
7		personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit. Signed Date: My term Expires:



CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

8390 East Crescent Pkwy., Suite 300 Greenwood Village, CO 80111 phone 303-779-5710 fax 303-779-0348 CLAconnect.com

Accountant's Compilation Report

Board of Directors Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District Arapahoe County, Colorado

Management is responsible for the accompanying Application for Exemption from Audit of Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District as of and for the year ended December 31, 2021, included in the accompanying prescribed form. We have performed a compilation engagement in accordance with Statements on Standards for Accounting and Review Services promulgated by the Accounting and Review Services Committee of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We did not audit or review the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form nor were we required to perform any procedures to verify the accuracy or completeness of the information provided by management. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion, a conclusion, nor provide any form of assurance on the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form.

The Application for Exemption from Audit is presented in accordance with the requirements of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor, which differ from accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than this specified party.

We are not independent with respect to Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District.

Greenwood Village, Colorado

Clifton Larson allen LAG

February 16, 2022





Certificate Of Completion

Envelope Id: 218AEFF83F344597905A9EA6F52FAE16

Subject: Please DocuSign: Prosper W&SFMD - 2021 Audit Exemption.pdf Client Name: Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metropolitan District

Client Number: 011-045187-00

Source Envelope:

Document Pages: 10 Signatures: 5
Certificate Pages: 5 Initials: 0

AutoNav: Enabled

Envelopeld Stamping: Enabled

Time Zone: (UTC-06:00) Central Time (US & Canada)

Envelope Originator:

Carl Powell

Status: Completed

220 South 6th Street

Suite 300

Minneapolis, MN 55402 Carl.Powell@claconnect.com IP Address: 165.225.10.147

Record Tracking

Status: Original

3/3/2022 10:11:38 AM

Holder: Carl Powell

Carl.Powell@claconnect.com

Location: DocuSign

Signer Events

Maribeth D'Amico

maribeth.damico@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature

B6AE53127D12442

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Timestamp

Sent: 3/3/2022 11:22:03 AM Viewed: 3/7/2022 10:51:30 AM Signed: 3/7/2022 10:51:39 AM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 9/27/2021 12:13:33 PM

ID: c7fb5834-3938-4fa7-ae4c-1f5214d92b71

Larry Fore

larry.fore@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

DocuSigned by:

Larry Fore

7E89BA9A5DBA437...

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Sent: 3/7/2022 10:51:41 AM Viewed: 3/7/2022 11:51:06 AM Signed: 3/7/2022 11:51:51 AM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/7/2022 11:51:06 AM

ID: 72a6ddf7-447d-473e-b1de-3c1d10f0de34

William Smith

bill.smith@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

William Smith
8C9FB316BE71497...

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Sent: 3/7/2022 11:51:52 AM Viewed: 3/7/2022 12:19:05 PM Signed: 3/7/2022 12:19:42 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/8/2019 3:01:06 PM

ID: 58357a92-d975-4a4f-a181-738aabc23e4a

Don Sullivan

don@studiodonsullivan.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

DocuSigned by:

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device Using IP Address: 174.215.20.202

Signed using mobile

Sent: 3/7/2022 12:19:44 PM Viewed: 3/7/2022 2:25:31 PM Signed: 3/7/2022 2:26:08 PM

Signer Events

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure: Accepted: 3/7/2022 2:25:31 PM

ID: 8b5bec1e-11e6-4db7-893f-5d4b72fa5681

Kari Wright

kari.wright@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)



Signature

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Timestamp

Sent: 3/7/2022 2:26:10 PM Viewed: 3/7/2022 2:30:57 PM Signed: 3/7/2022 2:31:21 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure: Accepted: 3/7/2022 2:30:57 PM

ID: 4cba8c3e-c263-416a-860c-2da5f12c1c1e

In Person Signer Events	Signature	Timestamp
Editor Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp
Agent Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp
Intermediary Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp
Certified Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp
Carbon Copy Events	Status	Timestamp
Witness Events	Signature	Timestamp
Notary Events	Signature	Timestamp
Envelope Summary Events	Status	Timestamps
Envelope Sent Certified Delivered Signing Complete Completed	Hashed/Encrypted Security Checked Security Checked Security Checked	3/3/2022 11:22:03 AM 3/7/2022 2:30:57 PM 3/7/2022 2:31:21 PM 3/7/2022 2:31:21 PM
Payment Events	Status	Timestamps
Electronic Record and Signature Discl		

ELECTRONIC RECORD AND SIGNATURE DISCLOSURE

From time to time, CliftonLarsonAllen LLP (we, us or Company) may be required by law to provide to you certain written notices or disclosures. Described below are the terms and conditions for providing to you such notices and disclosures electronically through the DocuSign system. Please read the information below carefully and thoroughly, and if you can access this information electronically to your satisfaction and agree to this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure (ERSD), please confirm your agreement by selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

Getting paper copies

At any time, you may request from us a paper copy of any record provided or made available electronically to you by us. You will have the ability to download and print documents we send to you through the DocuSign system during and immediately after the signing session and, if you elect to create a DocuSign account, you may access the documents for a limited period of time (usually 30 days) after such documents are first sent to you. After such time, if you wish for us to send you paper copies of any such documents from our office to you, you will be charged a \$0.00 per-page fee. You may request delivery of such paper copies from us by following the procedure described below.

Withdrawing your consent

If you decide to receive notices and disclosures from us electronically, you may at any time change your mind and tell us that thereafter you want to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format. How you must inform us of your decision to receive future notices and disclosure in paper format and withdraw your consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically is described below.

Consequences of changing your mind

If you elect to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format, it will slow the speed at which we can complete certain steps in transactions with you and delivering services to you because we will need first to send the required notices or disclosures to you in paper format, and then wait until we receive back from you your acknowledgment of your receipt of such paper notices or disclosures. Further, you will no longer be able to use the DocuSign system to receive required notices and consents electronically from us or to sign electronically documents from us.

All notices and disclosures will be sent to you electronically

Unless you tell us otherwise in accordance with the procedures described herein, we will provide electronically to you through the DocuSign system all required notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you during the course of our relationship with you. To reduce the chance of you inadvertently not receiving any notice or disclosure, we prefer to provide all of the required notices and disclosures to you by the same method and to the same address that you have given us. Thus, you can receive all the disclosures and notices electronically or in paper format through the paper mail delivery system. If you do not agree with this process, please let us know as described below. Please also see the paragraph immediately above that describes the consequences of your electing not to receive delivery of the notices and disclosures electronically from us.

How to contact CliftonLarsonAllen LLP:

You may contact us to let us know of your changes as to how we may contact you electronically, to request paper copies of certain information from us, and to withdraw your prior consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically as follows:

To contact us by email send messages to: BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com

To advise CliftonLarsonAllen LLP of your new email address

To let us know of a change in your email address where we should send notices and disclosures electronically to you, you must send an email message to us at BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state: your previous email address, your new email address. We do not require any other information from you to change your email address.

If you created a DocuSign account, you may update it with your new email address through your account preferences.

To request paper copies from CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To request delivery from us of paper copies of the notices and disclosures previously provided by us to you electronically, you must send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email address, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We will bill you for any fees at that time, if any.

To withdraw your consent with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To inform us that you no longer wish to receive future notices and disclosures in electronic format you may:

i. decline to sign a document from within your signing session, and on the subsequent page, select the check-box indicating you wish to withdraw your consent, or you may;

ii. send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We do not need any other information from you to withdraw consent.. The consequences of your withdrawing consent for online documents will be that transactions may take a longer time to process..

Required hardware and software

The minimum system requirements for using the DocuSign system may change over time. The current system requirements are found here: https://support.docusign.com/guides/signer-guide-signing-system-requirements.

Acknowledging your access and consent to receive and sign documents electronically

To confirm to us that you can access this information electronically, which will be similar to other electronic notices and disclosures that we will provide to you, please confirm that you have read this ERSD, and (i) that you are able to print on paper or electronically save this ERSD for your future reference and access; or (ii) that you are able to email this ERSD to an email address where you will be able to print on paper or save it for your future reference and access. Further, if you consent to receiving notices and disclosures exclusively in electronic format as described herein, then select the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

By selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures', you confirm that:

- You can access and read this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure; and
- You can print on paper this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure, or save or send this Electronic Record and Disclosure to a location where you can print it, for future reference and access; and
- Until or unless you notify CliftonLarsonAllen LLP as described above, you consent to receive exclusively through electronic means all notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you by CliftonLarsonAllen LLP during the course of your relationship with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP.

APPLICATION FOR EXEMPTION FROM AUDIT

SHORT FORM

NAME OF GOVERNMENT	Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District	For the Year Ended
ADDRESS	8390 E Crescent Parkway	12/31/21
	Suite 300	or fiscal year ended:
	Greenwood Village, CO 80111	
CONTACT PERSON	Jason Carroll	
PHONE	303-779-5710	
EMAIL	Jason.Carroll@claconnect.com	
FAX	303-779-0348	

PART 1 - CERTIFICATION OF PREPARER

I certify that I am skilled in governmental accounting and that the information in the application is complete and accurate, to the best of my knowledge.

INAIVIL.	Jason Carron
TITLE	Accountant for the District
FIRM NAME (if applicable)	CliftonLarsonAllen LLP
ADDRESS	8390 E Crescent Parkway, Suite 300, Greenwood Village, CO 80111
PHONE	303-779-5710
DATE PREPARED	February 16, 2022

PREPARER (SIGNATURE REQUIRED)

SEE ATTACHED ACCOUNTANT'S COMPILATION REPORT

Please indicate whether the following financial information is recorded	GOVERNMENTAL (MODIFIED ACCRUAL BASIS)	PROPRIETARY (CASH OR BUDGETARY BASIS)
using Governmental or Proprietary fund types	✓	

PART 2 - REVENUE

REVENUE: All revenues for all funds must be reflected in this section, including proceeds from the sale of the government's land, building, and equipment, and proceeds from debt or lease transactions. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#		De	scription	Round to nearest Dollar	Please use this
2-1	Taxes:	Property	(report mills levied in Question 10-6)	\$ -	space to provide
2-2		Specific owners	ship	\$ -	any necessary
2-3		Sales and use	-	\$ -	explanations
2-4		Other (specify):		\$ -	
2-5	Licenses and permit	S		\$ -	
2-6	Intergovernmental:		Grants	\$ -	
2-7			Conservation Trust Funds (Lottery)	\$ -	
2-8			Highway Users Tax Funds (HUTF)	\$ -	
2-9			Other (specify):	\$ -	
2-10	Charges for services	3		\$ -	
2-11	Fines and forfeits			\$ -	
2-12	Special assessment	S		\$ -	
2-13	Investment income			\$ -	
2-14	Charges for utility se	ervices		\$ -	
2-15	Debt proceeds		(should agree with line 4-4, column 2)	\$ -	
2-16	Lease proceeds			\$ -	
2-17	Developer Advances	received	(should agree with line 4-4)	\$ -	
2-18	Proceeds from sale	of capital assets	5	\$ -	
2-19	Fire and police pens	sion		\$ -	
2-20	Donations			\$ -	
2-21	Other (specify):			\$ -	
2-22				\$ -	
2-23				\$ -	
2-24		(add lin	es 2-1 through 2-23) TOTAL REVENUE	\$ -	

PART 3 - EXPENDITURES/EXPENSES

EXPENDITURES: All expenditures for all funds must be reflected in this section, including the purchase of capital assets and principal and interest payments on long-term debt. Financial information will not include fund equity information.

Line#	Description		Round to nearest Dollar	Please use this
3-1	Administrative		\$ -	space to provide
3-2	Salaries		\$ -	any necessary
3-3	Payroll taxes		\$ -	explanations
3-4	Contract services		\$ -	
3-5	Employee benefits		\$ -	
3-6	Insurance		\$ -	
3-7	Accounting and legal fees		\$ -	
3-8	Repair and maintenance		\$ -	
3-9	Supplies		\$ -	
3-10	Utilities and telephone		\$ -	
3-11	Fire/Police		\$ -	
3-12	Streets and highways		\$ -	
3-13	Public health		\$ -	
3-14	Capital outlay		\$ -	
3-15	Utility operations		\$ -	
3-16	Culture and recreation		\$ -	
3-17	Debt service principal	(should agree with Part 4)	\$ -	
3-18	Debt service interest		\$ -	
3-19	Repayment of Developer Advance Principal (s	should agree with line 4-4)	\$ -	
3-20	Repayment of Developer Advance Interest		\$ -	
3-21	Contribution to pension plan	(should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-22	Contribution to Fire & Police Pension Assoc.	(should agree to line 7-2)	\$ -	
3-23	Other (specify):			
3-24			\$ -	
3-25			\$ -	
3-26	(add lines 3-1 through 3-24) TOTAL EXPEND	ITURES/EXPENSES	\$ -	

If TOTAL REVENUE (Line 2-24) or TOTAL EXPENDITURES (Line 3-26) are GREATER than \$100,000 - <u>STOP</u>. You may not use this form. Please use the "Application for Exemption from Audit -<u>LONG FORM</u>".

					163
PART 4 - DEBT OUTSTANDING, ISSUED, AND RETIRED					
	Please answer the following questions by marking the	appropriate boxes.		Yes	No
4-1	Does the entity have outstanding debt?				V
4-2	If Yes, please attach a copy of the entity's Debt Repayment Solution Is the debt repayment schedule attached? If no, MUST explain			П	7
7-2	N/A			ì	
4-3	Is the entity current in its debt service payments? If no, MUST	Γ explain:		´ 🗆	J
	N/A				
4-4	Please complete the following debt schedule, if applicable:	Outstanding at	Issued during	Retired during	Outstanding at
	(please only include principal amounts)(enter all amount as positive	end of prior year*	year	year	year-end
	numbers)				
	General obligation bonds	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Revenue bonds	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Notes/Loans	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Leases	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Developer Advances	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Other (specify):	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	TOTAL	*must tip to prior w	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Please answer the following questions by marking the appropriate boxes	*must tie to prior ye	ear ending balance	Yes	No
4-5	Does the entity have any authorized, but unissued, debt?	•			NO
If yes:	How much?	\$ 12,4	73,760,000.00] _	_
-	Date the debt was authorized:	11/2/			
4-6	Does the entity intend to issue debt within the next calendar	year?			7
If yes:	How much?	\$	-		
4-7	Does the entity have debt that has been refinanced that it is still responsible for?				7
If yes:	What is the amount outstanding?	\$	-	_	
4-8	Does the entity have any lease agreements?			, 🗆	✓
If yes:	What is being leased? What is the original date of the lease?			1	
	Number of years of lease?			†	
	Is the lease subject to annual appropriation?			,	
	What are the annual lease payments?	\$	-		
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations or	comments:		

	PART 5 - CASH AND INVESTME	ENTS		
	Please provide the entity's cash deposit and investment balances.		Amount	Total
5-1	YEAR-END Total of ALL Checking and Savings Accounts		\$ -	
5-2	Certificates of deposit		\$ -	
	Total Cash Deposits			\$ -
	Investments (if investment is a mutual fund, please list underlying investments):			
			\$ -	
5-3			\$ -	
3-3			\$ -	
			\$ -	
	Total Investments			\$ -
	Total Cash and Investments			\$ -
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate boxes	Yes	No	N/A
5-4	Are the entity's Investments legal in accordance with Section 24-75-601, et.			7
	seq., C.R.S.?	Ц		
5-5	Are the entity's deposits in an eligible (Public Deposit Protection Act) public			
	depository (Section 11-10.5-101, et seq. C.R.S.)?			4
f no, Ml	JST use this space to provide any explanations:			

					164
	PART 6 - CAPITA	AL ASSET	S		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box			Yes	No
6-1	Does the entity have capital assets?		✓		
6-2	Her the autiture of several or energy inventory of sevital sect	. :	with Continu		
0-2	Has the entity performed an annual inventory of capital assets	s in accordance	with Section		4
	29-1-506, C.R.S.,? If no, MUST explain:				
6-3		Balance -	Additions (Must		Year-End
	Complete the following capital assets table:	beginning of the	be included in	Deletions	Balance
	Land	year*	Part 3)	Φ.	•
	Land	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Buildings	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Machinery and equipment	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Furniture and fixtures	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Infrastructure	- \$	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Construction In Progress (CIP)	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Other (explain):	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Accumulated Depreciation	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	TOTAL	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -
	Please use this space to provide any				T
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
	PART 7 - PENSION	INFORMA	ATION		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box	es.		Yes	No
7-1	Does the entity have an "old hire" firefighters' pension plan?				V
7-2	Does the entity have a volunteer firefighters' pension plan?			ī	7
If yes:	Who administers the plan?			1	_
y 00.	-			I	
	Indicate the contributions from:			T	
	Tax (property, SO, sales, etc.):		\$ -		
	State contribution amount:		\$ -		
	Other (gifts, donations, etc.):		\$ -		
	TOTAL		\$ -		
	What is the monthly benefit paid for 20 years of service per re	etiree as of Jan	Φ.		
	1?		\$ -		
	Please use this space to provide any	explanations or	comments:		
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
	DARTA DURACTI	NEODMA	TION		
	PART 8 - BUDGET I	INFURIMA	HON		
	Please answer the following questions by marking in the appropriate box		Yes	No	N/A
8-1	Did the entity file a budget with the Department of Local Affai	rs for the	4		
	current year in accordance with Section 29-1-113 C.R.S.?		4	ш	ш
8-2	District the second sec	141 0 41	J		
-	Did the entity pass an appropriations resolution, in accordance	ce with Section	7		
	29-1-108 C.R.S.? If no, MUST explain:				
			1		
]		
If yes:	Please indicate the amount budgeted for each fund for the ye	ar reported:			
	Covernmental/Decoming to the Alberta	T-1-1-1	····· B. E. ·	I	
	Governmental/Proprietary Fund Name	Total Appropria	ations By Fund		
	General Fund	\$	-		

Does the entity have a certified Mill Levy?

10-6

If yes:

	PA	RT 9 - TAXPAYER'S BILL OF RIGHTS (TAB	OR)	100
	Please answer the follow	ring question by marking in the appropriate box	Yes	No
9-1	Is the entity in compliance	ce with all the provisions of TABOR [State Constitution, Article X, Section 20(5)]?	V	
		overnment from the spending limitations of TABOR does not exempt the government from the 3 percent emergency lents should determine if they meet this requirement of TABOR.	ŭ	
f no, Ml	JST explain:			
		PART 10 - GENERAL INFORMATION		
	Please answer the follow	ring questions by marking in the appropriate boxes.	Yes	No
40.1	Is this application fo	r a newly formed governmental entity?		
10-1	D (()		_	_
If yes:	Date of formation:			
10-2	Has the entity chang	ed its name in the past or current year?		✓
If yes:	Please list the NEW	name & PRIOR name:		
10-3	Is the entity a metrop		V	
		services the entity provides:		
	See below			
10-4	_	an agreement with another government to provide services?	✓	
If yes:		other governmental entity and the services provided:		
	See below			
10-5	Has the district filed	a Title 32, Article 1 Special District Notice of Inactive Status during		✓
If yes:	Date Filed:			

Bond Redemption mills
General/Other mills
Total mills

--

4

Please use this space to provide any explanations or comments:

Please provide the following mills levied for the year reported (do not report \$ amounts):

^{10-3:} The District was created to build or acquire public infrastructure for water, sanitation, storm, street improvements, safety protection, fire protection, park and recreation, transportation improvements, and other facilities and service. The District was organized in conjunction with other Districts in order to provide community services.

^{10-4:} The Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District is established to provide construction, administration, and operation and maintenance services for all of the Prosper districts. Prosper Metro Districts Nos. 1-4, Prosper Park & Recreation Metro District, and Prosper Water & Sanitation Financing Metro District are the financing districts and generate the tax revenues for operations and debt service. Prosper Regional Water and Sanitation Metro District will provide water and sanitation services within the development.

	PART 11 - GOVERNING BODY APPROVAL			
	Please answer the following question by marking in the appropriate box	YES	NO	
12-1	If you plan to submit this form electronically, have you read the new Electronic Signature Policy?	V		

Office of the State Auditor — Local Government Division - Exemption Form Electronic Signatures Policy and Procedure

Policy - Requirements

The Office of the State Auditor Local Government Audit Division may accept an electronic submission of an application for exemption from audit that includes governing board signatures obtained through a program such as Docusign or Echosign. Required elements and safeguards are as follows:

- The preparer of the application is responsible for obtaining board signatures that comply with the requirement in Section 29-1-604 (3), C.R.S., that states the application shall be personally reviewed, approved, and signed by a majority of the members of the governing body.
- The application must be accompanied by the signature history document created by the electronic signature software. The signature history document must show when the document was created and when the document was emailed to the various parties, and include the dates the individual board members signed the document. The signature history must also show the individuals' email addresses and IP address.
- Office of the State Auditor staff will not coordinate obtaining signatures.

The application for exemption from audit form created by our office includes a section for governing body approval. Local governing boards note their approval and submit the application through one of the following three methods:

- 1) Submit the application in hard copy via the US Mail including original signatures.
- 2) Submit the application electronically via email and either,
- a. Include a copy of an adopted resolution that documents formal approval by the Board, or
- b. Include electronic signatures obtained through a software program such as Docusign or Echosign in accordance with the requirements noted above.

	Print the names of ALL members of	A MAJORITY of the members of the governing body must complete and sign in the column below.
	current governing body below.	
	Print Board Member's Name	I Maribeth D'Amico, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and
		that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from
Board		audit. DocuSigned by:
Member		Signed VA
1	Maribeth D'Amico	Date: B6AE53127D1243/3/2022
		My term Expires: May 2023
	Print Board Member's Name	
	Fillit board Melliber's Name	I <u>Kari Wright</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Board		nave personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from addit.
Member		Signed Lan Wight Date:
2	Kari Wright	Martin Francisco Marcollo
	rtan vriigin	My term Expires: May 2022
	D: 10 1M 1 1 N	
	Print Board Member's Name	I <u>Don Sullivan</u> , attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I
Board		have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Member		Signed 4464ABCCBB663/4/2022
3	Dan Callings	Date
	Don Sullivan	My term Expires: May 2022
	Print Board Member's Name	I William Smith, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I
Decod		have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Board Member		Signed
4		Date:
	William Smith	My term Expires: May 2022
	Print Board Member's Name	I _ Larry Fore _, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board member, and that I
		have personally reviewed and approve this application for exemption from audit.
Board Member		Signed
		Date:
5	Larry Fore	My term Expires: May 2023
	Print Board Member's Name	I, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board
		member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for
Board		exemption from audit.
Member		Signed
6		Date:
		My term Expires:
	Print Board Member's Name	I, attest I am a duly elected or appointed board
		member, and that I have personally reviewed and approve this application for
Board		exemption from audit.
Member		Signed
7		Date:
		My term Fynires:



CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

8390 East Crescent Pkwy., Suite 300 Greenwood Village, CO 80111 phone 303-779-5710 fax 303-779-0348 CLAconnect.com

Accountant's Compilation Report

Board of Directors Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District Arapahoe County, Colorado

Management is responsible for the accompanying Application for Exemption from Audit of Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District as of and for the year ended December 31, 2021, included in the accompanying prescribed form. We have performed a compilation engagement in accordance with Statements on Standards for Accounting and Review Services promulgated by the Accounting and Review Services Committee of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. We did not audit or review the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form nor were we required to perform any procedures to verify the accuracy or completeness of the information provided by management. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion, a conclusion, nor provide any form of assurance on the financial statements included in the accompanying prescribed form.

The Application for Exemption from Audit is presented in accordance with the requirements of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor, which differ from accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

This report is intended solely for the information and use of the Colorado Office of the State Auditor and is not intended to be and should not be used by anyone other than this specified party.

We are not independent with respect to Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District.

Greenwood Village, Colorado

Clifton Larson allen LAG

February 16, 2022





Certificate Of Completion

Envelope Id: 95A6B60D36294E819B4FFC2761582AB1

Subject: Please DocuSign: Prosper P&RFMD - 2021 Audit Exemption.pdf Client Name: Prosper Park & Recreation Financing Metropolitan District

Client Number: 011-046154-00

Source Envelope:

Document Pages: 8 Signatures: 3
Certificate Pages: 5 Initials: 0

AutoNav: Enabled

Envelopeld Stamping: Enabled

Time Zone: (UTC-06:00) Central Time (US & Canada)

Envelope Originator:

Status: Completed

Carl Powell

220 South 6th Street

Suite 300

Minneapolis, MN 55402 Carl.Powell@claconnect.com IP Address: 165.225.10.147

Record Tracking

Status: Original

3/3/2022 12:09:24 PM

Holder: Carl Powell

Carl.Powell@claconnect.com

Location: DocuSign

Signer Events

Maribeth D'Amico

maribeth.damico@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Signature

B6AE53127D12442...

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device

Using IP Address: 76.120.78.246

Timestamp

Sent: 3/3/2022 12:24:36 PM Viewed: 3/3/2022 12:34:54 PM Signed: 3/3/2022 12:35:05 PM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 9/27/2021 12:13:33 PM

ID: c7fb5834-3938-4fa7-ae4c-1f5214d92b71

Kari Wright

kari.wright@furniturerow.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

Lan Unglit
A1EFBODFDCC0497...

Signature Adoption: Pre-selected Style Using IP Address: 66.77.33.167

Sent: 3/3/2022 12:35:06 PM Viewed: 3/4/2022 10:05:05 AM Signed: 3/4/2022 10:05:23 AM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 10:05:05 AM

ID: 63fd298c-3512-4ec4-824a-ad8c7750af5b

Don Sullivan

don@studiodonsullivan.com

Security Level: Email, Account Authentication

(None)

SAM 4E4EA3BCCB6B461...

Signature Adoption: Drawn on Device Using IP Address: 174.215.19.164

Sent: 3/4/2022 10:05:24 AM Viewed: 3/4/2022 11:31:05 AM Signed: 3/4/2022 11:32:36 AM

Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure:

Accepted: 3/4/2022 11:31:05 AM

ID: 53baab96-66c9-4c25-890f-7e94a4a5b9d5

Using IP Address: 174.2° Signed using mobile

In Person Signer Events	Signature	Timestamp
Editor Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp
Agent Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp

Intermediary Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp 170	
Certified Delivery Events	Status	Timestamp	
Carbon Copy Events	Status	Timestamp	
Witness Events	Signature	Timestamp	
Notary Events	Signature	Timestamp	
Envelope Summary Events	Status	Timestamps	
Envelope Sent	Hashed/Encrypted	3/3/2022 12:24:36 PM	
Certified Delivered	Security Checked	3/4/2022 11:31:05 AM	
Signing Complete	Security Checked	3/4/2022 11:32:36 AM	
Completed	Security Checked	3/7/2022 11:48:16 AM	
Payment Events	Status	Timestamps	
Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure			

ELECTRONIC RECORD AND SIGNATURE DISCLOSURE

From time to time, CliftonLarsonAllen LLP (we, us or Company) may be required by law to provide to you certain written notices or disclosures. Described below are the terms and conditions for providing to you such notices and disclosures electronically through the DocuSign system. Please read the information below carefully and thoroughly, and if you can access this information electronically to your satisfaction and agree to this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure (ERSD), please confirm your agreement by selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

Getting paper copies

At any time, you may request from us a paper copy of any record provided or made available electronically to you by us. You will have the ability to download and print documents we send to you through the DocuSign system during and immediately after the signing session and, if you elect to create a DocuSign account, you may access the documents for a limited period of time (usually 30 days) after such documents are first sent to you. After such time, if you wish for us to send you paper copies of any such documents from our office to you, you will be charged a \$0.00 per-page fee. You may request delivery of such paper copies from us by following the procedure described below.

Withdrawing your consent

If you decide to receive notices and disclosures from us electronically, you may at any time change your mind and tell us that thereafter you want to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format. How you must inform us of your decision to receive future notices and disclosure in paper format and withdraw your consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically is described below.

Consequences of changing your mind

If you elect to receive required notices and disclosures only in paper format, it will slow the speed at which we can complete certain steps in transactions with you and delivering services to you because we will need first to send the required notices or disclosures to you in paper format, and then wait until we receive back from you your acknowledgment of your receipt of such paper notices or disclosures. Further, you will no longer be able to use the DocuSign system to receive required notices and consents electronically from us or to sign electronically documents from us.

All notices and disclosures will be sent to you electronically

Unless you tell us otherwise in accordance with the procedures described herein, we will provide electronically to you through the DocuSign system all required notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you during the course of our relationship with you. To reduce the chance of you inadvertently not receiving any notice or disclosure, we prefer to provide all of the required notices and disclosures to you by the same method and to the same address that you have given us. Thus, you can receive all the disclosures and notices electronically or in paper format through the paper mail delivery system. If you do not agree with this process, please let us know as described below. Please also see the paragraph immediately above that describes the consequences of your electing not to receive delivery of the notices and disclosures electronically from us.

How to contact CliftonLarsonAllen LLP:

You may contact us to let us know of your changes as to how we may contact you electronically, to request paper copies of certain information from us, and to withdraw your prior consent to receive notices and disclosures electronically as follows:

To contact us by email send messages to: BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com

To advise CliftonLarsonAllen LLP of your new email address

To let us know of a change in your email address where we should send notices and disclosures electronically to you, you must send an email message to us at BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state: your previous email address, your new email address. We do not require any other information from you to change your email address.

If you created a DocuSign account, you may update it with your new email address through your account preferences.

To request paper copies from CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To request delivery from us of paper copies of the notices and disclosures previously provided by us to you electronically, you must send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email address, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We will bill you for any fees at that time, if any.

To withdraw your consent with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP

To inform us that you no longer wish to receive future notices and disclosures in electronic format you may:

i. decline to sign a document from within your signing session, and on the subsequent page, select the check-box indicating you wish to withdraw your consent, or you may;

ii. send us an email to BusinessTechnology@CLAconnect.com and in the body of such request you must state your email, full name, mailing address, and telephone number. We do not need any other information from you to withdraw consent.. The consequences of your withdrawing consent for online documents will be that transactions may take a longer time to process..

Required hardware and software

The minimum system requirements for using the DocuSign system may change over time. The current system requirements are found here: https://support.docusign.com/guides/signer-guide-signing-system-requirements.

Acknowledging your access and consent to receive and sign documents electronically

To confirm to us that you can access this information electronically, which will be similar to other electronic notices and disclosures that we will provide to you, please confirm that you have read this ERSD, and (i) that you are able to print on paper or electronically save this ERSD for your future reference and access; or (ii) that you are able to email this ERSD to an email address where you will be able to print on paper or save it for your future reference and access. Further, if you consent to receiving notices and disclosures exclusively in electronic format as described herein, then select the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures' before clicking 'CONTINUE' within the DocuSign system.

By selecting the check-box next to 'I agree to use electronic records and signatures', you confirm that:

- You can access and read this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure; and
- You can print on paper this Electronic Record and Signature Disclosure, or save or send this Electronic Record and Disclosure to a location where you can print it, for future reference and access; and
- Until or unless you notify CliftonLarsonAllen LLP as described above, you consent to receive exclusively through electronic means all notices, disclosures, authorizations, acknowledgements, and other documents that are required to be provided or made available to you by CliftonLarsonAllen LLP during the course of your relationship with CliftonLarsonAllen LLP.

AGREEMENT BETWEEN OWNER AND CONTRACTOR FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT (COST-PLUS-FEE)

This Agreement is by and between Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District ("Owner") and J.R. Filanc Construction Company, Inc. ("Contractor").

Terms used in this Agreement have the meanings stated in the General Conditions and the Supplementary Conditions.

Owner and Contractor hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1—WORK

1.01 Contractor shall complete all Work as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents. The Work is generally described as follows:

Pre-construction and construction services for new Water and Wastewater Treatment Plants to serve Prosper, Colorado.

ARTICLE 2—THE PROJECT

2.01 The Project, of which the Work under the Contract Documents is a part, is generally described as follows:

Pre-construction and construction services for new Water and Wastewater Treatment Plants to serve Prosper, Colorado.

ARTICLE 3—ENGINEER

- 3.01 The Owner has retained Dewberry Engineers Inc. ("Engineer") to act as Owner's representative, assume all duties and responsibilities of Engineer, and have the rights and authority assigned to Engineer in the Contract.
- 3.02 The part of the Project that pertains to the Work has been designed by Engineer.

ARTICLE 4—CONTRACT TIMES

- 4.01 Time is of the Essence
 - A. All time limits for Milestones, if any, Substantial Completion, and completion and readiness for final payment as stated in the Contract Documents are of the essence of the Contract.
- 4.02 Contract Times: Dates
 - A. The Pre-construction Work will be completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions on or before August 31, 2022.
 - B. The Construction Work will be substantially complete on or before December 31, 2023, and completed and ready for final payment in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions on or before January 31, 2024.

4.03 Liquidated Damages

- A. Contractor and Owner recognize that time is of the essence as stated in Paragraph 4.01 above and that Owner will suffer financial and other losses if the Work is not completed and Milestones not achieved within the Contract Times, as duly modified. The parties also recognize the delays, expense, and difficulties involved in proving, in a legal or arbitration proceeding, the actual loss suffered by Owner if the Work is not completed on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring any such proof, Owner and Contractor agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty):
 - Substantial Completion: Contractor shall pay Owner \$500 for each day that expires after the time (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) specified above for Substantial Completion, until the Work is substantially complete.
 - 2. Completion of Remaining Work: After Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Times (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract) for completion and readiness for final payment, Contractor shall pay Owner \$500 for each day that expires after such time until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.
 - 3. Liquidated damages for failing to timely attain Milestones, Substantial Completion, and final completion are not additive, and will not be imposed concurrently.
- B. If Owner recovers liquidated damages for a delay in completion by Contractor, then such liquidated damages are Owner's sole and exclusive remedy for such delay, and Owner is precluded from recovering any other damages, whether actual, direct, excess, or consequential, for such delay, except for special damages (if any) specified in this Agreement.

4.04 Special Damages

- A. Contractor shall reimburse Owner (1) for any fines or penalties imposed on Owner as a direct result of the Contractor's failure to attain Substantial Completion according to the Contract Times, and (2) for the actual costs reasonably incurred by Owner for engineering, construction observation, inspection, and administrative services needed after the time specified in Paragraph 4.02 for Substantial Completion (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract), until the Work is substantially complete.
- B. After Contractor achieves Substantial Completion, if Contractor shall neglect, refuse, or fail to complete the remaining Work within the Contract Times, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the actual costs reasonably incurred by Owner for engineering, construction observation, inspection, and administrative services needed after the time specified in Paragraph 4.02 for Work to be completed and ready for final payment (as duly adjusted pursuant to the Contract), until the Work is completed and ready for final payment.
- C. The special damages imposed in this paragraph are supplemental to any liquidated damages for delayed completion established in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5—CONTRACT PRICE

5.01 Cost-Plus-Fee

A. Owner shall pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Cost of the Work plus Contractor's fee for overhead and profit, both of which

will be determined as provided in Articles 6 and 7 below, subject to additions and deletions as provided in the Contract.

ARTICLE 6—COST OF THE WORK

6.01 Cost of the Work will be determined as provided in Paragraph 13.01 of the General Conditions, as duly modified.

ARTICLE 7—CONTRACTOR'S FEE

- 7.01 Contractor's fee will be determined as follows:
 - A. A fixed fee of \$41,222.00 for pre-construction services.
 - B. A construction phase fee of 7 percent of the Cost of the Work and a general conditions percentage of 7 percent of the Cost of the Work. No fee will be payable on the basis of costs itemized as excluded in Paragraph 13.01.C of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 8—GUARANTEED MAXIMUM PRICE

- 8.01 Guaranteed Maximum Price
 - A. Guaranteed Maximum Price to be established via subsequent amendment.

ARTICLE 9—CHANGES IN THE CONTRACT PRICE

- 9.01 Determination of Changes in Contract Price
 - A. If a Change Order entails a change in Contract Price under the provisions of the Contract, then under this Agreement:
 - 1. The change will include the applicable increase or decrease in Cost of the Work, pursuant to the provisions of Article 13 of the General Conditions.
 - 2. Changes in Contractor's fee will be determined as set forth in Paragraph 13.01.D of the General Conditions.
 - 3. If there is a Guaranteed Maximum Fee, it will increase or decrease in an amount equal to the increase or decrease in Cost of the Work.
 - 4. If there is a Guaranteed Maximum Price, it will increase or decrease in an amount equal to the increase or decrease in Contract Price, including Cost of the Work and Contractor's fee, as duly determined.
- 9.02 Documentation of Changes
 - A. The amount of any increases or decreases in Contractor's fee, in any Guaranteed Maximum Price, or in any Guaranteed Maximum Fee, will be set forth in the applicable Change Order.

ARTICLE 10—PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 10.01 Submittal and Processing of Payments
 - A. Contractor shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 15 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will indicate the amount of Contractor's fee then

payable. Applications for Payment will be processed by Engineer as provided in the General Conditions.

10.02 Progress Payments; Retainage

- A. Owner shall make progress payments on the basis of Contractor's Applications for Payment as recommended by Engineer on or about the 25th day of each month during construction as provided in Paragraphs 10.02.B.1 and 10.02.B.2 below, provided that such Applications for Payment have been submitted in a timely manner and otherwise meet the requirements of the Contract. All such payments will be measured by the Schedule of Values established as provided in the General Conditions or, in the event there is no Schedule of Values, as provided elsewhere in the Contract.
- B. For Cost of the Work: Progress payments on account of the Cost of the Work will be made:
 - 1. Prior to Substantial Completion, progress payments will be made in an amount equal to the percentage indicated below but, in each case, less the aggregate of payments previously made and less such amounts as Owner may withhold, including but not limited to liquidated damages, in accordance with the Contract.
 - a. 95 percent of the value of the Work completed (with the balance being retainage).
 - b. 95 percent of cost of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work (with the balance being retainage).
 - 2. Upon Substantial Completion, Owner shall pay an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Contractor to 100 percent of the Work completed, less such amounts set off by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 15.01.E of the General Conditions, and less 200 percent of Engineer's estimate of the value of Work to be completed or corrected as shown on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment.
- C. For Contractor's fee: Progress payments on account of the Contractor's fee will be made according to overall percentage complete less retainage as noted above.

10.03 Final Payment

A. Upon final completion and acceptance of the Work, Owner shall pay the remainder of the Contract Price in accordance with Paragraph 15.06 of the General Conditions.

10.04 Consent of Surety

A. Owner will not make final payment, or return or release retainage at Substantial Completion or any other time, unless Contractor submits written consent of the surety to such payment, return, or release.

10.05 Interest

A. All amounts not paid when due will bear interest at the rate of 3 percent per annum.

ARTICLE 11—CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

11.01 Contents

- A. The Contract Documents consist of all of the following:
 - 1. This Agreement.

2. Bonds:

- a. Performance bond (together with power of attorney).
- b. Payment bond (together with power of attorney).
- 3. General Conditions.
- 4. Supplementary Conditions.
- 5. Specifications as listed in the table of contents of the project manual (copy of list attached).
- Drawings for the Water and Wastewater Plants (not attached but incorporated by reference) consisting of 106 and 202 sheets respectively with each sheet bearing the following general title: Water Treatment Plant and Wastewater Treatment Plant, respectively.
- 7. Addenda (number 1, inclusive).
- 8. Exhibits to this Agreement (enumerated as follows):
 - a. None.
- 9. The following which may be delivered or issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract and are not attached hereto:
 - a. Notice to Proceed.
 - b. Work Change Directives.
 - c. Change Orders.
 - d. Field Orders.
 - e. Warranty Bond, if any.
- B. The Contract Documents listed in Paragraph 11.01.A are attached to this Agreement (except as expressly noted otherwise above).
- C. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed above in this Article 11.
- D. The Contract Documents may only be amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in the Contract.

ARTICLE 12—REPRESENTATIONS, CERTIFICATIONS, AND STIPULATIONS

12.01 Contractor's Representations

- A. In order to induce Owner to enter into this Contract, Contractor makes the following representations:
 - 1. Contractor has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents, including Addenda.
 - 2. Contractor has visited the Site, conducted a thorough visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.

- 3. Contractor is familiar with all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work.
- 4. Contractor has carefully studied the reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and the drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to the Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
- 5. Contractor has carefully studied the reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings.
- 6. Contractor has considered the information known to Contractor itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Contract Documents; and the Technical Data identified in the Supplementary Conditions or by definition, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and Technical Data on (a) he cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (b) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor; and (c) Contractor's safety precautions and programs.
- 7. Based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding paragraph, Contractor agrees that no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the performance of the Work at the Contract Price, within the Contract Times, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Contract.
- 8. Contractor is aware of the general nature of work to be performed by Owner and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Contract Documents.
- 9. Contractor has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Contractor has discovered in the Contract Documents, and of discrepancies between Site conditions and the Contract Documents, and the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Contractor.
- 10. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.
- 11. Contractor's entry into this Contract constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Contractor that without exception all prices in the Agreement are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Contract Documents.

12.02 Contractor's Certifications

- A. Contractor certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 8.02:
 - 1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution;

- 2. "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Owner, (b) to establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Owner of the benefits of free and open competition;
- 3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Owner, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
- 4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

12.03 Standard General Conditions

A. Owner stipulates that if the General Conditions that are made a part of this Contract are EJCDC® C-700, Standard General Conditions for the Construction Contract (2018), published by the Engineers Joint Contract Documents Committee, and if Owner is the party that has furnished said General Conditions, then Owner has plainly shown all modifications to the standard wording of such published document to the Contractor, through a process such as highlighting or "track changes" (redline/strikeout), or in the Supplementary Conditions.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Owner and Contractor have signed this Agreement.

This Agreement will be effective on June 2, 2022 (which is the Effective Date of the Contract).

Owner:	Contractor:
Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District	J.R. Filanc Construction Company, Inc.
By: (typed or printed name of organization) (individualis signature)	(typed or printed name of organization) By: (jndividual's signature)
Date: 6-17-33 (date signed)	Date: 6/09/2022
Name: Kari J. Wright (typed or printed)	Name: Omar Rodea (typed or printed)
Title: Treasurer (typed or printed)	Title: President (typed or printed)
Attest: Windividual's signature)	(If J.R. Filanc is a corporation, a partnership, or a joint venture, attach evidence of authority to sign.) Attest: (individual's signature)
Title: Assistant Secretary (typed or printed) Address for giving notices:	Title: <u>David J. Kiess, Asst. Secretary</u> (typed or printed) Address for giving notices:
5641 Broadway	740 N. Andreasen Dr.
Denver CO 80316	Escondido, CA 92029
Designated Representative: Name: Chad Weaver (typed or printed) Title: Project Manager	Designated Representative: Name: Justin Whittaker (typed or printed) Title: General Manager, Rocky Mountain Region
(typed or printed) Address: 990 South Broadway	(typed or printed) Address: 455 W. 115th Ave., Suite 3
Suite 400	Northglenn, CO 80234
Denver, CO 80209	
Phone: 303-825-1802	Phone: (303) 513-2559
Email: Cweaver & dewberry. Com (If the District is a corporation, attach evidence of authority to sign. If the District is a public body, attach evidence of authority to sign and resolution or other documents authorizing execution of this Agreement.)	Email: jwhittaker@filanc.com License No.: (where applicable) State:

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Pa	age
Article 1-	—Definitions and Terminology	1
1.01	Defined Terms	1
1.02	Terminology	6
Article 2-	Preliminary Matters	7
2.01	Delivery of Performance and Payment Bonds; Evidence of Insurance	7
2.02	Copies of Documents	7
2.03	Before Starting Construction	7
2.04	Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives	8
2.05	Acceptance of Schedules	8
2.06	Electronic Transmittals	8
Article 3-	-Contract Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse	9
3.01	Intent	9
3.02	Reference Standards	9
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	.10
3.04	Requirements of the Contract Documents	. 10
3.05	Reuse of Documents	.11
Article 4-	-Commencement and Progress of the Work	. 11
4.01	Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed	. 11
4.02	Starting the Work	.11
4.03	Reference Points	.11
4.04	Progress Schedule	.12
4.05	Delays in Contractor's Progress	.12
Article 5-	—Site; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental Conditions	.13
5.01	Availability of Lands	.13
5.02	Use of Site and Other Areas	.14
5.03	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	15
5.04	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	16

5.05	Underground Facilities	17
5.06	Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site	19
Article 6	—Bonds and Insurance	21
6.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	21
6.02	Insurance—General Provisions	22
6.03	Contractor's Insurance	24
6.04	Builder's Risk and Other Property Insurance	25
6.05	Property Losses; Subrogation	25
6.06	Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds	27
Article 7	'—Contractor's Responsibilities	27
7.01	Contractor's Means and Methods of Construction	27
7.02	Supervision and Superintendence	27
7.03	Labor; Working Hours	27
7.04	Services, Materials, and Equipment	28
7.05	"Or Equals"	28
7.06	Substitutes	29
7.07	Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers	31
7.08	Patent Fees and Royalties	32
7.09	Permits	33
7.10	Taxes	33
7.11	Laws and Regulations	33
7.12	Record Documents	33
7.13	Safety and Protection	34
7.14	Hazard Communication Programs	35
7.15	Emergencies	35
7.16	Submittals	35
7.17	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	38
7.18	Indemnification	39
7.19	Delegation of Professional Design Services	39
Article 8	3—Other Work at the Site	40
8.01	Other Work	40
8.02	Coordination	41
8.03	Legal Relationships	41

Article 9	—Owner's Responsibilities	42
9.01	Communications to Contractor	42
9.02	Replacement of Engineer	42
9.03	Furnish Data	42
9.04	Pay When Due	42
9.05	Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings	43
9.06	Insurance	43
9.07	Change Orders	43
9.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	43
9.09	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	43
9.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	43
9.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	43
9.12	Safety Programs	43
Article 10	0—Engineer's Status During Construction	44
10.01	Owner's Representative	44
10.02	Visits to Site	44
10.03	Resident Project Representative	44
10.04	Engineer's Authority	44
10.05	Determinations for Unit Price Work	45
10.06	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	45
10.07	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	45
10.08	Compliance with Safety Program	45
Article 1	1—Changes to the Contract	46
11.01	Amending and Supplementing the Contract	46
11.02	Change Orders	46
11.03	Work Change Directives	46
11.04	Field Orders	47
11.05	Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work	47
11.06	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	47
11.07	Change of Contract Price	47
11.08	Change of Contract Times	49
11.09	Change Proposals	49
11.10	Notification to Surety	50

Article 12-	-Claims	50
12.01	Claims	50
Article 13-	-Cost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	51
13.01	Cost of the Work	51
13.02	Allowances	55
13.03	Unit Price Work	55
Article 14-	-Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal, or Acceptance of Defective Work	56
14.01	Access to Work	56
14.02	Tests, Inspections, and Approvals	56
14.03	Defective Work	57
14.04	Acceptance of Defective Work	58
14.05	Uncovering Work	58
14.06	Owner May Stop the Work	58
14.07	Owner May Correct Defective Work	59
Article 15-	-Payments to Contractor; Set-Offs; Completion; Correction Period	59
15.01	Progress Payments	59
15.02	Contractor's Warranty of Title	62
15.03	Substantial Completion	62
15.04	Partial Use or Occupancy	63
15.05	Final Inspection	64
15.06	Final Payment	64
15.07	Waiver of Claims	65
15.08	Correction Period	66
Article 16-	-Suspension of Work and Termination	67
16.01	Owner May Suspend Work	67
16.02	Owner May Terminate for Cause	67
16.03	Owner May Terminate for Convenience	68
16.04	Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	68
Article 17-	-Final Resolution of Disputes	69
17.01	Methods and Procedures	69
Article 18-	– Miscellaneous	69
18.01	Giving Notice	69
18.02	Computation of Times	69

18.03	Cumulative Remedies	70
18.04	Limitation of Damages	70
18.05	No Waiver	70
18.06	Survival of Obligations	70
18.07	Controlling Law	70
18.08	Assignment of Contract	70
18.09	Successors and Assigns	70
18.10	Headings	70

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

ARTICLE 1—DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, a term printed with initial capital letters, including the term's singular and plural forms, will have the meaning indicated in the definitions below. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - 1. Addenda—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
 - 2. Agreement—The written instrument, executed by Owner and Contractor, that sets forth the Contract Price and Contract Times, identifies the parties and the Engineer, and designates the specific items that are Contract Documents.
 - 3. Application for Payment—The document prepared by Contractor, in a form acceptable to Engineer, to request progress or final payments, and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 4. Bid—The offer of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
 - 5. Bidder—An individual or entity that submits a Bid to Owner.
 - 6. *Bidding Documents*—The Bidding Requirements, the proposed Contract Documents, and all Addenda.
 - 7. Bidding Requirements—The Advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid Bond or other Bid security, if any, the Bid Form, and the Bid with any attachments.
 - 8. Change Order—A document which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or other revision to the Contract, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract.
 - 9. Change Proposal—A written request by Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; challenging a set-off against payments due; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.

10. Claim

 a. A demand or assertion by Owner directly to Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times; contesting an initial decision by Engineer concerning the

- requirements of the Contract Documents or the acceptability of Work under the Contract Documents; contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal; seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address; or seeking other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract.
- b. A demand or assertion by Contractor directly to Owner, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, contesting Engineer's decision regarding a Change Proposal, or seeking resolution of a contractual issue that Engineer has declined to address.
- c. A demand or assertion by Owner or Contractor, duly submitted in compliance with the procedural requirements set forth herein, made pursuant to Paragraph 12.01.A.4, concerning disputes arising after Engineer has issued a recommendation of final payment.
- d. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
- 11. Constituent of Concern—Asbestos, petroleum, radioactive materials, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs), lead-based paint (as defined by the HUD/EPA standard), hazardous waste, and any substance, product, waste, or other material of any nature whatsoever that is or becomes listed, regulated, or addressed pursuant to Laws and Regulations regulating, relating to, or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning, any hazardous, toxic, or dangerous waste, substance, or material.
- 12. Contract—The entire and integrated written contract between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work.
- 13. *Contract Documents*—Those items so designated in the Agreement, and which together comprise the Contract.
- 14. Contract Price—The money that Owner has agreed to pay Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 15. Contract Times—The number of days or the dates by which Contractor shall: (a) achieve Milestones, if any; (b) achieve Substantial Completion; and (c) complete the Work.
- 16. *Contractor*—The individual or entity with which Owner has contracted for performance of the Work.
- 17. Cost of the Work—See Paragraph 13.01 for definition.
- 18. *Drawings*—The part of the Contract that graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor.
- 19. Effective Date of the Contract—The date, indicated in the Agreement, on which the Contract becomes effective.
- 20. *Electronic Document*—Any Project-related correspondence, attachments to correspondence, data, documents, drawings, information, or graphics, including but not limited to Shop Drawings and other Submittals, that are in an electronic or digital format.
- 21. Electronic Means—Electronic mail (email), upload/download from a secure Project website, or other communications methods that allow: (a) the transmission or communication of Electronic Documents; (b) the documentation of transmissions, including sending and receipt; (c) printing of the transmitted Electronic Document by the

recipient; (d) the storage and archiving of the Electronic Document by sender and recipient; and (e) the use by recipient of the Electronic Document for purposes permitted by this Contract. Electronic Means does not include the use of text messaging, or of Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, or similar social media services for transmission of Electronic Documents.

- 22. Engineer—The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 23. Field Order—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but does not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 24. *Hazardous Environmental Condition*—The presence at the Site of Constituents of Concern in such quantities or circumstances that may present a danger to persons or property exposed thereto.
 - a. The presence at the Site of materials that are necessary for the execution of the Work, or that are to be incorporated into the Work, and that are controlled and contained pursuant to industry practices, Laws and Regulations, and the requirements of the Contract, is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
 - b. The presence of Constituents of Concern that are to be removed or remediated as part of the Work is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
 - c. The presence of Constituents of Concern as part of the routine, anticipated, and obvious working conditions at the Site, is not a Hazardous Environmental Condition.
- 25. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations—Any and all applicable laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and binding decrees, resolutions, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 26. *Liens*—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Contract-related funds, real property, or personal property.
- 27. *Milestone*—A principal event in the performance of the Work that the Contract requires Contractor to achieve by an intermediate completion date, or by a time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.
- 28. *Notice of Award*—The written notice by Owner to a Bidder of Owner's acceptance of the Bid.
- 29. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work.
- 30. Owner—The individual or entity with which Contractor has contracted regarding the Work, and which has agreed to pay Contractor for the performance of the Work, pursuant to the terms of the Contract.
- 31. *Progress Schedule*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 32. *Project*—The total undertaking to be accomplished for Owner by engineers, contractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up, and of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents is a part.

- 33. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Engineer assigned to assist Engineer at the Site. As used herein, the term Resident Project Representative (RPR) includes any assistants or field staff of Resident Project Representative.
- 34. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and that establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 35. Schedule of Submittals—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements for Engineer's review of the submittals.
- 36. Schedule of Values—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.
- 37. Shop Drawings—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information that are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work. Shop Drawings, whether approved or not, are not Drawings and are not Contract Documents.
- 38. Site—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements, and such other lands or areas furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 39. Specifications—The part of the Contract that consists of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards, and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable to the Work.
- 40. *Subcontractor*—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work.
- 41. Submittal—A written or graphic document, prepared by or for Contractor, which the Contract Documents require Contractor to submit to Engineer, or that is indicated as a Submittal in the Schedule of Submittals accepted by Engineer. Submittals may include Shop Drawings and Samples; schedules; product data; Owner-delegated designs; sustainable design information; information on special procedures; testing plans; results of tests and evaluations, source quality-control testing and inspections, and field or Site quality-control testing and inspections; warranties and certifications; Suppliers' instructions and reports; records of delivery of spare parts and tools; operations and maintenance data; Project photographic documentation; record documents; and other such documents required by the Contract Documents. Submittals, whether or not approved or accepted by Engineer, are not Contract Documents. Change Proposals, Change Orders, Claims, notices, Applications for Payment, and requests for interpretation or clarification are not Submittals.
- 42. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion of such Work.

- 43. Successful Bidder—The Bidder to which the Owner makes an award of contract.
- 44. *Supplementary Conditions*—The part of the Contract that amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 45. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or a Subcontractor.

46. Technical Data

- a. Those items expressly identified as Technical Data in the Supplementary Conditions, with respect to either (1) existing subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site, or existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site including existing surface or subsurface structures (except Underground Facilities) or (2) Hazardous Environmental Conditions at the Site.
- b. If no such express identifications of Technical Data have been made with respect to conditions at the Site, then Technical Data is defined, with respect to conditions at the Site under Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.06, as the data contained in boring logs, recorded measurements of subsurface water levels, assessments of the condition of subsurface facilities, laboratory test results, and other factual, objective information regarding conditions at the Site that are set forth in any geotechnical, environmental, or other Site or facilities conditions report prepared for the Project and made available to Contractor.
- c. Information and data regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities are not intended to be categorized, identified, or defined as Technical Data, and instead Underground Facilities are shown or indicated on the Drawings.
- 47. Underground Facilities—All active or not-in-service underground lines, pipelines, conduits, ducts, encasements, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or systems at the Site, including but not limited to those facilities or systems that produce, transmit, distribute, or convey telephone or other communications, cable television, fiber optic transmissions, power, electricity, light, heat, gases, oil, crude oil products, liquid petroleum products, water, steam, waste, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems. An abandoned facility or system is not an Underground Facility.
- 48. *Unit Price Work*—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 49. Work—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction; furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction; and may include related services such as testing, start-up, and commissioning, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 50. Work Change Directive—A written directive to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Contract, signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer, ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work.

1.02 Terminology

- A. The words and terms discussed in Paragraphs 1.02.B, C, D, and E are not defined terms that require initial capital letters, but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.
- B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives: The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Article 10 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.
- C. Day: The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.
- D. *Defective*: The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
 - 1. does not conform to the Contract Documents;
 - 2. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
 - 3. has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 15.03 or Paragraph 15.04).

E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide

- The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, means to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. If the Contract Documents establish an obligation of Contractor with respect to specific services, materials, or equipment, but do not expressly use any of the four words "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide," then Contractor shall furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.

- F. Contract Price or Contract Times: References to a change in "Contract Price or Contract Times" or "Contract Times or Contract Price" or similar, indicate that such change applies to (1) Contract Price, (2) Contract Times, or (3) both Contract Price and Contract Times, as warranted, even if the term "or both" is not expressed.
- G. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2—PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.01 Delivery of Performance and Payment Bonds; Evidence of Insurance
 - A. Performance and Payment Bonds: When Contractor delivers the signed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner the performance bond and payment bond (if the Contract requires Contractor to furnish such bonds).
 - B. Evidence of Contractor's Insurance: When Contractor delivers the signed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in the Contract), the certificates, endorsements, and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Contractor in accordance with Article 6, except to the extent the Supplementary Conditions expressly establish other dates for delivery of specific insurance policies.
 - C. Evidence of Owner's Insurance: After receipt of the signed counterparts of the Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Owner shall promptly deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in the Contract), the certificates and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Owner under Article 6.

2.02 Copies of Documents

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor four printed copies of the Contract (including one fully signed counterpart of the Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- B. Owner shall maintain and safeguard at least one original printed record version of the Contract, including Drawings and Specifications signed and sealed by Engineer and other design professionals. Owner shall make such original printed record version of the Contract available to Contractor for review. Owner may delegate the responsibilities under this provision to Engineer.

2.03 Before Starting Construction

- A. *Preliminary Schedules*: Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Contract (or as otherwise required by the Contract Documents), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
 - a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract;
 - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
 - 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work

into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.04 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work, and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.03.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings, Samples, and other Submittals, processing Applications for Payment, electronic or digital transmittals, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit and receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

2.05 Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference, attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate, will be held to review the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.03.A. No progress payment will be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.
 - The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression
 of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose
 on Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or
 progress of the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full
 responsibility therefor.
 - 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
 - Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to the component parts of the Work.
 - 4. If a schedule is not acceptable, Contractor will have an additional 10 days to revise and resubmit the schedule.

2.06 Electronic Transmittals

- A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Contract, the Owner, Engineer, and Contractor may send, and shall accept, Electronic Documents transmitted by Electronic Means.
- B. If the Contract does not establish protocols for Electronic Means, then Owner, Engineer, and Contractor shall jointly develop such protocols.
- C. Subject to any governing protocols for Electronic Means, when transmitting Electronic Documents by Electronic Means, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long-term compatibility, usability, or readability of the Electronic Documents resulting from the recipient's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used in the drafting or transmittal of the Electronic Documents.

ARTICLE 3—CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one Contract Document is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete Project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, if there is a discrepancy between the electronic versions of the Contract Documents (including any printed copies derived from such electronic versions) and the printed record version, the printed record version will govern.
- D. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, and agreements, whether written or oral.
- E. Engineer will issue clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents as provided herein.
- F. Any provision or part of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation will be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions will continue to be valid and binding upon Owner and Contractor, which agree that the Contract Documents will be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.
- G. Nothing in the Contract Documents creates:
 - 1. any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity performing or furnishing any of the Work, for the benefit of such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity; or
 - 2. any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any money due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards Specifications, Codes, Laws and Regulations
 - Reference in the Contract Documents to standard specifications, manuals, reference standards, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, means the standard specification, manual, reference standard, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Contract if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. No provision of any such standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, and no instruction of a Supplier, will be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer from those set forth in the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner or Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility

inconsistent with the provisions of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies

- 1. Contractor's Verification of Figures and Field Measurements: Before undertaking each part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study the Contract Documents, and check and verify pertinent figures and dimensions therein, particularly with respect to applicable field measurements. Contractor shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy that Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall not proceed with any Work affected thereby until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents: If, before or during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) actual field conditions, (c) any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or (d) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15) until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer, or by an amendment or supplement to the Contract issued pursuant to Paragraph 11.01.
- 3. Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies

- Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions
 of the part of the Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer take precedence in
 resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between such provisions of the
 Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference as a Contract Document); or
 - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Requirements of the Contract Documents

A. During the performance of the Work and until final payment, Contractor and Owner shall submit to the Engineer in writing all matters in question concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents (sometimes referred to as requests for information or interpretation—RFIs), or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, as soon as possible after such matters arise. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge of the acceptability of the Work.

- B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written clarification, interpretation, or decision on the issue submitted, or initiate an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents. Engineer's written clarification, interpretation, or decision will be final and binding on Contractor, unless it appeals by submitting a Change Proposal, and on Owner, unless it appeals by filing a Claim.
- C. If a submitted matter in question concerns terms and conditions of the Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will promptly notify Owner and Contractor in writing that Engineer is unable to provide a decision or interpretation. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on resolution of such a matter in question, either party may pursue resolution as provided in Article 12.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and its Subcontractors and Suppliers shall not:
 - have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media versions, or reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer; or
 - 2. have or acquire any title or ownership rights in any other Contract Documents, reuse any such Contract Documents for any purpose without Owner's express written consent, or violate any copyrights pertaining to such Contract Documents.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein precludes Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4—COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.01 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
 - A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the 30th day after the Effective Date of the Contract or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Contract. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the 60th day after the day of Bid opening or the 30th day after the Effective Date of the Contract, whichever date is earlier.
- 4.02 Starting the Work
 - A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work may be done at the Site prior to such date.
- 4.03 Reference Points
 - A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the

established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.04 Progress Schedule

- A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.05 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - 1. Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.05) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times.
 - 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times must be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 11.
- B. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work will be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, or during any appeal process, except as permitted by Paragraph 16.04, or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress

- A. If Owner, Engineer, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times.
- B. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Delay, disruption, and interference attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be within the control of Contractor.
- C. If Contractor's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Owner, Contractor, and those for which they are responsible, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times. Such an adjustment will be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:
 - 1. Severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
 - 2. Abnormal weather conditions;
 - 3. Acts or failures to act of third-party utility owners or other third-party entities (other than those third-party utility owners or other third-party entities performing other work at or adjacent to the Site as arranged by or under contract with Owner, as contemplated in Article 8); and
 - 4. Acts of war or terrorism.

- D. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of Contract Times or Contract Price is limited as follows:
 - 1. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on the delay, disruption, or interference adversely affecting an activity on the critical path to completion of the Work, as of the time of the delay, disruption, or interference.
 - Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Contractor. Such a concurrent delay by Contractor shall not preclude an adjustment of Contract Times to which Contractor is otherwise entitled.
 - 3. Adjustments of Contract Times or Contract Price are subject to the provisions of Article 11.
- E. Each Contractor request or Change Proposal seeking an increase in Contract Times or Contract Price must be supplemented by supporting data that sets forth in detail the following:
 - 1. The circumstances that form the basis for the requested adjustment;
 - 2. The date upon which each cause of delay, disruption, or interference began to affect the progress of the Work;
 - 3. The date upon which each cause of delay, disruption, or interference ceased to affect the progress of the Work;
 - 4. The number of days' increase in Contract Times claimed as a consequence of each such cause of delay, disruption, or interference; and
 - 5. The impact on Contract Price, in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 11.07.
 - Contractor shall also furnish such additional supporting documentation as Owner or Engineer may require including, where appropriate, a revised progress schedule indicating all the activities affected by the delay, disruption, or interference, and an explanation of the effect of the delay, disruption, or interference on the critical path to completion of the Work.
- F. Delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, an Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated by the Contract Documents, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, and those resulting from Hazardous Environmental Conditions, are governed by Article 5, together with the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
- G. Paragraph 8.03 addresses delays, disruption, and interference to the performance or progress of the Work resulting from the performance of certain other work at or adjacent to the Site.

ARTICLE 5—SITE; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

- 5.01 Availability of Lands
 - A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor in writing of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work.

- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which permanent improvements are to be made and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

5.02 Use of Site and Other Areas

- A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas
 - 1. Contractor shall confine construction equipment, temporary construction facilities, the storage of materials and equipment, and the operations of workers to the Site, adjacent areas that Contractor has arranged to use through construction easements or otherwise, and other adjacent areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and such other adjacent areas with construction equipment or other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for (a) damage to the Site; (b) damage to any such other adjacent areas used for Contractor's operations; (c) damage to any other adjacent land or areas, or to improvements, structures, utilities, or similar facilities located at such adjacent lands or areas; and (d) for injuries and losses sustained by the owners or occupants of any such land or areas; provided that such damage or injuries result from the performance of the Work or from other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
 - 2. If a damage or injury claim is made by the owner or occupant of any such land or area because of the performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible, Contractor shall (a) take immediate corrective or remedial action as required by Paragraph 7.13, or otherwise; (b) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such owner or occupant, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding, or in a court of competent jurisdiction; and (c) to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against any such claim, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused directly or indirectly, in whole or in part by, or based upon, Contractor's performance of the Work, or because of other actions or conduct of the Contractor or those for which Contractor is responsible.
- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work the Contractor shall keep the Site and other adjacent areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris will conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor shall remove from the Site and adjacent areas all tools, appliances, construction equipment

- and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. Loading of Structures: Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent structures or land to stresses or pressures that will endanger them.

5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. Those reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site that contain Technical Data;
 - Those drawings of existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site, including those drawings depicting existing surface or subsurface structures at or adjacent to the Site (except Underground Facilities), that contain Technical Data; and
 - 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Underground Facilities: Underground Facilities are shown or indicated on the Drawings, pursuant to Paragraph 5.05, and not in the drawings referred to in Paragraph 5.03.A. Information and data regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities are not intended to be categorized, identified, or defined as Technical Data.
- C. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data as defined in Paragraph 1.01.A.46.b.
- D. Limitations of Other Data and Documents: Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings;
 - 3. the contents of other Site-related documents made available to Contractor, such as record drawings from other projects at or adjacent to the Site, or Owner's archival documents concerning the Site; or
 - 4. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

5.04 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice by Contractor*: If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed at the Site:
 - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any Technical Data on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 5.03 is materially inaccurate;
 - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Drawings or Specifications;
 - 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
 - 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except with respect to an emergency) until receipt of a written statement permitting Contractor to do so.

- B. Engineer's Review: After receipt of written notice as required by the preceding paragraph, Engineer will promptly review the subsurface or physical condition in question; determine whether it is necessary for Owner to obtain additional exploration or tests with respect to the condition; conclude whether the condition falls within any one or more of the differing site condition categories in Paragraph 5.04.A; obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; prepare recommendations to Owner regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question and the need for any change in the Drawings or Specifications; and advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
- C. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Site Condition: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question, addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such condition, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, in whole or in part.
- D. Early Resumption of Work: If at any time Engineer determines that Work in connection with the subsurface or physical condition in question may resume prior to completion of Engineer's review or Owner's issuance of its statement to Contractor, because the condition in question has been adequately documented, and analyzed on a preliminary basis, then the Engineer may at its discretion instruct Contractor to resume such Work.
- E. Possible Price and Times Adjustments
 - 1. Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, to the extent that the existence of a differing subsurface or physical condition, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in

Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:

- a. Such condition must fall within any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 5.04.A;
- b. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03; and,
- c. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
- 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times with respect to a subsurface or physical condition if:
 - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such condition at the time Contractor made a commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract, or otherwise;
 - b. The existence of such condition reasonably could have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas expressly required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such commitment; or
 - c. Contractor failed to give the written notice required by Paragraph 5.04.A.
- 3. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then any such adjustment will be set forth in a Change Order.
- 4. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the subsurface or physical condition in question.
- F. Underground Facilities; Hazardous Environmental Conditions: Paragraph 5.05 governs rights and responsibilities regarding the presence or location of Underground Facilities. Paragraph 5.06 governs rights and responsibilities regarding Hazardous Environmental Conditions. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03 and 5.04 are not applicable to the presence or location of Underground Facilities, or to Hazardous Environmental Conditions.

5.05 Underground Facilities

- A. Contractor's Responsibilities: Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions, the cost of all of the following are included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - 1. reviewing and checking all information and data regarding existing Underground Facilities at the Site;
 - 2. complying with applicable state and local utility damage prevention Laws and Regulations;

- 3. verifying the actual location of those Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents as being within the area affected by the Work, by exposing such Underground Facilities during the course of construction;
- 4. coordination of the Work with the owners (including Owner) of such Underground Facilities, during construction; and
- 5. the safety and protection of all existing Underground Facilities at the Site, and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.
- B. Notice by Contractor: If Contractor believes that an Underground Facility that is uncovered or revealed at the Site was not shown or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated on the Drawings with reasonable accuracy, then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15), notify Owner and Engineer in writing regarding such Underground Facility.
- C. Engineer's Review: Engineer will:
 - 1. promptly review the Underground Facility and conclude whether such Underground Facility was not shown or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy;
 - 2. identify and communicate with the owner of the Underground Facility; prepare recommendations to Owner (and if necessary issue any preliminary instructions to Contractor) regarding the Contractor's resumption of Work in connection with the Underground Facility in question;
 - 3. obtain any pertinent cost or schedule information from Contractor; determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Drawings or Specifications to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility; and
 - 4. advise Owner in writing of Engineer's findings, conclusions, and recommendations.
 - During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- D. Owner's Statement to Contractor Regarding Underground Facility: After receipt of Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations, Owner shall issue a written statement to Contractor (with a copy to Engineer) regarding the Underground Facility in question addressing the resumption of Work in connection with such Underground Facility, indicating whether any change in the Drawings or Specifications will be made, and adopting or rejecting Engineer's written findings, conclusions, and recommendations in whole or in part.
- E. Early Resumption of Work: If at any time Engineer determines that Work in connection with the Underground Facility may resume prior to completion of Engineer's review or Owner's issuance of its statement to Contractor, because the Underground Facility in question and conditions affected by its presence have been adequately documented, and analyzed on a preliminary basis, then the Engineer may at its discretion instruct Contractor to resume such Work.
- F. Possible Price and Times Adjustments
 - 1. Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, to the extent that any existing Underground Facility at the Site that was not shown

or indicated on the Drawings, or was not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy, or any related delay, disruption, or interference, causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:

- a. With respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03;
- b. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E; and
- c. Contractor gave the notice required in Paragraph 5.05.B.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree regarding Contractor's entitlement to and the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then any such adjustment will be set forth in a Change Order.
- 3. Contractor may submit a Change Proposal regarding its entitlement to or the amount or extent of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, no later than 30 days after Owner's issuance of the Owner's written statement to Contractor regarding the Underground Facility in question.
- 4. The information and data shown or indicated on the Drawings with respect to existing Underground Facilities at the Site is based on information and data (a) furnished by the owners of such Underground Facilities, or by others, (b) obtained from available records, or (c) gathered in an investigation conducted in accordance with the current edition of ASCE 38, Standard Guideline for the Collection and Depiction of Existing Subsurface Utility Data, by the American Society of Civil Engineers. If such information or data is incorrect or incomplete, Contractor's remedies are limited to those set forth in this Paragraph 5.05.F.

5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions at Site

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. those reports known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site;
 - 2. drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at or adjacent to the Site; and
 - 3. Technical Data contained in such reports and drawings.
- B. Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the Technical Data expressly identified in the Supplementary Conditions with respect to such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. If no such express identification has been made, then Contractor may rely on the accuracy of the Technical Data as defined in Paragraph 1.01.A.46.b. Except for such reliance on Technical Data, Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, with respect to:
 - 1. the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures

- of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
- 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
- 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any Technical Data or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for removing or remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition encountered, uncovered, or revealed at the Site unless such removal or remediation is expressly identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for controlling, containing, and duly removing all Constituents of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible, and for any associated costs; and for the costs of removing and remediating any Hazardous Environmental Condition created by the presence of any such Constituents of Concern.
- E. If Contractor encounters, uncovers, or reveals a Hazardous Environmental Condition whose removal or remediation is not expressly identified in the Contract Documents as being within the scope of the Work, or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, then Contractor shall immediately: (1) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (2) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 7.15); and (3) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Promptly after consulting with Engineer, Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice required by Paragraph 5.06.F. If Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible created the Hazardous Environmental Condition in question, then Owner may remove and remediate the Hazardous Environmental Condition, and impose a set-off against payments to account for the associated costs.
- F. Contractor shall not resume Work in connection with such Hazardous Environmental Condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto, and delivered written notice to Contractor either (1) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work, or (2) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely.
- G. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, as a result of such Work stoppage, such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, or any costs or expenses incurred in response to the Hazardous Environmental Condition, then within 30 days of Owner's written notice regarding the resumption of Work, Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may impose a set-off. Entitlement to any such adjustment is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D, 4.05.E, 11.07, and 11.08.
- H. If, after receipt of such written notice, Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special

conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work, following the contractual change procedures in Article 11. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 8.

- I. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court, arbitration, or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition (1) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings, Specifications, or other Contract Documents, identified as Technical Data entitled to limited reliance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06.B, or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (2) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.I obligates Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- J. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the failure to control, contain, or remove a Constituent of Concern brought to the Site by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible, or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 5.06.J obligates Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- K. The provisions of Paragraphs 5.03, 5.04, and 5.05 do not apply to the presence of Constituents of Concern or to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 6—BONDS AND INSURANCE

6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds

- A. Contractor shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of Contractor's obligations under the Contract. These bonds must remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 15.08, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the terms of a prescribed bond form, the Supplementary Conditions, or other provisions of the Contract.
- B. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds (if any) as are required by the Supplementary Conditions or other provisions of the Contract.
- C. All bonds must be in the form included in the Bidding Documents or otherwise specified by Owner prior to execution of the Contract, except as provided otherwise by Laws or

Page 21 of 70

Regulations, and must be issued and signed by a surety named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Department Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Bureau of the Fiscal Service, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority must show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed the accompanying bond.

- D. Contractor shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue bonds in the required amounts.
- E. If the surety on a bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer in writing and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which must comply with the bond and surety requirements above.
- F. If Contractor has failed to obtain a required bond, Owner may exclude the Contractor from the Site and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- G. Upon request to Owner from any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of the Work, Owner shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.
- H. Upon request to Contractor from any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of the Work, Contractor shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.

6.02 Insurance—General Provisions

- A. Owner and Contractor shall obtain and maintain insurance as required in this article and in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. All insurance required by the Contract to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue insurance policies for the required limits and coverages. Unless a different standard is indicated in the Supplementary Conditions, all companies that provide insurance policies required under this Contract shall have an A.M. Best rating of A-VII or better.
- C. Alternative forms of insurance coverage, including but not limited to self-insurance and "Occupational Accident and Excess Employer's Indemnity Policies," are not sufficient to meet the insurance requirements of this Contract, unless expressly allowed in the Supplementary Conditions.
- D. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Contract, certificates of insurance and endorsements establishing that Contractor has obtained and is maintaining the policies and coverages required by the Contract. Upon request by Owner or any other insured, Contractor shall also furnish other evidence of such required insurance, including but not limited to copies of policies, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions (if allowed) and deductibles, full disclosure of all relevant exclusions, and evidence of insurance required to be purchased and maintained by

- Subcontractors or Suppliers. In any documentation furnished under this provision, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Suppliers may block out (redact) (1) any confidential premium or pricing information and (2) any wording specific to a project or jurisdiction other than those applicable to this Contract.
- E. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Contract, certificates of insurance and endorsements establishing that Owner has obtained and is maintaining the policies and coverages required of Owner by the Contract (if any). Upon request by Contractor or any other insured, Owner shall also provide other evidence of such required insurance (if any), including but not limited to copies of policies, documentation of applicable self-insured retentions (if allowed) and deductibles, and full disclosure of all relevant exclusions. In any documentation furnished under this provision, Owner may block out (redact) (1) any confidential premium or pricing information and (2) any wording specific to a project or jurisdiction other than those relevant to this Contract.
- F. Failure of Owner or Contractor to demand such certificates or other evidence of the other party's full compliance with these insurance requirements, or failure of Owner or Contractor to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided, will not be construed as a waiver of the other party's obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance.
- G. In addition to the liability insurance required to be provided by Contractor, the Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain Owner's own liability insurance. Owner's liability policies, if any, operate separately and independently from policies required to be provided by Contractor, and Contractor cannot rely upon Owner's liability policies for any of Contractor's obligations to the Owner, Engineer, or third parties.

H. Contractor shall require:

- 1. Subcontractors to purchase and maintain worker's compensation, commercial general liability, and other insurance that is appropriate for their participation in the Project, and to name as additional insureds Owner and Engineer (and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as additional insureds on Contractor's liability policies) on each Subcontractor's commercial general liability insurance policy; and
- 2. Suppliers to purchase and maintain insurance that is appropriate for their participation in the Project.
- If either party does not purchase or maintain the insurance required of such party by the Contract, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage.
- J. If Contractor has failed to obtain and maintain required insurance, Contractor's entitlement to enter or remain at the Site will end immediately, and Owner may impose an appropriate set-off against payment for any associated costs (including but not limited to the cost of purchasing necessary insurance coverage), and exercise Owner's termination rights under Article 16.
- K. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if a party has failed to obtain required insurance, the other party may elect (but is in no way obligated) to obtain equivalent insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and the Contract Price will be adjusted accordingly.

- L. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor or Contractor's interests. Contractor is responsible for determining whether such coverage and limits are adequate to protect its interests, and for obtaining and maintaining any additional insurance that Contractor deems necessary.
- M. The insurance and insurance limits required herein will not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability, or that of its Subcontractors or Suppliers, under the indemnities granted to Owner and other individuals and entities in the Contract or otherwise.
- N. All the policies of insurance required to be purchased and maintained under this Contract will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, or renewal refused, until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder shall provide a copy of the notice to each other insured and Engineer.

6.03 Contractor's Insurance

- A. Required Insurance: Contractor shall purchase and maintain Worker's Compensation, Commercial General Liability, and other insurance pursuant to the specific requirements of the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. *General Provisions*: The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 6.03 as supplemented must:
 - 1. include at least the specific coverages required;
 - 2. be written for not less than the limits provided, or those required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
 - remain in effect at least until the Work is complete (as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D), and longer if expressly required elsewhere in this Contract, and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work as a warranty or correction obligation, or otherwise, or returning to the Site to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract;
 - 4. apply with respect to the performance of the Work, whether such performance is by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable; and
 - 5. include all necessary endorsements to support the stated requirements.
- C. Additional Insureds: The Contractor's commercial general liability, automobile liability, employer's liability, umbrella or excess, pollution liability, and unmanned aerial vehicle liability policies, if required by this Contract, must:
 - 1. include and list as additional insureds Owner and Engineer, and any individuals or entities identified as additional insureds in the Supplementary Conditions;
 - 2. include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, and consultants of all such additional insureds;
 - 3. afford primary coverage to these additional insureds for all claims covered thereby (including as applicable those arising from both ongoing and completed operations);

- 4. not seek contribution from insurance maintained by the additional insured; and
- 5. as to commercial general liability insurance, apply to additional insureds with respect to liability caused in whole or in part by Contractor's acts or omissions, or the acts and omissions of those working on Contractor's behalf, in the performance of Contractor's operations.

6.04 Builder's Risk and Other Property Insurance

- A. Builder's Risk: Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall purchase and maintain builder's risk insurance upon the Work on a completed value basis, in the amount of the Work's full insurable replacement cost (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). The specific requirements applicable to the builder's risk insurance are set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. Property Insurance for Facilities of Owner Where Work Will Occur: Owner is responsible for obtaining and maintaining property insurance covering each existing structure, building, or facility in which any part of the Work will occur, or to which any part of the Work will attach or be adjoined. Such property insurance will be written on a special perils (all-risk) form, on a replacement cost basis, providing coverage consistent with that required for the builder's risk insurance, and will be maintained until the Work is complete, as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D.
- C. Property Insurance for Substantially Complete Facilities: Promptly after Substantial Completion, and before actual occupancy or use of the substantially completed Work, Owner will obtain property insurance for such substantially completed Work, and maintain such property insurance at least until the Work is complete, as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D. Such property insurance will be written on a special perils (all-risk) form, on a replacement cost basis, and provide coverage consistent with that required for the builder's risk insurance. The builder's risk insurance may terminate upon written confirmation of Owner's procurement of such property insurance.
- D. Partial Occupancy or Use by Owner: If Owner will occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, as provided in Paragraph 15.04, then Owner (directly, if it is the purchaser of the builder's risk policy, or through Contractor) will provide advance notice of such occupancy or use to the builder's risk insurer, and obtain an endorsement consenting to the continuation of coverage prior to commencing such partial occupancy or use.
- E. Insurance of Other Property; Additional Insurance: If the express insurance provisions of the Contract do not require or address the insurance of a property item or interest, then the entity or individual owning such property item will be responsible for insuring it. If Contractor elects to obtain other special insurance to be included in or supplement the builder's risk or property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 6.04, it may do so at Contractor's expense.

6.05 Property Losses; Subrogation

A. The builder's risk insurance policy purchased and maintained in accordance with Paragraph 6.04 (or an installation floater policy if authorized by the Supplementary Conditions), will contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurer will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against

Engineer or its consultants, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors.

- 1. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, or resulting from any of the perils, risks, or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Engineer, its consultants, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as builder's risk or installation floater insureds, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, under such policies for losses and damages so caused.
- 2. None of the above waivers extends to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner or Contractor as trustee or fiduciary, or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Any property insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage, or consequential loss to Owner's existing structures, buildings, or facilities in which any part of the Work will occur, or to which any part of the Work will attach or adjoin; to adjacent structures, buildings, or facilities of Owner; or to part or all of the completed or substantially completed Work, during partial occupancy or use pursuant to Paragraph 15.04, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 15.03, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06, will contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurer will have no rights of recovery against any insureds thereunder, or against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, or the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors of each and any of them, and that the insured is allowed to waive the insurer's rights of subrogation in a written contract executed prior to the loss, damage, or consequential loss.
 - 1. Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or any of the perils, risks, or causes of loss covered by such policies.
- C. The waivers in this Paragraph 6.05 include the waiver of rights due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril, risk, or cause of loss.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for assuring that each Subcontract contains provisions whereby the Subcontractor waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, all individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as insureds, the Engineer and its consultants, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from fire or other peril, risk, or cause of loss covered by builder's risk insurance, installation floater, and any other property insurance applicable to the Work.

6.06 Receipt and Application of Property Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the builder's risk and other policies of property insurance required by Paragraph 6.04 will be adjusted and settled with the named insured that purchased the policy. Such named insured shall act as fiduciary for the other insureds, and give notice to such other insureds that adjustment and settlement of a claim is in progress. Any other insured may state its position regarding a claim for insured loss in writing within 15 days after notice of such claim.
- B. Proceeds for such insured losses may be made payable by the insurer either jointly to multiple insureds, or to the named insured that purchased the policy in its own right and as fiduciary for other insureds, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause. A named insured receiving insurance proceeds under the builder's risk and other policies of insurance required by Paragraph 6.04 shall maintain such proceeds in a segregated account, and distribute such proceeds in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach, or as otherwise required under the dispute resolution provisions of this Contract or applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. If no other special agreement is reached, Contractor shall repair or replace the damaged Work, using allocated insurance proceeds.

ARTICLE 7—CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

7.01 Contractor's Means and Methods of Construction

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction.
- B. If the Contract Documents note, or Contractor determines, that professional engineering or other design services are needed to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures, or for Site safety, then Contractor shall cause such services to be provided by a properly licensed design professional, at Contractor's expense. Such services are not Owner-delegated professional design services under this Contract, and neither Owner nor Engineer has any responsibility with respect to (1) Contractor's determination of the need for such services, (2) the qualifications or licensing of the design professionals retained or employed by Contractor, (3) the performance of such services, or (4) any errors, omissions, or defects in such services.

7.02 Supervision and Superintendence

- A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who will not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances.

7.03 Labor; Working Hours

A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall maintain good discipline and order at the Site.

- B. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of Contractor's employees; of Suppliers and Subcontractors, and their employees; and of any other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work, just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions.
- C. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site will be performed during regular working hours, Monday through Friday. Contractor will not perform Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday. Contractor may perform Work outside regular working hours or on Saturdays, Sundays, or legal holidays only with Owner's written consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld.

7.04 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start up, and completion of the Work, whether or not such items are specifically called for in the Contract Documents.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work must be new and of good quality, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications will expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment must be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

7.05 "Or Equals"

- A. Contractor's Request; Governing Criteria: Whenever an item of equipment or material is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the names of one or more proprietary items or specific Suppliers, the Contract Price has been based upon Contractor furnishing such item as specified. The specification or description of such an item is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or equal" item is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of equipment or material, or items from other proposed Suppliers, under the circumstances described below.
 - 1. If Engineer in its sole discretion determines that an item of equipment or material proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, Engineer will deem it an "or equal" item. For the purposes of this paragraph, a proposed item of equipment or material will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that the proposed item:
 - 1) is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;

- 2) will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole;
- 3) has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service; and
- 4) is not objectionable to Owner.
- b. Contractor certifies that, if the proposed item is approved and incorporated into the Work:
 - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
 - 2) the item will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.
- B. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed "or equal" item at Contractor's expense.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each "or-equal" request. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed "or-equal" item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or-equal" item will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an "or-equal," which will be evidenced by an approved Shop Drawing or other written communication. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Effect of Engineer's Determination: Neither approval nor denial of an "or-equal" request will result in any change in Contract Price. The Engineer's denial of an "or-equal" request will be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract.
- E. Treatment as a Substitution Request: If Engineer determines that an item of equipment or material proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item, Contractor may request that Engineer consider the item a proposed substitute pursuant to Paragraph 7.06.

7.06 Substitutes

- A. Contractor's Request; Governing Criteria: Unless the specification or description of an item of equipment or material required to be furnished under the Contract Documents contains or is followed by words reading that no substitution is permitted, Contractor may request that Engineer authorize the use of other items of equipment or material under the circumstances described below. To the extent possible such requests must be made before commencement of related construction at the Site.
 - Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is functionally equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Engineer will not accept requests for review of proposed substitute items of equipment or material from anyone other than Contractor.
 - 2. The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 7.06.B, as supplemented by the Specifications, and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.

- 3. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of equipment or material that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
 - a. will certify that the proposed substitute item will:
 - 1) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design;
 - 2) be similar in substance to the item specified; and
 - 3) be suited to the same use as the item specified.

b. will state:

- 1) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will necessitate a change in Contract Times;
- 2) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item; and
- 3) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty.

c. will identify:

- 1) all variations of the proposed substitute item from the item specified; and
- 2) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services.
- d. will contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including but not limited to changes in Contract Price, shared savings, costs of redesign, and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Engineer's Evaluation and Determination: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time to evaluate each substitute request, and to obtain comments and direction from Owner. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No substitute will be ordered, furnished, installed, or utilized until Engineer's review is complete and Engineer determines that the proposed item is an acceptable substitute. Engineer's determination will be evidenced by a Field Order or a proposed Change Order accounting for the substitution itself and all related impacts, including changes in Contract Price or Contract Times. Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- C. *Special Guarantee*: Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- D. Reimbursement of Engineer's Cost: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor. Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.

- E. *Contractor's Expense*: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute at Contractor's expense.
- F. Effect of Engineer's Determination: If Engineer approves the substitution request, Contractor shall execute the proposed Change Order and proceed with the substitution. The Engineer's denial of a substitution request will be final and binding, and may not be reversed through an appeal under any provision of the Contract. Contractor may challenge the scope of reimbursement costs imposed under Paragraph 7.06.D, by timely submittal of a Change Proposal.

7.07 Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers

- A. Contractor may retain Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of parts of the Work. Such Subcontractors and Suppliers must be acceptable to Owner. The Contractor's retention of a Subcontractor or Supplier for the performance of parts of the Work will not relieve Contractor's obligation to Owner to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- B. Contractor shall retain specific Subcontractors and Suppliers for the performance of designated parts of the Work if required by the Contract to do so.
- C. Subsequent to the submittal of Contractor's Bid or final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, Owner may not require Contractor to retain any Subcontractor or Supplier to furnish or perform any of the Work against which Contractor has reasonable objection.
- D. Prior to entry into any binding subcontract or purchase order, Contractor shall submit to Owner the identity of the proposed Subcontractor or Supplier (unless Owner has already deemed such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier acceptable during the bidding process or otherwise). Such proposed Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed acceptable to Owner unless Owner raises a substantive, reasonable objection within 5 days.
- E. Owner may require the replacement of any Subcontractor or Supplier. Owner also may require Contractor to retain specific replacements; provided, however, that Owner may not require a replacement to which Contractor has a reasonable objection. If Contractor has submitted the identity of certain Subcontractors or Suppliers for acceptance by Owner, and Owner has accepted it (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto), then Owner may subsequently revoke the acceptance of any such Subcontractor or Supplier so identified solely on the basis of substantive, reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor or Supplier.
- F. If Owner requires the replacement of any Subcontractor or Supplier retained by Contractor to perform any part of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, with respect to the replacement; and Contractor shall initiate a Change Proposal for such adjustment within 30 days of Owner's requirement of replacement.
- G. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor or Supplier, whether initially or as a replacement, will constitute a waiver of the right of Owner to the completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

- H. On a monthly basis, Contractor shall submit to Engineer a complete list of all Subcontractors and Suppliers having a direct contract with Contractor, and of all other Subcontractors and Suppliers known to Contractor at the time of submittal.
- I. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the work of Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- J. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings do not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers, or in delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- K. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier must be pursuant to an appropriate contractual agreement that specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract for the benefit of Owner and Engineer.
- L. Owner may furnish to any Subcontractor or Supplier, to the extent practicable, information about amounts paid to Contractor for Work performed for Contractor by the Subcontractor or Supplier.
- M. Contractor shall restrict all Subcontractors and Suppliers from communicating with Engineer or Owner, except through Contractor or in case of an emergency, or as otherwise expressly allowed in this Contract.

7.08 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If an invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights will be disclosed in the Contract Documents.
- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device specified in the Contract Documents, but not identified as being subject to payment of any license fee or royalty to others required by patent rights or copyrights.
- C. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

7.09 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits, licenses, and certificates of occupancy. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of the submission of Contractor's Bid (or when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract). Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work.

7.10 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

7.11 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work or takes any other action knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all resulting costs and losses, and shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work or other action. It is not Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Work described in the Contract Documents is in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this does not relieve Contractor of its obligations under Paragraph 3.03.
- C. Owner or Contractor may give written notice to the other party of any changes after the submission of Contractor's Bid (or after the date when Contractor became bound under a negotiated contract) in Laws or Regulations having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work, including but not limited to changes in Laws or Regulations having an effect on procuring permits and on sales, use, value-added, consumption, and other similar taxes. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times resulting from such changes, then within 30 days of such written notice Contractor may submit a Change Proposal, or Owner may initiate a Claim.

7.12 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one printed record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, written interpretations and clarifications, and approved Shop Drawings. Contractor shall keep such record documents in good order and annotate them to show changes made during construction. These record documents, together with all approved Samples, will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, Contractor shall deliver these record documents to Engineer.

7.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining, and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations.
- B. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative whose duties and responsibilities are the prevention of Work-related accidents and the maintenance and supervision of safety precautions and programs.
- C. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to:
 - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, other work in progress, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- D. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 7.13.C.2 or 7.13.C.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor at its expense (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- E. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection.
- F. Contractor shall notify Owner; the owners of adjacent property; the owners of Underground Facilities and other utilities (if the identity of such owners is known to Contractor); and other contractors and utility owners performing work at or adjacent to the Site, in writing, when Contractor knows that prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property or work in progress.
- G. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. Any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work are identified or included in the Supplementary Conditions or Specifications.
- H. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.

- I. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection will continue until all the Work is completed, Engineer has issued a written notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 15.06.C that the Work is acceptable, and Contractor has left the Site (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).
- J. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and protection will resume whenever Contractor or any Subcontractor or Supplier returns to the Site to fulfill warranty or correction obligations, or to conduct other tasks arising from the Contract Documents.

7.14 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of safety data sheets (formerly known as material safety data sheets) or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

7.15 Emergencies

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused by an emergency, or are required as a result of Contractor's response to an emergency. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of an emergency or Contractor's response, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

7.16 Submittals

- A. Shop Drawing and Sample Requirements
 - 1. Before submitting a Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall:
 - a. review and coordinate the Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
 - b. determine and verify:
 - 1) all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect to the Submittal;
 - 2) the suitability of all materials and equipment offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and
 - 3) all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
 - c. confirm that the Submittal is complete with respect to all related data included in the Submittal.
 - 2. Each Shop Drawing or Sample must bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review of that Submittal, and that Contractor approves the Submittal.

- 3. With each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Submittal may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice must be set forth in a written communication separate from the Submittal; and, in addition, in the case of a Shop Drawing by a specific notation made on the Shop Drawing itself.
- B. Submittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples: Contractor shall label and submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals.

1. Shop Drawings

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of copies required in the Specifications.
- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings must be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide, and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.C.

2. Samples

- a. Contractor shall submit the number of Samples required in the Specifications.
- b. Contractor shall clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the Submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.16.C.
- 3. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.

C. Engineer's Review of Shop Drawings and Samples

- Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the
 accepted Schedule of Submittals. Engineer's review and approval will be only to
 determine if the items covered by the Submittals will, after installation or incorporation
 in the Work, comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents, and be
 compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as
 indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 4. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 7.16.A.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer will

- document any such approved variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents in a Field Order or other appropriate Contract modification.
- 5. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraphs 7.16.A and B.
- 6. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or of a variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents, will not, under any circumstances, change the Contract Times or Contract Price, unless such changes are included in a Change Order.
- 7. Neither Engineer's receipt, review, acceptance, or approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will result in such item becoming a Contract Document.
- 8. Contractor shall perform the Work in compliance with the requirements and commitments set forth in approved Shop Drawings and Samples, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 7.16.C.4.
- D. Resubmittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples
 - 1. Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous Submittals.
 - 2. Contractor shall furnish required Shop Drawing and Sample submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than two resubmittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a third or subsequent resubmittal of a Shop Drawing or Sample, and Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for such time. Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges.
 - 3. If Contractor requests a change of a previously approved Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Owner for its review time, and Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor to secure reimbursement for such charges, unless the need for such change is beyond the control of Contractor.
- E. Submittals Other than Shop Drawings, Samples, and Owner-Delegated Designs
 - 1. The following provisions apply to all Submittals other than Shop Drawings, Samples, and Owner-delegated designs:
 - a. Contractor shall submit all such Submittals to the Engineer in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Contract Documents.
 - b. Engineer will provide timely review of all such Submittals in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals and return such Submittals with a notation of either Accepted or Not Accepted. Any such Submittal that is not returned within the time established in the Schedule of Submittals will be deemed accepted.
 - c. Engineer's review will be only to determine if the Submittal is acceptable under the requirements of the Contract Documents as to general form and content of the Submittal.

- d. If any such Submittal is not accepted, Contractor shall confer with Engineer regarding the reason for the non-acceptance, and resubmit an acceptable document.
- 2. Procedures for the submittal and acceptance of the Progress Schedule, the Schedule of Submittals, and the Schedule of Values are set forth in Paragraphs 2.03. 2.04, and 2.05.
- F. Owner-delegated Designs: Submittals pursuant to Owner-delegated designs are governed by the provisions of Paragraph 7.19.

7.17 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer is entitled to rely on Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Owner's rights under this warranty and guarantee are in addition to, and are not limited by, Owner's rights under the correction period provisions of Paragraph 15.08. The time in which Owner may enforce its warranty and guarantee rights under this Paragraph 7.17 is limited only by applicable Laws and Regulations restricting actions to enforce such rights; provided, however, that after the end of the correction period under Paragraph 15.08:
 - 1. Owner shall give Contractor written notice of any defective Work within 60 days of the discovery that such Work is defective; and
 - 2. Such notice will be deemed the start of an event giving rise to a Claim under Paragraph 12.01.B, such that any related Claim must be brought within 30 days of the notice.
- C. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - 1. abuse, or improper modification, maintenance, or operation, by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
 - 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- D. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents is absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or a release of Owner's warranty and guarantee rights under this Paragraph 7.17:
 - 1. Observations by Engineer;
 - 2. Recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
 - 3. The issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
 - 4. Use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
 - 5. Any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal;
 - 6. The issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
 - 7. The end of the correction period established in Paragraph 15.08;
 - 8. Any inspection, test, or approval by others; or

- 9. Any correction of defective Work by Owner.
- E. If the Contract requires the Contractor to accept the assignment of a contract entered into by Owner, then the specific warranties, guarantees, and correction obligations contained in the assigned contract will govern with respect to Contractor's performance obligations to Owner for the Work described in the assigned contract.

7.18 Indemnification

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and in addition to any other obligations of Contractor under the Contract or otherwise, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, from losses, damages, costs, and judgments (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising from third-party claims or actions relating to or resulting from the performance or furnishing of the Work, provided that any such claim, action, loss, cost, judgment or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to damage to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 7.18.A will not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.

7.19 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Owner may require Contractor to provide professional design services for a portion of the Work by express delegation in the Contract Documents. Such delegation will specify the performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy, and the Submittals that Contractor must furnish to Engineer with respect to the Owner-delegated design.
- B. Contractor shall cause such Owner-delegated professional design services to be provided pursuant to the professional standard of care by a properly licensed design professional, whose signature and seal must appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and Submittals prepared by such design professional. Such design professional must issue all certifications of design required by Laws and Regulations.
- C. If a Shop Drawing or other Submittal related to the Owner-delegated design is prepared by Contractor, a Subcontractor, or others for submittal to Engineer, then such Shop Drawing or other Submittal must bear the written approval of Contractor's design professional when submitted by Contractor to Engineer.

- D. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy, and completeness of the services, certifications, and approvals performed or provided by the design professionals retained or employed by Contractor under an Owner-delegated design, subject to the professional standard of care and the performance and design criteria stated in the Contract Documents.
- E. Pursuant to this Paragraph 7.19, Engineer's review, approval, and other determinations regarding design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, and other Submittals furnished by Contractor pursuant to an Owner-delegated design will be only for the following limited purposes:
 - 1. Checking for conformance with the requirements of this Paragraph 7.19;
 - 2. Confirming that Contractor (through its design professionals) has used the performance and design criteria specified in the Contract Documents; and
 - 3. Establishing that the design furnished by Contractor is consistent with the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents.
- F. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of performance or design criteria specified by Owner or Engineer.
- G. Contractor is not required to provide professional services in violation of applicable Laws and Regulations.

ARTICLE 8—OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

8.01 Other Work

- A. In addition to and apart from the Work under the Contract Documents, the Owner may perform other work at or adjacent to the Site. Such other work may be performed by Owner's employees, or through contracts between the Owner and third parties. Owner may also arrange to have third-party utility owners perform work on their utilities and facilities at or adjacent to the Site.
- B. If Owner performs other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or through contracts for such other work, then Owner shall give Contractor written notice thereof prior to starting any such other work. If Owner has advance information regarding the start of any third-party utility work that Owner has arranged to take place at or adjacent to the Site, Owner shall provide such information to Contractor.
- C. Contractor shall afford proper and safe access to the Site to each contractor that performs such other work, each utility owner performing other work, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, and provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work.
- D. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected.

- E. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.
- F. The provisions of this article are not applicable to work that is performed by third-party utilities or other third-party entities without a contract with Owner, or that is performed without having been arranged by Owner. If such work occurs, then any related delay, disruption, or interference incurred by Contractor is governed by the provisions of Paragraph 4.05.C.3.

8.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work at or adjacent to the Site, to perform other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, or to arrange to have utility owners perform work at or adjacent to the Site, the following will be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions or provided to Contractor prior to the start of any such other work:
 - 1. The identity of the individual or entity that will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors;
 - 2. An itemization of the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility;
 - 3. The extent of such authority and responsibilities.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

8.03 Legal Relationships

A. If, in the course of performing other work for Owner at or adjacent to the Site, the Owner's employees, any other contractor working for Owner, or any utility owner that Owner has arranged to perform work, causes damage to the Work or to the property of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or delays, disrupts, interferes with, or increases the scope or cost of the performance of the Work, through actions or inaction, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times. Contractor must submit any Change Proposal seeking an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times under this paragraph within 30 days of the damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering event. The entitlement to, and extent of, any such equitable adjustment will take into account information (if any) regarding such other work that was provided to Contractor in the Contract Documents prior to the submittal of the Bid or the final negotiation of the terms of the Contract, and any remedies available to Contractor under Laws or Regulations concerning utility action or inaction. When applicable, any such equitable adjustment in Contract Price will be conditioned on Contractor assigning to Owner all Contractor's rights against such other contractor or utility owner with respect to the damage, delay, disruption, or interference that is the subject of the adjustment. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times or Contract Price is subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.

- B. Contractor shall take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damaging, delaying, disrupting, or interfering with the work of Owner, any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site.
 - 1. If Contractor fails to take such measures and as a result damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any such other contractor or utility owner, then Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor, and assign to such other contractor or utility owner the Owner's contractual rights against Contractor with respect to the breach of the obligations set forth in this Paragraph 8.03.B.
 - 2. When Owner is performing other work at or adjacent to the Site with Owner's employees, Contractor shall be liable to Owner for damage to such other work, and for the reasonable direct delay, disruption, and interference costs incurred by Owner as a result of Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures with respect to Owner's other work. In response to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference, Owner may impose a set-off against payments due Contractor.
- C. If Contractor damages, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the work of any other contractor, or any utility owner performing other work at or adjacent to the Site, through Contractor's failure to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid such impacts, or if any claim arising out of Contractor's actions, inactions, or negligence in performance of the Work at or adjacent to the Site is made by any such other contractor or utility owner against Contractor, Owner, or Engineer, then Contractor shall (1) promptly attempt to settle the claim as to all parties through negotiations with such other contractor or utility owner, or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law, and (2) indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against any such claims, and against all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such damage, delay, disruption, or interference.

ARTICLE 9—OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 9.01 Communications to Contractor
 - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 9.02 Replacement of Engineer
 - A. Owner may at its discretion appoint an engineer to replace Engineer, provided Contractor makes no reasonable objection to the replacement engineer. The replacement engineer's status under the Contract Documents will be that of the former Engineer.
- 9.03 Furnish Data
 - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 9.04 Pay When Due
 - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in the Agreement.

- 9.05 Lands and Easements; Reports, Tests, and Drawings
 - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements are set forth in Paragraph 5.01.
 - B. Owner's duties with respect to providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraph 4.03.
 - C. Article 5 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of conditions at the Site, and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.

9.06 Insurance

A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 6.

9.07 Change Orders

A. Owner's responsibilities with respect to Change Orders are set forth in Article 11.

9.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals

A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 14.02.B.

9.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities

A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

9.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition

A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 5.06.

9.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements

A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract (including obligations under proposed changes in the Work).

9.12 Safety Programs

- A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed.
- B. Owner shall furnish copies of any applicable Owner safety programs to Contractor.

ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

10.01 Owner's Representative

A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract.

10.02 Visits to Site

- A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe, as an experienced and qualified design professional, the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.
- B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 10.07. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

10.03 Resident Project Representative

- A. If Owner and Engineer have agreed that Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to represent Engineer at the Site and assist Engineer in observing the progress and quality of the Work, then the authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions and in Paragraph 10.07.
- B. If Owner designates an individual or entity who is not Engineer's consultant, agent, or employee to represent Owner at the Site, then the responsibilities and authority of such individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

10.04 Engineer's Authority

- A. Engineer has the authority to reject Work in accordance with Article 14.
- B. Engineer's authority as to Submittals is set forth in Paragraph 7.16.
- C. Engineer's authority as to design drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications and other Submittals from Contractor in response to Owner's delegation (if any) to Contractor of professional design services, is set forth in Paragraph 7.19.
- D. Engineer's authority as to changes in the Work is set forth in Article 11.

E. Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment is set forth in Article 15.

10.05 Determinations for Unit Price Work

A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor as set forth in Paragraph 13.03.

10.06 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work

A. Engineer will render decisions regarding the requirements of the Contract Documents, and judge the acceptability of the Work, pursuant to the specific procedures set forth herein for initial interpretations, Change Proposals, and acceptance of the Work. In rendering such decisions and judgments, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor, and will not be liable to Owner, Contractor, or others in connection with any proceedings, interpretations, decisions, or judgments conducted or rendered in good faith.

10.07 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities

- A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 10 or under any other provision of the Contract, nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer, will create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.
- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Contractor under Paragraph 15.06.A, will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals, that the results certified indicate compliance with the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 10.07 also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any.

10.08 Compliance with Safety Program

A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives will comply with the specific applicable requirements of Owner's and Contractor's safety programs of which Engineer has been informed.

ARTICLE 11—CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

11.01 Amending and Supplementing the Contract

- A. The Contract may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order, a Work Change Directive, or a Field Order.
- B. If an amendment or supplement to the Contract includes a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order.
- C. All changes to the Contract that involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Work, (2) the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, must be supported by Engineer's recommendation. Owner and Contractor may amend other terms and conditions of the Contract without the recommendation of the Engineer.

11.02 Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
 - 1. Changes in Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a Work Change Directive;
 - 2. Changes in Contract Price resulting from an Owner set-off, unless Contractor has duly contested such set-off;
 - 3. Changes in the Work which are: (a) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 11.05, (b) required because of Owner's acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 14.04 or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 14.07, or (c) agreed to by the parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Work involves the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters; and
 - 4. Changes that embody the substance of any final and binding results under: Paragraph 11.03.B, resolving the impact of a Work Change Directive; Paragraph 11.09, concerning Change Proposals; Article 12, Claims; Paragraph 13.02.D, final adjustments resulting from allowances; Paragraph 13.03.D, final adjustments relating to determination of quantities for Unit Price Work; and similar provisions.
- B. If Owner or Contractor refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of Paragraph 11.02.A, it will be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed.

11.03 Work Change Directives

A. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the modification ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order, following negotiations by the parties as to the Work Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Contract Price and Contract Times; or, if negotiations are unsuccessful, by a determination under the terms of the Contract Documents governing adjustments, expressly including Paragraph 11.07 regarding change of Contract Price.

- B. If Owner has issued a Work Change Directive and:
 - 1. Contractor believes that an adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price is necessary, then Contractor shall submit any Change Proposal seeking such an adjustment no later than 30 days after the completion of the Work set out in the Work Change Directive.
 - 2. Owner believes that an adjustment in Contract Times or Contract Price is necessary, then Owner shall submit any Claim seeking such an adjustment no later than 60 days after issuance of the Work Change Directive.

11.04 Field Orders

- A. Engineer may authorize minor changes in the Work if the changes do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Such changes will be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, which shall perform the Work involved promptly.
- B. If Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, then before proceeding with the Work at issue, Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal as provided herein.

11.05 Owner-Authorized Changes in the Work

- A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work. Changes involving the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters will be supported by Engineer's recommendation.
- B. Such changes in the Work may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Owner and Contractor have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Contract Times or Contract Price; or by a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Work, promptly cease construction activities with respect to such deleted Work. Added or revised Work must be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents.
- C. Nothing in this Paragraph 11.05 obligates Contractor to undertake work that Contractor reasonably concludes cannot be performed in a manner consistent with Contractor's safety obligations under the Contract Documents or Laws and Regulations.

11.06 Unauthorized Changes in the Work

A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents, as amended, modified, or supplemented, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 7.15 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05.C.2.

11.07 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.09. Any Claim for an adjustment of Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:

- 1. Where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.03);
- 2. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, then by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2); or
- 3. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and the parties do not reach mutual agreement to a lump sum, then on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 13.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.07.C).
- C. Contractor's Fee: When applicable, the Contractor's fee for overhead and profit will be determined as follows:
 - 1. A mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
 - 2. If a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. For costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2, the Contractor's fee will be 15 percent;
 - b. For costs incurred under Paragraph 13.01.B.3, the Contractor's fee will be 5 percent;
 - c. Where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 11.07.C.2.a and 11.07.C.2.b is that the Contractor's fee will be based on: (1) a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred under Paragraphs 13.01.B.1 and 13.01.B.2 by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, and (2) with respect to Contractor itself and to any Subcontractors of a tier higher than that of the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work, a fee of 5 percent of the amount (fee plus underlying costs incurred) attributable to the next lower tier Subcontractor; provided, however, that for any such subcontracted Work the maximum total fee to be paid by Owner will be no greater than 27 percent of the costs incurred by the Subcontractor that actually performs the Work;
 - d. No fee will be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 13.01.B.4, 13.01.B.5, and 13.01.C;
 - e. The amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in Cost of the Work will be the amount of the actual net decrease in Cost of the Work and a deduction of an additional amount equal to 5 percent of such actual net decrease in Cost of the Work; and
 - f. When both additions and credits are involved in any one change or Change Proposal, the adjustment in Contractor's fee will be computed by determining the sum of the costs in each of the cost categories in Paragraph 13.01.B (specifically, payroll costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.1; incorporated materials and equipment costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.2; Subcontract costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.3; special consultants costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.4; and other costs, Paragraph 13.01.B.5) and applying to each such cost category sum the appropriate fee from Paragraphs 11.07.C.2.a through 11.07.C.2.e, inclusive.

11.08 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Change Proposal for an adjustment in the Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Paragraph 11.09. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. Delay, disruption, and interference in the Work, and any related changes in Contract Times, are addressed in and governed by Paragraph 4.05.

11.09 Change Proposals

A. Purpose and Content: Contractor shall submit a Change Proposal to Engineer to request an adjustment in the Contract Times or Contract Price; contest an initial decision by Engineer concerning the requirements of the Contract Documents or relating to the acceptability of the Work under the Contract Documents; challenge a set-off against payment due; or seek other relief under the Contract. The Change Proposal will specify any proposed change in Contract Times or Contract Price, or other proposed relief, and explain the reason for the proposed change, with citations to any governing or applicable provisions of the Contract Documents. Each Change Proposal will address only one issue, or a set of closely related issues.

B. Change Proposal Procedures

- 1. *Submittal*: Contractor shall submit each Change Proposal to Engineer within 30 days after the start of the event giving rise thereto, or after such initial decision.
- 2. Supporting Data: The Contractor shall submit supporting data, including the proposed change in Contract Price or Contract Time (if any), to the Engineer and Owner within 15 days after the submittal of the Change Proposal.
 - a. Change Proposals based on or related to delay, interruption, or interference must comply with the provisions of Paragraphs 4.05.D and 4.05.E.
 - b. Change proposals related to a change of Contract Price must include full and detailed accounts of materials incorporated into the Work and labor and equipment used for the subject Work.

The supporting data must be accompanied by a written statement that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that any requested time or price adjustment is the entire adjustment to which Contractor believes it is entitled as a result of said event.

- 3. Engineer's Initial Review: Engineer will advise Owner regarding the Change Proposal, and consider any comments or response from Owner regarding the Change Proposal. If in its discretion Engineer concludes that additional supporting data is needed before conducting a full review and making a decision regarding the Change Proposal, then Engineer may request that Contractor submit such additional supporting data by a date specified by Engineer, prior to Engineer beginning its full review of the Change Proposal.
- 4. Engineer's Full Review and Action on the Change Proposal: Upon receipt of Contractor's supporting data (including any additional data requested by Engineer), Engineer will conduct a full review of each Change Proposal and, within 30 days after such receipt of the Contractor's supporting data, either approve the Change Proposal in whole, deny it in whole, or approve it in part and deny it in part. Such actions must be in writing, with a copy provided to Owner and Contractor. If Engineer does not take action on the Change

Proposal within 30 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of Engineer's inaction the Change Proposal is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial under Article 12.

- 5. *Binding Decision*: Engineer's decision is final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor appeals the decision by filing a Claim under Article 12.
- C. Resolution of Certain Change Proposals: If the Change Proposal does not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will notify the parties in writing that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Change Proposal. For purposes of further resolution of such a Change Proposal, such notice will be deemed a denial, and Contractor may choose to seek resolution under the terms of Article 12.
- D. *Post-Completion*: Contractor shall not submit any Change Proposals after Engineer issues a written recommendation of final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.B.

11.10 Notification to Surety

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS

12.01 *Claims*

- A. *Claims Process*: The following disputes between Owner and Contractor are subject to the Claims process set forth in this article:
 - 1. Appeals by Owner or Contractor of Engineer's decisions regarding Change Proposals;
 - 2. Owner demands for adjustments in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or other relief under the Contract Documents;
 - 3. Disputes that Engineer has been unable to address because they do not involve the design (as set forth in the Drawings, Specifications, or otherwise), the acceptability of the Work, or other engineering or technical matters; and
 - 4. Subject to the waiver provisions of Paragraph 15.07, any dispute arising after Engineer has issued a written recommendation of final payment pursuant to Paragraph 15.06.B.
- B. Submittal of Claim: The party submitting a Claim shall deliver it directly to the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto; in the case of appeals regarding Change Proposals within 30 days of the decision under appeal. The party submitting the Claim shall also furnish a copy to the Engineer, for its information only. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim rests with the party making the Claim. In the case of a Claim by Contractor seeking an increase in the Contract Times or Contract Price, Contractor shall certify that the Claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete, and that to the best of Contractor's knowledge

- and belief the amount of time or money requested accurately reflects the full amount to which Contractor is entitled.
- C. Review and Resolution: The party receiving a Claim shall review it thoroughly, giving full consideration to its merits. The two parties shall seek to resolve the Claim through the exchange of information and direct negotiations. The parties may extend the time for resolving the Claim by mutual agreement. All actions taken on a Claim will be stated in writing and submitted to the other party, with a copy to Engineer.

D. Mediation

- 1. At any time after initiation of a Claim, Owner and Contractor may mutually agree to mediation of the underlying dispute. The agreement to mediate will stay the Claim submittal and response process.
- 2. If Owner and Contractor agree to mediation, then after 60 days from such agreement, either Owner or Contractor may unilaterally terminate the mediation process, and the Claim submittal and decision process will resume as of the date of the termination. If the mediation proceeds but is unsuccessful in resolving the dispute, the Claim submittal and decision process will resume as of the date of the conclusion of the mediation, as determined by the mediator.
- 3. Owner and Contractor shall each pay one-half of the mediator's fees and costs.
- E. Partial Approval: If the party receiving a Claim approves the Claim in part and denies it in part, such action will be final and binding unless within 30 days of such action the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for final resolution of disputes.
- F. Denial of Claim: If efforts to resolve a Claim are not successful, the party receiving the Claim may deny it by giving written notice of denial to the other party. If the receiving party does not take action on the Claim within 90 days, then either Owner or Contractor may at any time thereafter submit a letter to the other party indicating that as a result of the inaction, the Claim is deemed denied, thereby commencing the time for appeal of the denial. A denial of the Claim will be final and binding unless within 30 days of the denial the other party invokes the procedure set forth in Article 17 for the final resolution of disputes.
- G. Final and Binding Results: If the parties reach a mutual agreement regarding a Claim, whether through approval of the Claim, direct negotiations, mediation, or otherwise; or if a Claim is approved in part and denied in part, or denied in full, and such actions become final and binding; then the results of the agreement or action on the Claim will be incorporated in a Change Order or other written document to the extent they affect the Contract, including the Work, the Contract Times, or the Contract Price.

ARTICLE 13—COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

13.01 Cost of the Work

- A. Purposes for Determination of Cost of the Work: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs necessary for the proper performance of the Work at issue, as further defined below. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.01 are used for two distinct purposes:
 - 1. To determine Cost of the Work when Cost of the Work is a component of the Contract Price, under cost-plus-fee, time-and-materials, or other cost-based terms; or

- 2. When needed to determine the value of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price. When the value of any such adjustment is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor is entitled only to those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the adjustment.
- B. Costs Included: Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, costs included in the Cost of the Work will be in amounts no higher than those commonly incurred in the locality of the Project, will not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 13.01.C, and will include only the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor in advance of the subject Work. Such employees include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, safety managers, safety representatives, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work will be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs include, but are not limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, sick leave, and vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, will be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
 - 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts will accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates, and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment will accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
 - 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, which will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee will be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 13.01.
 - 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed or retained for services specifically related to the Work.
 - 5. Other costs consisting of the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, which are

consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.

 In establishing included costs for materials such as scaffolding, plating, or sheeting, consideration will be given to the actual or the estimated life of the material for use on other projects; or rental rates may be established on the basis of purchase or salvage value of such items, whichever is less. Contractor will not be eligible for compensation for such items in an amount that exceeds the purchase cost of such item.

c. Construction Equipment Rental

- 1) Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof, in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner as to price (including any surcharge or special rates applicable to overtime use of the construction equipment or machinery), and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs will be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts must cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
- 2) Costs for equipment and machinery owned by Contractor or a Contractor-related entity will be paid at a rate shown for such equipment in the equipment rental rate book specified in the Supplementary Conditions. An hourly rate will be computed by dividing the monthly rates by 176. These computed rates will include all operating costs.
- 3) With respect to Work that is the result of a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price ("changed Work"), included costs will be based on the time the equipment or machinery is in use on the changed Work and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal when directly attributable to the changed Work. The cost of any such equipment or machinery, or parts thereof, must cease to accrue when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the changed Work.
- d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
- e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.
- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of builder's risk or other property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 6.04), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses will be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.

- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as communication service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance that Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- C. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work does not include any of the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals, general managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 13.01.B.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 13.01.B.4. The payroll costs and other compensation excluded here are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
 - 2. The cost of purchasing, renting, or furnishing small tools and hand tools.
 - 3. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
 - 4. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
 - 5. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
 - 6. Expenses incurred in preparing and advancing Claims.
 - 7. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraph 13.01.B.

D. Contractor's Fee

- 1. When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of cost-plus-a-fee, then:
 - a. Contractor's fee for the Work set forth in the Contract Documents as of the Effective Date of the Contract will be determined as set forth in the Agreement.
 - b. for any Work covered by a Change Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee will be determined as follows:
 - 1) When the fee for the Work as a whole is a percentage of the Cost of the Work, the fee will automatically adjust as the Cost of the Work changes.
 - 2) When the fee for the Work as a whole is a fixed fee, the fee for any additions or deletions will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2.
- 2. When the Work as a whole is performed on the basis of a stipulated sum, or any other basis other than cost-plus-a-fee, then Contractor's fee for any Work covered by a Change

- Order, Change Proposal, Claim, set-off, or other adjustment in Contract Price on the basis of Cost of the Work will be determined in accordance with Paragraph 11.07.C.2.
- E. Documentation and Audit: Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to this Article 13, Contractor and pertinent Subcontractors will establish and maintain records of the costs in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices. Subject to prior written notice, Owner will be afforded reasonable access, during normal business hours, to all Contractor's accounts, records, books, correspondence, instructions, drawings, receipts, vouchers, memoranda, and similar data relating to the Cost of the Work and Contractor's fee. Contractor shall preserve all such documents for a period of three years after the final payment by Owner. Pertinent Subcontractors will afford such access to Owner, and preserve such documents, to the same extent required of Contractor.

13.02 Allowances

- A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.
- B. Cash Allowances: Contractor agrees that:
 - 1. the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and
 - 2. Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment for any of the foregoing will be valid.
- C. Owner's Contingency Allowance: Contractor agrees that an Owner's contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor for Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price will be correspondingly adjusted.

13.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Payments to Contractor for Unit Price Work will be based on actual quantities.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.
- D. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision

thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, and the final adjustment of Contract Price will be set forth in a Change Order, subject to the provisions of the following paragraph.

E. Adjustments in Unit Price

- 1. Contractor or Owner shall be entitled to an adjustment in the unit price with respect to an item of Unit Price Work if:
 - a. the quantity of the item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
 - b. Contractor's unit costs to perform the item of Unit Price Work have changed materially and significantly as a result of the quantity change.
- 2. The adjustment in unit price will account for and be coordinated with any related changes in quantities of other items of Work, and in Contractor's costs to perform such other Work, such that the resulting overall change in Contract Price is equitable to Owner and Contractor.
- 3. Adjusted unit prices will apply to all units of that item.

ARTICLE 14—TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

14.01 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and authorities having jurisdiction have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply with such procedures and programs as applicable.

14.02 Tests, Inspections, and Approvals

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work (or specific parts thereof) for all required inspections and tests, and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections and tests.
- B. Owner shall retain and pay for the services of an independent inspector, testing laboratory, or other qualified individual or entity to perform all inspections and tests expressly required by the Contract Documents to be furnished and paid for by Owner, except that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections of covered Work will be governed by the provisions of Paragraph 14.05.
- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.

- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging, obtaining, and paying for all inspections and tests required:
 - 1. by the Contract Documents, unless the Contract Documents expressly allocate responsibility for a specific inspection or test to Owner;
 - 2. to attain Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work;
 - 3. by manufacturers of equipment furnished under the Contract Documents;
 - 4. for testing, adjusting, and balancing of mechanical, electrical, and other equipment to be incorporated into the Work; and
 - 5. for acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work.

Such inspections and tests will be performed by independent inspectors, testing laboratories, or other qualified individuals or entities acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

- E. If the Contract Documents require the Work (or part thereof) to be approved by Owner, Engineer, or another designated individual or entity, then Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such approvals.
- F. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation. Such uncovering will be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor had given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer had not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

14.03 Defective Work

- A. Contractor's Obligation: It is Contractor's obligation to assure that the Work is not defective.
- B. *Engineer's Authority*: Engineer has the authority to determine whether Work is defective, and to reject defective Work.
- C. Notice of Defects: Prompt written notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor.
- D. Correction, or Removal and Replacement: Promptly after receipt of written notice of defective Work, Contractor shall correct all such defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if Engineer has rejected the defective Work, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective.
- E. *Preservation of Warranties*: When correcting defective Work, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.
- F. Costs and Damages: In addition to its correction, removal, and replacement obligations with respect to defective Work, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to defective Work, including but not limited to the cost of the inspection, testing, correction, removal, replacement, or reconstruction of such defective Work, fines levied against Owner by governmental authorities because the Work is defective, and the costs of repair or replacement of work of others resulting from defective Work. Prior to final payment, if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree as to the measure of such claims, costs,

losses, and damages resulting from defective Work, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

14.04 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner prefers to accept it, Owner may do so (subject, if such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, to Engineer's confirmation that such acceptance is in general accord with the design intent and applicable engineering principles, and will not endanger public safety). Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness), and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor. If any such acceptance occurs prior to final payment, the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work will be incorporated in a Change Order. If the parties are unable to agree as to the decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15. If the acceptance of defective Work occurs after final payment, Contractor shall pay an appropriate amount to Owner.

14.05 Uncovering Work

- A. Engineer has the authority to require additional inspection or testing of the Work, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.
- B. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, then Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for Engineer's observation, and then replace the covering, all at Contractor's expense.
- C. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, then Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, and provide all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
 - 1. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall be responsible for all claims, costs, losses, and damages arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and pending Contractor's full discharge of this responsibility the Owner shall be entitled to impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.
 - 2. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, then Contractor may submit a Change Proposal within 30 days of the determination that the Work is not defective.

14.06 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, then Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work,

or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work will not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

14.07 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace defective Work as required by Engineer, then Owner may, after 7 days' written notice to Contractor, correct or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, and incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07 will be charged against Contractor as set-offs against payments due under Article 15. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 14.07.

ARTICLE 15—PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR; SET-OFFS; COMPLETION; CORRECTION PERIOD

15.01 Progress Payments

A. Basis for Progress Payments: The Schedule of Values established as provided in Article 2 will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments for Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed during the pay period, as determined under the provisions of Paragraph 13.03. Progress payments for cost-based Work will be based on Cost of the Work completed by Contractor during the pay period.

B. Applications for Payments

- 1. At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
- 2. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment must also be accompanied by: (a) a bill of sale, invoice, copies of subcontract or purchase order payments, or other documentation

establishing full payment by Contractor for the materials and equipment; (b) at Owner's request, documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens; and (c) evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance, a warehouse bond, or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.

- 3. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application must include an affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received by Contractor have been applied to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.
- 4. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

C. Review of Applications

- 1. Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Owner, or return the Application to Contractor indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
 - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
 - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 13.03, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
 - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract; or
 - b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.

- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
 - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work;
 - b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto;
 - c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work;
 - d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the money paid by Owner; or
 - e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 15.01.C.2.
- 6. Engineer will recommend reductions in payment (set-offs) necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
 - a. the Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
 - d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible; or
 - e. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify termination for cause under the Contract Documents.

D. Payment Becomes Due

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended (subject to any Owner set-offs) will become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

E. Reductions in Payment by Owner

- 1. In addition to any reductions in payment (set-offs) recommended by Engineer, Owner is entitled to impose a set-off against payment based on any of the following:
 - a. Claims have been made against Owner based on Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, or Owner has incurred costs, losses, or damages resulting from Contractor's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Work, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;

- b. Contractor has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Site;
- c. Contractor has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;
- d. Owner has been required to remove or remediate a Hazardous Environmental Condition for which Contractor is responsible;
- e. Owner has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
- f. The Work is defective, requiring correction or replacement;
- g. Owner has been required to correct defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 14.07, or has accepted defective Work pursuant to Paragraph 14.04;
- h. The Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
- i. An event has occurred that would constitute a default by Contractor and therefore justify a termination for cause;
- j. Liquidated or other damages have accrued as a result of Contractor's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, or final completion of the Work;
- k. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens; or
- 1. Other items entitle Owner to a set-off against the amount recommended.
- 2. If Owner imposes any set-off against payment, whether based on its own knowledge or on the written recommendations of Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and the specific amount of the reduction, and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, if Contractor remedies the reasons for such action. The reduction imposed will be binding on Contractor unless it duly submits a Change Proposal contesting the reduction.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld will be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 15.01.D.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

15.02 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment furnished under the Contract will pass to Owner free and clear of (1) all Liens and other title defects, and (2) all patent, licensing, copyright, or royalty obligations, no later than 7 days after the time of payment by Owner.

15.03 Substantial Completion

A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Contractor shall at the same time

- submit to Owner and Engineer an initial draft of punch list items to be completed or corrected before final payment.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion which will fix the date of Substantial Completion. Engineer shall attach to the certificate a punch list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have 7 days after receipt of the preliminary certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached punch list. If, after considering the objections to the provisions of the preliminary certificate, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the preliminary certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing that the Work is not substantially complete, stating the reasons therefor. If Owner does not object to the provisions of the certificate, or if despite consideration of Owner's objections Engineer concludes that the Work is substantially complete, then Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a final certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised punch list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the preliminary certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of receipt of the preliminary certificate of Substantial Completion, Owner and Contractor will confer regarding Owner's use or occupancy of the Work following Substantial Completion, review the builder's risk insurance policy with respect to the end of the builder's risk coverage, and confirm the transition to coverage of the Work under a permanent property insurance policy held by Owner. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing, Owner shall bear responsibility for security, operation, protection of the Work, property insurance, maintenance, heat, and utilities upon Owner's use or occupancy of the Work.
- E. After Substantial Completion the Contractor shall promptly begin work on the punch list of items to be completed or corrected prior to final payment. In appropriate cases Contractor may submit monthly Applications for Payment for completed punch list items, following the progress payment procedures set forth above.
- F. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the punch list.

15.04 Partial Use or Occupancy

A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without

significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:

- At any time, Owner may request in writing that Contractor permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work that Owner believes to be substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 15.03.A through 15.03.E for that part of the Work.
- 2. At any time, Contractor may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
- 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 15.03 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
- 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 6.04 regarding builder's risk or other property insurance.

15.05 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work, or agreed portion thereof, is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

15.06 Final Payment

A. Application for Payment

- After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, annotated record documents (as provided in Paragraph 7.12), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment.
- 2. The final Application for Payment must be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents;
 - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. satisfactory evidence that all title issues have been resolved such that title to all Work, materials, and equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens or other title defects, or will so pass upon final payment.

- d. a list of all duly pending Change Proposals and Claims; and
- e. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of the Work, and of Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 15.06.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (a) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (b) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien, or Owner at its option may issue joint checks payable to Contractor and specified Subcontractors and Suppliers.
- B. Engineer's Review of Final Application and Recommendation of Payment: If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of final payment and present the final Application for Payment to Owner for payment. Such recommendation will account for any set-offs against payment that are necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss for the reasons stated above with respect to progress payments. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.
- C. Notice of Acceptability: In support of its recommendation of payment of the final Application for Payment, Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable, subject to stated limitations in the notice and to the provisions of Paragraph 15.07.
- D. Completion of Work: The Work is complete (subject to surviving obligations) when it is ready for final payment as established by the Engineer's written recommendation of final payment and issuance of notice of the acceptability of the Work.
- E. Final Payment Becomes Due: Upon receipt from Engineer of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, Owner shall set off against the amount recommended by Engineer for final payment any further sum to which Owner is entitled, including but not limited to set-offs for liquidated damages and set-offs allowed under the provisions of this Contract with respect to progress payments. Owner shall pay the resulting balance due to Contractor within 30 days of Owner's receipt of the final Application for Payment from Engineer.

15.07 Waiver of Claims

A. By making final payment, Owner waives its claim or right to liquidated damages or other damages for late completion by Contractor, except as set forth in an outstanding Claim,

- appeal under the provisions of Article 17, set-off, or express reservation of rights by Owner. Owner reserves all other claims or rights after final payment.
- B. The acceptance of final payment by Contractor will constitute a waiver by Contractor of all claims and rights against Owner other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted as a Claim, or appealed under the provisions of Article 17.

15.08 Correction Period

- A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the Supplementary Conditions or the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents), Owner gives Contractor written notice that any Work has been found to be defective, or that Contractor's repair of any damages to the Site or adjacent areas has been found to be defective, then after receipt of such notice of defect Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:
 - 1. correct the defective repairs to the Site or such adjacent areas;
 - 2. correct such defective Work;
 - 3. remove the defective Work from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, and
 - 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others, or to other land or areas resulting from the corrective measures.
- B. Owner shall give any such notice of defect within 60 days of the discovery that such Work or repairs is defective. If such notice is given within such 60 days but after the end of the correction period, the notice will be deemed a notice of defective Work under Paragraph 7.17.B.
- C. If, after receipt of a notice of defect within 60 days and within the correction period, Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. Contractor shall pay all costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others). Contractor's failure to pay such costs, losses, and damages within 10 days of invoice from Owner will be deemed the start of an event giving rise to a Claim under Paragraph 12.01.B, such that any related Claim must be brought within 30 days of the failure to pay.
- D. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- E. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.

F. Contractor's obligations under this paragraph are in addition to all other obligations and warranties. The provisions of this paragraph are not to be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

ARTICLE 16—SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

16.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by written notice to Contractor and Engineer. Such notice will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be entitled to an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times directly attributable to any such suspension. Any Change Proposal seeking such adjustments must be submitted no later than 30 days after the date fixed for resumption of Work.

16.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

- A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will constitute a default by Contractor and justify termination for cause:
 - 1. Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule);
 - 2. Failure of Contractor to perform or otherwise to comply with a material term of the Contract Documents;
 - 3. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction; or
 - 4. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Owner or Engineer.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 16.02.A occurs, then after giving Contractor (and any surety) 10 days' written notice that Owner is considering a declaration that Contractor is in default and termination of the Contract, Owner may proceed to:
 - 1. declare Contractor to be in default, and give Contractor (and any surety) written notice that the Contract is terminated; and
 - 2. enforce the rights available to Owner under any applicable performance bond.
- C. Subject to the terms and operation of any applicable performance bond, if Owner has terminated the Contract for cause, Owner may exclude Contractor from the Site, take possession of the Work, incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere, and complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- D. Owner may not proceed with termination of the Contract under Paragraph 16.02.B if Contractor within 7 days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate begins to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure.
- E. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 16.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds the cost to complete the Work, including all related claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects,

attorneys, and other professionals) sustained by Owner, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If the cost to complete the Work including such related claims, costs, losses, and damages exceeds such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.

- F. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue, or any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor or any surety under any payment bond or performance bond. Any retention or payment of money due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.
- G. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 6.01.A, the provisions of that bond will govern over any inconsistent provisions of Paragraphs 16.02.B and 16.02.D.

16.03 Owner May Terminate for Convenience

- A. Upon 7 days' written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
 - 1. completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - 2. expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses; and
 - 3. other reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination, including costs incurred to prepare a termination for convenience cost proposal.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid for any loss of anticipated profits or revenue, post-termination overhead costs, or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

16.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (1) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (2) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (3) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon 7 days' written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 16.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, 7 days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The

provisions of this paragraph are not intended to preclude Contractor from submitting a Change Proposal for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this paragraph.

ARTICLE 17—FINAL RESOLUTION OF DISPUTES

17.01 Methods and Procedures

- A. Disputes Subject to Final Resolution: The following disputed matters are subject to final resolution under the provisions of this article:
 - 1. A timely appeal of an approval in part and denial in part of a Claim, or of a denial in full, pursuant to Article 12; and
 - 2. Disputes between Owner and Contractor concerning the Work, or obligations under the Contract Documents, that arise after final payment has been made.
- B. *Final Resolution of Disputes*: For any dispute subject to resolution under this article, Owner or Contractor may:
 - 1. elect in writing to invoke the dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions;
 - 2. agree with the other party to submit the dispute to another dispute resolution process; or
 - 3. If no dispute resolution process is provided for in the Supplementary Conditions or mutually agreed to, give written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the dispute to a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 18—MISCELLANEOUS

18.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract requires the giving of written notice to Owner, Engineer, or Contractor, it will be deemed to have been validly given only if delivered:
 - 1. in person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise, to the recipient's place of business;
 - 2. by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the recipient's place of business; or
 - 3. by e-mail to the recipient, with the words "Formal Notice" or similar in the e-mail's subject line.

18.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

18.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract. The provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

18.04 Limitation of Damages

A. With respect to any and all Change Proposals, Claims, disputes subject to final resolution, and other matters at issue, neither Owner nor Engineer, nor any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

18.05 No Waiver

A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision will not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor will it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Contract.

18.06 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination of the Contract or of the services of Contractor.

18.07 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

18.08 Assignment of Contract

A. Unless expressly agreed to elsewhere in the Contract, no assignment by a party to this Contract of any rights under or interests in the Contract will be binding on the other party without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and, specifically but without limitation, money that may become due and money that is due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment, no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract.

18.09 Successors and Assigns

A. Owner and Contractor each binds itself, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.

18.10 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Article 1— Definitions and Terminology	1
Article 2— Preliminary Matters	1
Article 3— Contract Documents: Intent, Requirements, Reuse	1
Article 4— Commencement and Progress of the Work	1
Article 5— Site, Subsurface and Physical Conditions, Hazardoud Environmental Conditions	2
Article 6— Bonds and Insurance	3
Article 7— Contractor's Responsibilities Error! Bookmark not de	efined.
Article 8— Other Work at the Site	9
Article 9— Owner's Responsibilities	9
Article 10— Engineer's Status During Construction	9
Article 11— Changes to the Contract	10
Article 12— Claims	10
Article 13— Cost of Work; Allowances, Unit Price Work	10
Article 14— Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal, or Accceptance of Defective Work	11
Article 15— Payments to Contractor, Set Offs; Completions; Correction Period	11
Article 16— Suspension of Work and Termination	11
Article 17— Final Resolutions of Disputes	11
Article 18— Miscellaneous	12

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement EJCDC® C-700, Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract (2018). The General Conditions remain in full force and effect except as amended.

The terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated in the General Conditions. Additional terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated below, which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.

The address system used in these Supplementary Conditions is the same as the address system used in the General Conditions, with the prefix "SC" added—for example, "Paragraph SC-4.05."

ARTICLE 1—DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 2—PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- SC-2.02 Delete Paragraph 2.02.A in its entirety and insert the following new paragraph in its place:
 - A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF) of conformed Contract Documents incorporating and integrating all Addenda and any amendments negotiated prior to the Effective Date of the Contract (including one fully signed counterpart of the Agreement).

ARTICLE 3—CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, REQUIREMENTS, REUSE

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 4—COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF THE WORK

- 4.05 Delays in Contractor's Progress
- SC-4.05 Amend Paragraph 4.05.C by adding the following subparagraphs:
 - Weather-Related Delays
 - a. If "abnormal weather conditions" as set forth in Paragraph 4.05.C.2 of the General Conditions are the basis for a request for an equitable adjustment in the Contract Times, such request must be documented by data substantiating each of the following: 1) that weather conditions were abnormal for the period of time in which the delay occurred, 2) that such weather conditions could not have been reasonably anticipated, and 3) that such weather conditions had an adverse effect on the Work as scheduled.

ARTICLE 5—SITE, SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS, HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS

- 5.03 Subsurface and Physical Conditions
- SC-5.03 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 5.03.D:
 - E. The following table lists the reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site that contain Technical Data, and specifically identifies the Technical Data in the report upon which Contractor may rely:

Report Title	Date of Report	Technical Data
Geotechnical Engineering Study and	March 23, 2018	Boring logs
Pavement Thickness Design Prosper		Laboratory test data
Water Treatment Plant Near Imboden		
Road and East Alameda Avenue		
Watkins, Colorado		
Geotechnical Engineering Study and	May 20, 2016	Boring logs
Pavement Thickness Design Prosper		Laboratory test data
Wastewater Treatment Plant South of		
Interstate 70 and East of Hudson		
Road Watkins, Colorado		

F. The following table lists the drawings of existing physical conditions at or adjacent to the Site, including those drawings depicting existing surface or subsurface structures at or adjacent to the Site (except Underground Facilities), that contain Technical Data, and specifically identifies the Technical Data upon which Contractor may rely:

Drawings Title	Date of Drawings	Technical Data
None		

- G. Contractor may request electronic copies of reports and drawings identified in SC-5.03.E and SC-5.03.F that were not included with the Bidding Documents from the Engineer.
- 5.06 Hazardous Environmental Conditions
- SC-5.06 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 5.06.A.3:
 - 4. The following table lists the reports known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions at or adjacent to the Site, and the Technical Data (if any) upon which Contractor may rely:

Report Title	Date of Report	Technical Data
None		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

5. The following table lists the drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions at or adjacent to the Site, and Technical Data (if any) contained in such Drawings upon which Contractor may rely:

Drawings Title	Date of Drawings	Technical Data
None		

ARTICLE 6—BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 6.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
- SC-6.01 Add the following paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 6.01.A:
 - 1. Required Performance Bond Form: The performance bond that Contractor furnishes will be in the form of EJCDC® C-610, Performance Bond (2010, 2013, or 2018 edition).
 - 2. Required Payment Bond Form: The payment bond that Contractor furnishes will be in the form of EJCDC® C-615, Payment Bond (2010, 2013, or 2018 edition).
- 6.02 Insurance—General Provisions
- SC-6.02 Add the following paragraph immediately after Paragraph 6.02.D:
 - 1. Certificates of insurance shall be furnished on ACORD Form 27.
- SC-6.02 Add the following paragraph immediately after Paragraph 6.02.N:
 - O. No insurance coverages required to be obtained by Contractor pursuant to this Part 1 shall have a deductible greater than \$1,000 or as reasonably approved by Owner. The Contractor is solely responsible for the payment of any deductible(s).
 - P. If any policy required under this Part is a claims made policy, the policy shall provide the Contractor the right to purchase, upon cancellation or termination by refusal to renew the policy, an extended reporting period of not less than **one year**. The Contractor agrees to purchase such an extended reporting period. The Contractor's failure to purchase such an extended reporting period as required by this Paragraph shall not relieve it of any liability under this Agreement. If the policy is a claims made policy, the retroactive date of any such renewal of such policy shall be not later than the date this Agreement is executed by the parties hereto. If the Contractor purchases a subsequent claims made policy in place of any prior policy, the retroactive date of such subsequent policy shall be no later than the date this Agreement is executed by the Parties hereto.
- 6.03 Contractor's Insurance
- SC-6.03 Supplement Paragraph 6.03 with the following provisions after Paragraph 6.03.B.6:
 - 6. shall be placed with insurance companies rated at least "A:XIII" by A.M. Best Company.
- SC-6.03 Supplement Paragraph 6.03 with the following provisions after Paragraph 6.03.C:
 - D. Other Additional Insureds: As a supplement to the provisions of Paragraph 6.03.C of the General Conditions, the commercial general liability, automobile liability, umbrella or excess,

pollution liability, and unmanned aerial vehicle liability policies must include as additional insureds (in addition to Owner and Engineer) the following:

- a. Prosper Coordinating Metropolitan District
- b. Prosper Regional Water and Sanitation Service Metropolitan District
- c. Dewberry Engineers Inc.
- d. Vogel & Associates
- e. Independent District Engineering Services, LLC
- f. CORE Consultants, Inc.
- E. Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability: Contractor shall purchase and maintain workers' compensation and employer's liability insurance, including, as applicable, United States Longshoreman and Harbor Workers' Compensation Act, Jones Act, stop-gap employer's liability coverage for monopolistic states, and foreign voluntary workers' compensation (from available sources, notwithstanding the jurisdictional requirement of Paragraph 6.02.B of the General Conditions).

Workers' Compensation and Related Policies	Policy limits of not less than:
Workers' Compensation	
State	Statutory
Applicable Federal (e.g., Longshoreman's)	Statutory
Foreign voluntary workers' compensation (employer's	Statutory
responsibility coverage), if applicable	
Employer's Liability	
Each accident	\$500,000
Each employee	\$500,000
Policy limit	\$500,000

A Waiver of Subrogation in favor of the Owner, its directors, officers and employees shall be attached to the policy as a separate endorsement.

- F. Commercial General Liability—Claims Covered: Contractor shall purchase and maintain commercial general liability insurance, covering all operations by or on behalf of Contractor, on an occurrence basis, against claims for:
 - 1. damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees,
 - 2. damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage, and
 - 3. damages because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom.
- G. Commercial General Liability—Form and Content: Contractor's commercial liability policy must be written on a 1996 (or later) Insurance Services Organization, Inc. (ISO) commercial general liability form (occurrence form) and include the following coverages and endorsements:

- 1. Products and completed operations coverage.
 - a. Such insurance must be maintained for three years after final payment.
 - b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured (as identified in the Supplementary Conditions or elsewhere in the Contract) evidence of continuation of such insurance at final payment and three years thereafter.
- 2. Blanket contractual liability coverage, including but not limited to coverage of Contractor's contractual indemnity obligations in Paragraph 7.18.
- 3. Severability of interests and no insured-versus-insured or cross-liability exclusions.
- 4. Underground, explosion, and collapse coverage.
- 5. Personal injury coverage.
- 6. Premises operations.
- 7. Independent contractor's protection.
- 8. Broad form property damage.
- 9. Additional insured endorsements that include both ongoing operations and products and completed operations coverage through ISO Endorsements CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01 (together). If Contractor demonstrates to Owner that the specified ISO endorsements are not commercially available, then Contractor may satisfy this requirement by providing equivalent endorsements.
- 10. For design professional additional insureds, ISO Endorsement CG 20 32 07 04 "Additional Insured—Engineers, Architects or Surveyors Not Engaged by the Named Insured" or its equivalent.
- 11. A waiver of subrogation endorsement in favor or the Owner, its directors, officers and employees shall be attached to the policy as a separate endorsement.
- H. Commercial General Liability—Excluded Content: The commercial general liability insurance policy, including its coverages, endorsements, and incorporated provisions, must not include any of the following:
 - Any modification of the standard definition of "insured contract" (except to delete the railroad protective liability exclusion if Contractor is required to indemnify a railroad or others with respect to Work within 50 feet of railroad property).
 - 2. Any exclusion for water intrusion or water damage.
 - 3. Any provisions resulting in the erosion of insurance limits by defense costs other than those already incorporated in ISO form CG 00 01.
 - 4. Any exclusion of coverage relating to earth subsidence or movement.
 - 5. Any exclusion for the insured's vicarious liability, strict liability, or statutory liability (other than worker's compensation).
 - 6. Any limitation or exclusion based on the nature of Contractor's work.
 - 7. Any professional liability exclusion broader in effect than the most recent edition of ISO form CG 22 79.

1. Commercial General Liability—Minimum Policy Limits

Commercial General Liability	Policy limits of not less than:
General Aggregate	\$2,000,000
Products—Completed Operations Aggregate	\$1,000,000
Personal and Advertising Injury	\$1,000,000
Bodily Injury and Property Damage—Each Occurrence	\$1,000,000

J. Automobile Liability: Contractor shall purchase and maintain automobile liability insurance for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance, or use of any motor vehicle. Coverages shall be for owned, non-owned, and hired automobiles. The automobile liability policy must be written on an occurrence basis.

Automobile Liability	Policy limits of not less than:
Bodily Injury	
Each Person	\$1,000,000
Each Accident	\$1,000,000
Combined Single Limit	
Combined Single Limit (Bodily Injury and Property Damage)	\$2,000,000

K. Umbrella or Excess Liability: Contractor shall purchase and maintain umbrella or excess liability insurance written over the underlying employer's liability, commercial general liability, and automobile liability insurance described in the Paragraphs above. The coverage afforded must be at least as broad as that of each and every one of the underlying policies.

Excess or Umbrella Liability	Policy limits of not less than:
Each Occurrence	\$5,000,000
General Aggregate	\$5,000,000

L. Using Umbrella or Excess Liability Insurance to Meet CGL and Other Policy Limit Requirements: Contractor may meet the policy limits specified for employer's liability, commercial general liability, and automobile liability through the primary policies alone, or through combinations of the primary insurance policy's policy limits and partial attribution of the policy limits of an umbrella or excess liability policy that is at least as broad in coverage as that of the underlying policy, as specified herein. If such umbrella or excess liability policy was required under this Contract, at a specified minimum policy limit, such umbrella or excess policy must retain a minimum limit of \$5,000,000 after accounting for partial attribution of its limits to underlying policies, as allowed above.

6.04 Builder's Risk and Other Property Insurance

SC-6.04 Supplement Paragraph 6.04 of the General Conditions with the following provisions:

- F. Builder's Risk Requirements: The builder's risk insurance must:
 - 1. be written on a builder's risk "all risk" policy form that at a minimum includes insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment stored and in transit, and must not exclude the coverage of the following risks: fire; windstorm; hail; flood; earthquake, volcanic activity, and other earth movement; lightning; riot; civil commotion; terrorism; vehicle impact; aircraft; smoke; theft; vandalism and malicious mischief; mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; collapse; explosion; debris removal; demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations; and water damage (other than that caused by flood).
 - a. Such policy will include an exception that results in coverage for ensuing losses from physical damage or loss with respect to any defective workmanship, methods, design, or materials exclusions.
 - b. If insurance against mechanical breakdown, boiler explosion, and artificially generated electric current; earthquake, volcanic activity, and other earth movement; or flood, are not commercially available under builder's risk policies, by endorsement or otherwise, such insurance will be provided through other insurance policies acceptable to Owner and Contractor.
 - 2. cover, as insured property, at least the following: (a) the Work and all materials, supplies, machinery, apparatus, equipment, fixtures, and other property of a similar nature that are to be incorporated into or used in the preparation, fabrication, construction, erection, or completion of the Work, including Owner-furnished or assigned property; (b) spare parts inventory required within the scope of the Contract; and (c) temporary works which are not intended to form part of the permanent constructed Work but which are intended to provide working access to the Site, or to the Work under construction, or which are intended to provide temporary support for the Work under construction, including scaffolding, form work, fences, shoring, falsework, and temporary structures.
 - 3. cover expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of contractors, engineers, and architects).
 - 4. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in temporary storage at the Site or in a storage location outside the Site (but not including property stored at the premises of a manufacturer or Supplier). If this coverage is subject to a sublimit, such sublimit will be sufficient to insure the full replacement value of any property or equipment.
 - 5. extend to cover damage or loss to insured property while in transit. If this coverage is subject to a sublimit, such sublimit will be sufficient to insure the full replacement value of any key equipment.
 - 6. allow for the waiver of the insurer's subrogation rights, as set forth in this Contract.

- 7. allow for partial occupancy or use by Owner by endorsement, and without cancellation or lapse of coverage.
- 8. include performance/hot testing and start-up, if applicable.
- be maintained in effect until the Work is complete, as set forth in Paragraph 15.06.D of the General Conditions, or until written confirmation of Owner's procurement of property insurance following Substantial Completion, whichever occurs first.
- include as named insureds the Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors (of every tier), and any other individuals or entities required by this Contract to be insured under such builder's risk policy. For purposes of Paragraphs 6.04, 6.05, and 6.06 of the General Conditions, and this and all other corresponding Supplementary Conditions, the parties required to be insured will be referred to collectively as "insureds."
- 11. include, in addition to the Contract Price amount, the value of the following equipment and materials to be installed by the Contractor but furnished by the Owner or third parties:
 - a. Membrane Bioreactor Equipment Package \$485,000

ARTICLE 7—CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- SC-7.03 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 7.03.C:
 - D. Owner shall be responsible for the cost of any overtime pay or other expense incurred by the Owner for Engineer's services (including those of the Resident Project Representative, if any), Owner's representative, and construction observation services, occasioned by the performance of Work on Saturday, Sunday, any legal holiday, or as overtime on any regular work day. If Contractor is responsible but does not pay, or if the parties are unable to agree as to the amount owed, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under Article 15.

7.10 *Taxes*

- SC-7.10 Add a new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 7.10.A:
 - B. Owner is exempt from payment of sales and compensating use taxes of the State of **Colorado** and of cities and counties thereof on all materials to be incorporated into the Work.
 - Contractor and Subcontractors shall apply to the Colorado Department of Revenue, Sales Tax Division, for an Exemption Certificate and purchase the materials tax free. Pursuant to Subsection 39-26-114(1)(a)(XIX)(A), C.R.S., Contractor and Subcontractors shall be liable for exempt taxes paid due to failure to apply for Exemption Certificates or for failure to use said certificate.
 - Owner's exemption does not apply to construction tools, machinery, equipment, or other property purchased by or leased by Contractor, or to supplies or materials not incorporated into the Work.

ARTICLE 8—OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 9—OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

SC-10.03 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 10.03.B:

- C. The Resident Project Representative (RPR) will be Engineer's representative at the Site. RPR's dealings in matters pertaining to the Work in general will be with Engineer and Contractor. RPR's dealings with Subcontractors will only be through or with the full knowledge or approval of Contractor. The RPR will:
 - Conferences and Meetings: Attend meetings with Contractor, such as preconstruction conferences, progress meetings, job conferences, and other Project-related meetings (but not including Contractor's safety meetings), and as appropriate prepare and circulate copies of minutes thereof.
 - 2. Safety Compliance: Comply with Site safety programs, as they apply to RPR, and if required to do so by such safety programs, receive safety training specifically related to RPR's own personal safety while at the Site.

3. Liaison

- a. Serve as Engineer's liaison with Contractor. Working principally through Contractor's authorized representative or designee, assist in providing information regarding the provisions and intent of the Contract Documents.
- b. Assist Engineer in serving as Owner's liaison with Contractor when Contractor's operations affect Owner's on-Site operations.
- Assist in obtaining from Owner additional details or information, when required for Contractor's proper execution of the Work.

4. Review of Work; Defective Work

- a. Conduct on-Site observations of the Work to assist Engineer in determining, to the extent set forth in Paragraph 10.02, if the Work is in general proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- b. Observe whether any Work in place appears to be defective.
- c. Observe whether any Work in place should be uncovered for observation, or requires special testing, inspection or approval.

5. Inspections and Tests

a. Observe Contractor-arranged inspections required by Laws and Regulations, including but not limited to those performed by public or other agencies having jurisdiction over the Work.

- b. Accompany visiting inspectors representing public or other agencies having jurisdiction over the Work.
- 6. Payment Requests: Review Applications for Payment with Contractor.

7. Completion

- a. Participate in Engineer's visits regarding Substantial Completion.
- b. Assist in the preparation of a punch list of items to be completed or corrected.
- c. Participate in Engineer's visit to the Site in the company of Owner and Contractor regarding completion of the Work, and prepare a final punch list of items to be completed or corrected by Contractor.
- d. Observe whether items on the final punch list have been completed or corrected.

D. The RPR will not:

- 1. Authorize any deviation from the Contract Documents or substitution of materials or equipment (including "or-equal" items).
- 2. Exceed limitations of Engineer's authority as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 3. Undertake any of the responsibilities of Contractor, Subcontractors, or Suppliers.
- 4. Advise on, issue directions relative to, or assume control over any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction.
- Advise on, issue directions regarding, or assume control over security or safety practices, precautions, and programs in connection with the activities or operations of Owner or Contractor.
- 6. Participate in specialized field or laboratory tests or inspections conducted off-site by others except as specifically authorized by Engineer.
- 7. Authorize Owner to occupy the Project in whole or in part.

ARTICLE 11—CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 13—COST OF WORK; ALLOWANCES, UNIT PRICE WORK

13.01 Cost of the Work

SC-13.01 Supplement Paragraph 13.01.B.5.c.(2) by adding the following sentence:

The equipment rental rate book that governs the included costs for the rental of machinery and equipment owned by Contractor (or a related entity) under the Cost of the Work provisions of this Contract is the most current edition of Rental Rate Blue Book.

- SC-13.01 Supplement Paragraph 13.01.C.2 by adding the following definition of small tools and hand tools:
 - a. For purposes of this paragraph, "small tools and hand tools" means any tool or equipment whose current price if it were purchased new at retail would be less than \$500.

ARTICLE 14—TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL, OR ACCCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 15—PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR, SET OFFS; COMPLETIONS; CORRECTION PERIOD

15.01 Progress Payments

SC-15.01 Add the following new Paragraph 15.01.F:

F. For contracts in which the Contract Price is based on the Cost of Work, if Owner determines that progress payments made to date substantially exceed the actual progress of the Work (as measured by reference to the Schedule of Values), or present a potential conflict with the Guaranteed Maximum Price, then Owner may require that Contractor prepare and submit a plan for the remaining anticipated Applications for Payment that will bring payments and progress into closer alignment and take into account the Guaranteed Maximum Price (if any), through reductions in billings, increases in retainage, or other equitable measures. Owner will review the plan, discuss any necessary modifications, and implement the plan as modified for all remaining Applications for Payment.

15.03 Substantial Completion

- SC-15.03 Add the following new subparagraph to Paragraph 15.03.B:
 - If some or all of the Work has been determined not to be at a point of Substantial Completion and will require re-inspection or re-testing by Engineer, the cost of such reinspection or re-testing, including the cost of time, travel and living expenses, will be paid by Contractor to Owner. If Contractor does not pay, or the parties are unable to agree as to the amount owed, then Owner may impose a reasonable set-off against payments due under this Article 15.

ARTICLE 16—SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 17—FINAL RESOLUTIONS OF DISPUTES

17.03 Attorneys' Fees

SC-17.02 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 17.01.

17.02 Attorneys' Fees

A. For any matter subject to final resolution under this Article, the prevailing party shall be entitled to an award of its attorneys' fees incurred in the final resolution proceedings, in an equitable amount to be determined in the discretion of the court, arbitrator, arbitration panel, or other arbiter of the matter subject to final resolution, taking into account the parties' initial demand or defense positions in comparison with the final result.

ARTICLE 18—MISCELLANEOUS

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.